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L MISSING’CHILDREN’S ACT

- WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 15, 1981
T Housk oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CiviL AND CONSTITUTIONAL Rigurs,

COMMITTEE ON THE J UDICIARY,
Washington, D.C,

Present: Representatives Edwards, Schroeder, Washington, Hyde,
and Sensenbrenner. y _ - )

Staff present: Catherine A. Leroy, counsel; Janice E. Cooper and
Michael Tucevich, assistant counsel; and Thomag ‘M. Boyd, asso-
ciate counsel. . L B :

Mr. EpwaRps. The subcommittee will come to order.

Today we begin consideration of HR. 38781, the Missing

i ! t is a tragedy of our society that each year ap-
proximately 150,000 of our children are reported ‘Iissing. The

ceased individuals. Tt is our hope to use available technology to ex-
pedite the efforts of both parents and police in locating and identi-
fying Jmissing children Perhaps, such a centralized ‘computer
system can help to reduce the ‘trauma and suffering caused by the
absence or loss of a child. . ‘ o
I recognize the ranking minority member, the gentleman from II-
linois, Mr. Hyde. , . o ‘ -
Mr. Hype. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Speaking for all of us, I
elieve I ca say that we are very pleased to commence these hear-
ings on this important egislati”on.Congressman Paul Simon initiat-

ed this bill in the House, Senator .Pauls Hawkins'in;tiated the leg-

islation in the Senate, and Congressman Clay ’Shaw{( has been very

instrumental in advancing this issue, R j N
This is the first opportunity that we have had tg hold hearings

on this legislation, because this subcommittee has beeh very busy

- on the Voting Rights Act, on busing legislation, on legislation con-

cerning the FBI, the Justice Department authorization, and many,
many other important issues. Legislation is needed to utilize the re-

sources of the FBI, which are national in scope, and it is hoped
@ '
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that such legislation will prod the States to cooperate, because the
information that is put in these computers is only as good as the
cooperation that provides the information from local police depart-
ments. So this is the beginning of a long road to achieve success, an
indispensable and essential beginning.

I congratulate the chairman for scheduling these hearings, and
look forward to the testimony.

Mr. Epwarps. The gentlewoman from Colorado.

Mrs. SCHROEDER. I want to compliment the gentleman for calling
these hearings, and ask unanimous consent that the subcommittee
permit coverage of this hearing by television or radio broadcast or
still photos in accordance with rule 5.

Mr. Epwarps. Without objection.

The gentleman from Illinois?

Mr. WasHINGTON. No.

Mr. Epwarps. We are pleased to welcome our distinguished col-
league from Illinois and the original author of H.R. 37 81, Hon.
Paul Simon. We welcome you. '

Mr. SmmoN. I understand that Senator Hawkins has some busi-
ness in the Senate that is pressing. If I may, with the approval of
the committee, yield to her and then testify immediately after Sen-
ator Hawkins, I would like to do that.

Mr. Epwagrps. I am sure that the committee would be happy to
cooperate with the request. Senator Hawkins, would you like to tes-
tify at this time? )

It is a great pleasure to recognize and to welcome to the House of
glepresentatives Senator Paula Hawkins from the great State of

orida. ‘

TESTIMONY OF HON. PAULA HAWKINS, A SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF FLORIDA

Mrs. HaAwkins. Thank you. I appreciate the consideration of the
time constraints on all of us in these particular days. I did bring
my beeper, but I stili say if T had wanted to wear a beeper, I would
have been a doctor. ~

Mr. Chairman, and members of the subcommittee, we thank you
for the opportunity to appear before you on a subject that is vital
to all American families.

Your consideration of the legislation before you today is an im-
porant step forward in the work of this Congress to insure the
safety of our children. Your efforts are really appreciated by all
families and Members of the 97th Congress..

By introducing H.R. 3781, Congressman Simon of Illinois has
shown his foresight and good judgment in identifying and propos-
ing a solution to a national tragedy. His introduction of the Miss-
ing Children’s Act is a significant step and has focused the atten-
tion of the Congress on this terrible problem.

His judgment has been bolstered by evidence now in the public
record about this increasing national tragedy. Here are the facts:

First, while no one among us can accurately describe the extent
of the problem, estimates are that as many as 1.8 million children
disappear each year, according to the Department of Youth Devel-
opment in Health and Human Services,
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solved. Families and friends would not have to live with false hope
and despair forever. A

For these reasons, I believe the subcommittee should approve
H.R. 3781, with the following minor revisions.

First, all missing children, including those who are victims of pa-
rental kidnaping, should be entered into the computer system, be-
cause they all are exposed to serious danger and abuse.

Second, there should be no waiting period before declaring a
child missing. Law enforcement officials have stated that the first
24 hours represents the most vital part of a police investigation.
The first hours may be crucial, so all available tools must be ready
for use immediately. .

Third, parents should be able to have their missing children
listed in the FBI computer if local or State officials fai} to do so.
This gives grieving parents a chance to help locate their children
by contacting the FBI directly if unsympathetic law enforcement
personnel do not cooperate. It will also guarantee that the 10-per-
cent utilization rate increases sharply.

Fourth, data on the unidentified dead should be placed in a na-
tional data base 15 days, we feel, after discovery of the deceased
individual. The overwhelming number of such cases are solved
within 2 weeks. By waiting until the 15th day, unnecessary entries
and deletions can be avoided.

There have been some questions raised about the privacy rights,
if indeed we let parents have access to the clearinghouse. The pri-
vacy rights of the children are respected and protected in this legis-
lation. The age of majority is 18 years in most of our States. Chil-
dren older than 18 cannot be listed unless they are kidnaping vic-
tims or under a physical or mental disability. The ‘system would
track systems currently in use by the FBI.

To conclude, I believe that we must bring together all of the
technology, resources, and capability available today to aid in this
endeavor. It would be a sad commentary on our scciety if it was
gaid that a great nation such as ours had abandoned its lost chil-

ren.

Once again, I want to thank this subcommittee. I want to thank
Congressman Simon and the chairrnan for holding these important
hearings. No one can deny that solving the missing children prob-
lem is profamily, and I wish you Godspeed in your deliberations,

[The prepared statement of Senator Hawkins follows:]

STATEMENT OF SENATOR Paura Hawkins

Mr. Ch_airman and members of the Subcommittee, thank you very much for this
oppofrtu{lll_ty to appear before you on a subject that is of vital concern to all Ameri-
can families. *

are really appreciated by all families and members of the 97th Congress.
By introducing H.R. 3781, Congressman Simon of Ilinois has shown his foresight
and good judgement in identifying and proposing a solution to a national tragedy.
His introduction of the Missing Children Act is a significant step and has focused
the attention of the Congress on this terrible problem.
His judgement has been bolstered by evidence now in the public record about this

increasing national tragedy. Here are the facts:
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First, while no one among us can accurately describe the extent of the problem,
estimates are that as many as 1.8 million children disappear each year, according to
the Department of Youth Development in Health and Human Services.

Second, many children who disappear become the victims of crime, are exploited,
and are in constant danger. While many children run away from abuse, physical
and sexual, or from intolerable home lives, once they are on the street they are fair
game for child molestation, prostitution, and other exploitation.

A special issue concerns parental kidnapping. Frequently, when a parent kidnaps
his ovn child, the situation is not what it appears tc be. It may seem that one
loving parent unable to withstand the separation from his child, removes him or her

“to a safe and loving home. Unfortunately, we have found this is often not the case.

And finally, the emotional damage to a child who is kidnapped by a parent is as
significant as the physical abuse he or she may be subjected to. In most cases, the
child is told that the other parent does not love him any more and does not wish to
see him again. This brainwashing, combined with being permanently deprived of
one parent, has a devastating effect on the psychological development of such unfor-
tunate children.

Mr. Chairman, whatever the reason a child has lost his home, he is in serious
danger. Whether the child was removed by abduction, parental kidnapping, or runs
away, once on the street and alone the child is fair game for every kind of exploita-
tion imaginable.

Though it may be comforting to ignore it, children on the street are often sexually
exploited. Child prostitution and pornography is a very real part of life on the
street. In a recent study done in Louisville, Kentqcky, 60 percent of the children

‘though 47 states formally participate in this system.

. Testimony before the Senate revealed that often local and State police officials

a national disgeace.

Fourth, presently, the FBI collects information from states which choose to send
information on missing persons only on a voluntary basis,

The Congress must send the country a message that we care at least as much
about ﬁndiglg missing children as we do about finding stolen cars and even refrig-

Fifth, missing children and others do not always survive their ordeals, and their
families never find out. Each year about 2,000 to 5,000 cases involving the unidenti-
fied dead are closed. If there were a way for officials who find an unidentified dead
body to cross reference a national missing persons file, many of the cases could be
solved. Families and friends would not have to live with false hope and despair for-
ever.

For these reasons, I believe the Subcommittee should approve H.R. 3781 with the
following minor revisions,

First, all missing children, including those who are victims of parental kidnap-
ping, should be entered into the computer system, because they all are exposed to
serious danger and abuse.

Second, there should be no waiting period before declaring a child missing. Law

enforcement personnel do not cooperate. It will also guarantee that the 10 percent
utilization rate increases sharply.

Fourth, data on the unidentified dead should be placed in a national data base 15
days, we feel, after discovery of the deceased individual. The overwhelming number
of such cases are solved within two weeks. By waiting until the 15th day, unneces-
sary entries and deletions can be avoided.




6

To conclp_de, I believe that we must bring together all of the technology, resources
and capability .alvail.al?le today to aid in this endeavor. It would be a sad commen-
tary on our society if it was said that a great nation such as ours had abandoned its
lost children,

. Once again, I want to thank this Subcommittee, for holding these important hear-
Ings. No one can deny that solving the missing children problem is pro-family, and I
wish you Godspeed in your deliberations.

MISSING PERSONS FILE ACTIVITY BY STATE FOR AUGUST 1981

[Populations in millions]

State Entries Population Ut['g:,z,fl,"’"

Alabama
Alaska . gi 3.3 4§
ANTZON.ecccrrvreseee » 270 2.7 4
Arkansas ..... 11 2.3 41
California 507 2317 25
Colerado . 276 2.9 5
Connecticut 292 31 13
Delaware 31 '6 18
Florida ' 545 98 6
Georgia, 87 9.5 31
Idaho 3 9 1
Hinois . . 835 114 10
(R0 s 78 5.5 3
lowa » ~ “ 193 29 12
Kansas 23 24 35
Kentucky . : . 83 37 25
Lovisiana . 68 42 3
Maine ? 11 15
Maryland ... . 589 42 46
Massachusetts... 318 57 16
Mickigan ... 630 93 9
Minnesota 296 41 1
MISSISSIDDI..o T 25 38
Missouri ... ‘ 500 19 3
Nebraska.......... 7 16 19
Nevada ' . 18 3 %
New Hampshire . , 18 '9 27
New Jersey . ~ 124 74 15
New Mexico.......... 8 13 39
Now York., 1,446 176 8
North Carolina...... ; : ; 71 59 33
gﬁrth;.Dakota : B 3 7 n

i0 .

Oklahoma............. , Ceevnes] 332 lgg §t13
Oregan e 616 26 7
Pennsylvania ' N <291 11.9 22
Rhode Island : | 188 Y
South Dakota....... . . 16 7 23
Tennessee........ . 47 4'6 34
Efta:;s ...... 850 14.2 14
....... . 2 15 - 3
Vermont 15 44
‘Vlrgmla'... , : . " 295 53 17
West Virginia . 11 20 40
Wisconsin j 1,155 48 1
WO s ’ g :5 29

1 0rder is determined by entries per capita submitteq to the BFI. ‘
Note: Hawaii, Montana, Puerto Rico, ‘South Carolina, and Washington subritted no data at all,
Source: FB! and Bureay of the Census,
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Mr. Epwarps. Thank you very much, Senator, for a splendid
statement.

Congresswoman Schroeder.

Mrs. ScHROEDER. Thank you very much, and we welcome you to
the committee. One of the questions that some have asked me
about is what are you going to put in the file that will really help
identify the child, that will make it unique. I understand you will
put in the name, the date of birth, the clothing, and physical de-
scription, where they were last seen and persons to contact if
fou}rlld, but there will not be fingerprints or dental records, is that
right?

Mrs. Hawkins. It is a form the FBI has worked with us on for
information they feel is essential for locating the child. -
Mrs. SCHROEDER. And they feel that is all they need?

Mrs. HAwkINs. That is my understanding.

Mrs. ScHROEDER. Did the FBI testify?

Mrs. Hawkins. My staff has worked ‘closely with them on the
language. They presently feel that it is underutilized, the police
have access to the system and do not use it, and a lot of the local
police do not want to enter into it because it would become a statis-
tic that is not solved, so having the simplest of information would
be a giant step forward without invading the privacy of the chil-
dren. I believe there are 47 or 48 items that we discussed that
could be on the form. ’ ,

Mrs. ScxroEpER. What will be the motivating factor to get the
local police to use it?

Mrs. HAWKINS. Our main idea is to get awareness of the problem
nationally. We have testimony from the chiefs of police that
worked with us, they said there is lack of understanding in rural
communities, and that by having a national interest and a national
motivation toward this we could have the cooperation of each State
legislature such as yours in Colorado. California and Arizona al-
ready have the dead body file. We feel if we set the national’ pat-
tern, then each State can have the State law go into effect.

The reason we are working so hard on this and moving it rapidly
is because we feel one day could save one child’s life, and indeed
the very modest amount of information that they feel is necessary
to enter into a clearinghouse that is available—the clearinghouse is
there today. They put guns, motorboats, refrigerator numbers, they
put anything in there; this will not clog the system. - o

Mrs. ScHROEDER. I understand that serial numbers are identifi-
able. The date of birth, that type of thing is a little different than a
serial number. That is why T wondered if they felt they needed
more information such as’ dental records, fingerprints, anything
that would be more of an identifying mark that would help Jiem.
That is the concern that I have heard in talking to people about

the bill, that they felt that they needed something that really
helped them get beyond that, just a list of names and when they
were born and when last seen, that is better than nothing, but
maybe we need to go further.

Mrs. Hawkins. That is the beginning. We do not want to give
each child a number. } ' ‘

Mrs. ScHrOEDER. I understand that, but there are things that
identify that the FBI uses.

TR AR
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Mrys. Hawkins. Scars. I have one on my cheek that I obtained
when I fell off my trike when a year-and-a-half old. An identifying
mark on the face, that is on the forms, but it is still not so inclu-
sive that it would be a burden on the system. It was a modest
amount of information that they felt would be adequate.

Mrs. SCHROEDER. You feel the momentum would pick up so that
the State and local police would not feel that they were just in-
creasing their statistics if they went that way? o

Mrs. HawkiINs. Yes; we had testimony from families in Atlanta,
where the tragedy raised national consciousness to the problem.
They had no cooperation from the local police. The families got to-
gether each time they read about another child and had another
meeting and pieced it together. They gave us great advice. The FBI.
is cooperative. We had evidence in one of the hearings I read that
local policemen, a rural policeman came to a home, ﬁl_led out the
form and never did anything with it about the child, just took it
back and left it in the office. The parents hired a detective later
and found out that information was still on his desk, and the par-
ents should not have to do that. The parents should be able to
watch it being fed into the computer. It gives you comfort to know
that now it is in the total system and can have access by all police,

Mrs. SCHROEDER. The trick is to make sure someone takes it out
and uses it? _

Mrs. Hawkins. Child Find is an exceptionally tremendous orga-
nization that has much more experience probably than a lot of
police organizations and law enforcement organizations, and they
found that the continued awareness by the concerned parent and
constant calling back, by having this law, they have something to
lean on that makes it mandatory.

Mrs. SczroeEpER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I know I have ex-
pended my time. Thank you.

Mr. Epwarps, Mr. Hyde. )

Mr. Hype. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Senator, the passage of
this legislation or similar legislation is simply the first step, 18 it
not, in raising consciousness and awareness of the problem, giving
parents in Florida or South Carolina hope that some track is going

fo be made in California or Wyoming should their child be kid-

naped and transported out of the immediate locality? By passing
this legislation we put something on the books that raises people’s
awareness. law enforcement particularly, but then we must get
State legislatures to get something passed that will require that
their local law enforcement put this information into a computer of
lost and found children, so that the information available at the
national clearinghouse will be comprehensive. But you cannot do
the second without the first, and so this is a first step, and then it
is up to all of us to try to alert our State legislators. Is that not
correct? _
Mrs. Hawxkins. That is correct. We have had so many tragedies
just in the last 18 months that have caused all of us to reexamine
how finely should we tune this legislation. If each day we could be
solving and locating some of the children, we can have a review a
year from now see how it is working. Indeed the Walshes from Hol-
lywood, Fla., who are going to be witnesses, have turned a tremen-
dous tragedy into an example of courage. While they are grieving

9

parents, they have been able fo help us and help others take these
modest steps, very modest steps. I think we could have hearing
after hearing and delay a year or two and it would be a very re-
fined science, but they are urging and other parents that are con-
cerned, it is a national problem, urge let us have this modest step
first. We can add to it or delete later on, and let us get on with it.
It is a great example that Government can act rapidly in national
emergency, and that is what we have before us today.

Mr. Hype. In this era of computers it is foolish not to utilize
these resources. It is like having a telephone and never making a
phone call. The information is out there, it is there, let us put the
two together and utilize it. I think it is a great idea.

Thank you, Ms. Hawkins.

Mr. Epwarps. Mr. Washington.

Mr. WasHinGgTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

This is a laudabkle venture. I hope it turns out to be more than
that. I hope it does not raise false hopes, because it is somewhat
nebulous to me.

Can you spell out what role if any the FBI will play? Do you see
in the future that it will be necessary to involve the FBI further?
And third, would you comment on do you see any confusion in the
mountain of information ccming in from the parent of a child
being found in 48 hours and no feedback from the parent? Would
you clear up those areas, FBI perceived involvement, and the con-
fusion that might come from this mountain of information with no
stated means of followup?

Mrs. HaAwkins. The FBI is simply allowing us to use the clearing-
house. Let local and State law officials have access to this comput-
er. They already do on a voluntary basis. And the FBI stated that
less than 10 percent of the missing children are ever listed in that
computer. So they do not want to be, a national child find. That is
not their role. They cannot even come into kidnaping or missing
children cases unless there is evidence that they are across State
lines. We are using; the FBI computer and the information is being
fed into that computer by local and State law enforcement officials.

Mr. WasHINGTON. In your numerous discussions with FBI offi-
cials, was the future role of the FBI projected? ’

Mrs. Hawkins, We have not discussed that at all. We have the
tools—this machinery is available today, as I have stated. The tech-
nology is there, and it is at no extra cost to the Government to feed
this information into the computers.

Mr. WaAsHINGTON. Is it self-feeding and no man-hours involved?

Mrs. Hawkins. They are putting in refrigerators, putting in
guns, there was no cost. They said that we would not need extra
money to do this.

Mr. WaAsHINGTON. My second question is vague. What happens, a
parent puts information in 24 hours after their child is missing; the
parent finds the child 40 hours later, what happens?

Mrs. HaAwkins. It is taken out, just like a refrigerator or boat or
car. They take it out and clear it. They find that it comes right out.
If you are with a policeman and you see a license plate, you will
know immediately that that car is stolen. It is located, they take it

out of the clearinghouse, so it is an automatic clearout when re-
ported back.
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Mr. WasHINGTON. This is a great hope yet to be defined?

Mrs. Hawkins. Yes, we would like to try it. . .

Mr. WasHINGTON. I hope it is not sold to the American people in
any greater potency than that. I think it would be shattering if
many parents of missing children think that this is the answer.

Mrs. Hawkins. Oh, no, this is an aid.

Mr. WASHINGTON. A step toward an aid. .

Mrs. Hawkins. It is a step toward locating these children. The
solution, of course, is not to have any missing children. We would
like them to stay home with their parents and be happy. Mrs. Bell
testified in our hearings in Atlanta and was very helpful in telling
us what would have been of help to those parents early on in the
Atlanta tragedy. This would have been of great benefit to them if
the parents had access. :

Mr. WaSHINGTON. In what way? o

Mrs. Hawkins. By listing their children missing in that comput-
r.

° Mr. WASHINGTON. And then what? After listed, then what?
Mrs. Hawkins. The children are at least looked for all over.
Right now she said, Mrs. Bell testified that they really yvmked at it
and did not want it talked about, because Mrs. Bell said that after
three or four of these happenings the parents would meet and they
are told by local officials, not law enforcement, but local elqcted of-
ficials, not to talk about this because Atlanta was a large city, con-
vention city, and they did not want it to become an epidemic and
put a blight on that city. _ o

Mr. WasHINGTON. Aside from that, I fail to see how 11st1ng.those
children would have helped in that case. Their pictures were in the
paper. How would it have helped? . '

Mrs. HAwkins. Their pictures were ir the paper after it became
an epidemic. The first two or three were not listed, they were not
discussed. [t was discovered they were not even in a countywide
search. It vras in a very localized area.

Mr. WasruNGczoN. Thank you. .

Mr. Epwaxps. Thank you very much, Senator Hawkins, we ap-
preciate your testimony.

Mrs. Hawxkins. Thank you. _

Mr. Epwarps. It is the pleasure of'the subcommittee now to hear
from the original author of the bill, our good friend and most dis-
tinguished colleague from the State of Illinois, Congressman Paul
Simon.

TESTIMONY OF HON. PAUL SIMON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ILLINOIS

Mr. Simon. Thank you. You are going to be hearing from some
parents. One of the things that I have Iegrx}ed in this process is
that there are parents who not only are grieving, but are willing to
do something about it. It is one of the heartening things to see par-
ents come in and say we have got to do something. '

The figures you will get will vary, Let us take the most conserv-
ative estimate, and that is that 50,000 young people disappear each
year, because of “stranger kidnappings.” That is the most conserv-
ative estimate you will get anywhere. If that is the correct number,
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or if it is appreciably higher, it seems to me that it is a significant
number and that we ought to be taking a look at these problems.

There are about 4,000-8,000 of these children each year who are
found dead and probably a majority have experienced some type of
sexual exploitation.

I had an experience yesterday, Mr. Chairman and members of
the subcommittee. I had a car disappear for 24 hours. It is very in-
teresting that when that car disappears, that immediately goes on
the Federal records. There is no commensurate movement if I had
a 10-year-old child who disappeared. I would like to enter my full
statement in the record at this time and briefly summarize my re-
marks. I do not want to repeat——

Mr. Epwarps. Without objection, so ordered.

Mr. SimoN. In addition to having the clearinghouse, and I may
get the attention of my colleague from Illinois, Mr. Washington, be-
cause I think this answers his question about specifics, one of the
things that we do in this bill for the first time is to have a national
registry for unidentified bodies. What is happening right now, since
there is no national registry for unidentified bodies, is that parents
will spend money with private detectives, they will put ads in
papers, when in fact somewhere in Arizona or somewhere there is
an unidentified body that is, tragically, their child. Those parents
gt least ought to have that knowledge. And that is what this bill

oes.

My bill differs from Senator Hawkins’ bill to some extent, and I
think I ought to spell those differences out for you. I kave no objec-
tion to the additional features of her bill. My bill applies only to
tl'nse under 17, because that reduces the number of entrants in the
ciaringhouse and protects the rights of older teenagers. My bill
does not apply to runaway—to those who have a history of being
runaways. If it is the first time a child disappears, that is covered
by my bill. It does not apply to parental kidnaping, which gets to
be a knotty kind of situation. I have no objection to the bill cover-
ing k?ﬁ)se features, but it does greatly expand what is covered by
my bill.

There are two things that Senator Hawkins has in her bill that I
think are significant improvements. One is that it permits parents
to report direc.iy to the FBI. In the event local police do not move,
parents ought to be able to do that. Seccnd, the improvement on
the waiting period I think is an improvement on my bill. I would
add that I had breakfast with the Director of the FBI to discuss
this. I de not want to be in a position of saying the FBI favors this
but I think I am accurate in saying there is no objection on the
part of the FBI. They feel that they can move in the direction of
accommodating this legislation, and that there is a real need here.

I would be happy to answer any questions that you might have.

[The prepared statement of Representative Simon follows:]

StaTeMENT oF HoN. PAUL SimoN

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Subcommittee, I want to thank you for this
opportunity to address you today. '

On June 3, 1981, I introduced a bill, H.R. 3781, the Missing Children’s Act. This
ill addresses one of our nation’s most tragic problems. Each year in this country
50,000 children disappear from their home, These children are not runaways. They
are not objects of parental kidnappings. They are innocent victims taken from their
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families by strangers. Four thousand to eight thousand of them are later found
dead—many of them sadistically abused and murdered.

The existence of this problem first became a part of our national conscience
during the Atlanta slayings last year. We were made aware that there were sick,
criminal minds in our society who preyed upon innocent children. But Atlanta was
only the tip of the iceberg. When my staff started investigating the problem of miss-
ing children, they learned that thousands of families all across this country were
faced with the same devastating tragedy as the parents in Atlanta. Children disap-
pear in small rural towns as well as in large metropolitan areas.

One of the most difficult obstacles faced by the families of missing children is the
lack of coordinated law enforcement procedures to locate their children. While some
local police departments have excellent resources and methods of finding children,
others have no procedures at all. Even more importantly, there is no uniformly used
method to notify other law enforcement agencies that a child has been veported as
missing. Therefore, if a child has been taken across State lines, it is highly unlikely
that he will be found and returned. H.R. 3781 addresses this problem directly.

The Missing Children’s Act would create a clearinghouse through the FBI which
would list the names and identifications of missing children. A second clearinghouse
would also be established to list descriptions of unidentified bodies. Presently there
is no national registry for unidentified bodies. If the body of a child or adult is found
in an area far from his or her home, chances are that body will be buried but never
identified. At the same time, the family of that person will still be frantically
hoping and waiting for the return of their loved one.

The specific provisions of my bill are as follows:

The Attorney General is authorized to collect, acquire and exchange information
to assist other law enforcement officials in locating missing children;

Only children under the age of 17 who are not the victims of parental kidnap-
pings and who do not have a history of being runaways are covered; and

The Attorney General is authorized to collect and acquire data to assist in the
identification of unidentified deceased individuals.

A bill similar to H.R. 8781, S. 1701, has also been introduced on the Senate side by
Senators Hawkins, Denton, Pell, Specter, and Thurmond. While the goals of the two
bills are identical, the specifics do differ. Among those differences are the following:

The length of time for identification of a body is decreased from 30 days in H.R.
3781 to 15 days in S. 1701; ’

Under the Senate bill parents, legal guardians, and next of kin can report disap-
pearances of children directly to the FBI;

There is no age limit specified in the Senate bill; and

The Senate bill does not prohibit the inclusion of habitual runaways or parent
kidnapping victims. ‘

I encourage the members of the Subcommittee to carefully review the differences
between the House and Senate bills. Senator Hawkins and her staff have spent a
great deal of time investigating the missing children’s problem and reviewing the
legislation. Some of the changes they have proposed are sound and I would not
oppose their being added to my bill.

There is one area, however, in which I feel we must act cautiously. That is ensur-
ing that the rights of individuals are not infringed upon. I am therefore concerned
that the lack of an age limit might result in the denial of the right of older teen-
agers (above age 18) to leave home.

I want to commend you Mr. Chairman for holding this hearing. While this legisla-
tion is an essential step in providing help to families in locating missing children,
this hearing also serves another purpose. Through hearings we are able to bring to
the public awzareness the seriousness of this problem and what danger our children
are in.

My staff and I have talked to hundreds of families who have been through the
ordeal of losing a child they treasured. In most cases, those families still do not
know where their child is or even if he or she is dead o: alive. Some families have
lived with this void in their lives for years.

Our children are our most important resource for the future. It is a national dis-
grace that a country which can send men to the moon, cannot develop a national
system to find its lost children. If your car is stolen an alert is sent to the Federal
government and every police department in the country has access to that informa-
tion. If your child is taken, no such alert is given. Usually the only police agencies
aware of your plight are those in your local area. In essence you are left on your
own to try to locate the most important possession you will every have,
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Mr. Epwarps. Thank you very niuch, Mr. Simon. The gentle-
woman from Colorado. ,

Mrs. SCHROE;DER. I want to thank the gentleman from Illinois for
being here this morning. Unfortunately, I have to run off to an-

other hearing, but I want to compliment him on his work, and we
appreciate your care.

Mr. StMoN. T understand that,
Mr. Epwarps. Mr. Hyde. '
Mr. Hypk. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I associate myself with

example of the thoughtful legislation that the gentleman is in the
habit of Initiating, and I regret I am not a cosponsor. You do not
mind them raising the age to the age of “emancipation’”?

Mr. SIE\{IONB.{I }éavet }1110 objection 1té) that. I tried to put a fairly
conservative bill together so we could get somethin
a si&artHI thinll{ it is desirable. & : g pags od and get
, oI HYDE. hunaways can be just as heartbreaking to arents an
Just as dangerous to the child if a child has a pr%pen%ity to rurc}
away. It seems to me that there is no good reason for excluding
them, and you would accept that in your bill?

Mr. Simon. I certainly would.

. Mr. Hype. The parental kidnaping, as we have heard this morn-
ngg, cialn lead to abuse of the child, so you are willing to accept that
as well——

Mr. Simon. I would abide by the judgment of the committee on
that. That does get to be a knotty problem but it is one that we
have never really faced in Congress. T do not know what we can do
ﬁﬁ?ut it, but I do not see any harm coming from adding it to my

Mr. Hype. You can see the anguish to the parent whose child is
now gone and who cannot locate the alienated spouse, the money
that could be spent on private detectives and all of that, and I just
do not think there is any good reason why we should not include it,
particularly if the statistics are remotely accurate. The abuse of
the child, hatred between the parents is often visited on the poor
gﬁl}llg gnd waiting 48 hours—you do not object to removing that,

r'

Mr. Sivon. No. As a matter of fact, I think it is probably an im-
provement on my bill. I think that clearly is a desirable feature,

Mr. HybE. I again commend you for very thoughtful legislation
and effective advocacy thereof. Thank you.

Mr. SimoN. Thank you.

Mr. EpwaRrps. Mr. Washington?

Mr. WasHINGTON. I do not think I see the distinction between
your bill and Senatoz: Hawkins’ bill. What is the difference?

Mr. Simon. Her bill just covers a little more territory. My bill
applies only to those under 17; her bill goes through the age of 18.
My bill does not cover those who have a history of being runaways;
her bill does. My bill does not-cover parental kidnaping; her bill
doges. Again as I indicated to our colleague from Illinois, I have no
obJectlon_ to legislation covering those things.

Her bill has one other feature that I think is a significant im-
provement and that is it permits parents or guardians to report di-
rectly +o the FBI. If you have a local police situation where the
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local police are not doing anything, obvious] arents
permitted to give that information %o the FBI?, P ought to be

Mr. WASHINGTON. Both incorporate the unidentified bodies?

Mr. SII)!IO_N. That is correct. That has been a need aside from the
whole missing-children thing. We have never had that kind of na-
tional registry for unidentified bodies, even for those 80 years old.
We ought to have that.

Mr. WasHiNGTON. It may appear ghoulish, but I think that is g
distinct contribution here.

Thank you very much.

. M.r. ED?VARDS. Mr. Simon, presently the law provides that miss-
Ing juveniles can be entered into the N CIC. However, under rather
strict controls, you do not envisage just a parent being able to pick
up the telephone and calling the FBI, do you?

Mr. Simon, I think that option ought to be open. I think that the
procedux:e ordinarily should be as it is, for the parent to call the
local police. That is what the parents do. But if the parents discov-
er, and we have case after case of this happening, that nothing is
reported to the FBL. Frankly, the police feel at this point generally
that_ they report only if there is a kidnaping or if there is evidence
of violence. Ordinarily, for example, if you have a 10-year-old boy
and he goes to catch a schoolbus and then he just disappears, that
boy does not get entered in the record right now, because the local
police have no evidence of kidnaping or violence. I do not think
that we are going to have a massive kind of calling of the FBI di-
rectly by parents. As long as the local police do their job, and I
think the local police will if this legislation is enacted.

Mr. EbpwaARrps. qu, })ecaus_e now under the present law, the local

into the NCIC and it is there, but it is not going t t i i

thﬁ/l locgl policeTwill not put it in. SoIng fo get in there if
r. SIMON. That is correct. It is strictly a voluntary service b

the FBI. In most cases the FBI's estimate is that 1OY percent o}f,'

thase missing are reported; so 90 percent of t :
tered right now. p of them are not being en-

fo?l'\%emgnt purpose?

. SIMON. Absolutely, and I think your subcommittee ought t
ask the FBI to come in, after they have taken a look at the lg;gisla€f
tion; they may have suggestions on modifications that are very
sound. It ought.to be very carefully looked at, because we are talk-
1n%/I ab(])gut a subjegj: that is extremely important.

T- WDWARDS. Yes. I am not quite sure how this is goi id i
loci\r;lltm%r the missing children. 1 ' # 18 going fo aid in
r. SIMON. It will aid in this way, Mr. Chairman. Right
what do you do if you are in Phoenix, Ariz., and you haveg a cﬁ?fg
who all of a sudden is there, the chances are now that child is not
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going to be on any central register that you can check, although
you may have questions about the child’s status.

Mr. Epwarps. The child would not know its name?

Mr. Simon. A 2-year-old child or someone like that? When we are
talking about young people, we are talking about many who are in-
fants. There are people who have an emotional desire to have a
child, so they see a child in a little basket outside of a grocery
store, and they just pick up the child and disappear. :

Mr. Epwarps. Well, your testimony is excellent, you are making
a great contribution, and the subcommittee congratulates you,
thank you very much, Mr. Simon. :

Mr. StmoN. Thank you.

Mr. Epwarbps. Mr. Hyde. .
Mr. HypE. Very simply, if a 4-year-old child turns up at a bus

station in Phoenix, and you live in Charleston, S.C., you have lost
your 4-year-oid, let us say little girl, maybe the little 4-year-old
does not remember her name in Phoenix, but all of a sudden you
are informed there is a 4-year-old girl in Phoenix who is unidenti-
fied, and you can get on the next plane and go to Phoenix and see
if that is your daughter, and that is something that is not available
now. You have lost your 4-year-old daughter in Charleston and you
have reported it to the local police and you just sit there and die.
At least there is a correlation between found children and lost chil-
dren, that if you do not have a name you have a sex and an age,
and that is enough to prompt an interview to see if the found one
is yours, so it is immensely useful.

Mr. Simon. No one can say this is going to accomplish A, B, and
C. There is at least a strong possibility that we can be of assistance,
and I think it is worth a try, because you are not talking about any
huge amounts of money. You are just talking about adding one or
two people to use the available computer hardware that is there
right now. '

Mr. Hypg. Thank you.

Mr. Epwarps. Thank you, Mr. Simon.

Mr. SimoN. Thank you. |

Mr. Epwarbs. I understand that Hon. Clay Shaw, Jr., our col-
league from Florida, will yield to the gentleman from New York,
Hon. Peter Peyser. We thank Mr. Shaw and we welcome Mr.
Peyser. Without objection, your statement will be made a part of
the record. You may proceed. ' :

TESTIMONY OF HON. PETER A. PEYSER, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Mr. PeyseR. I want to thank my colleague for yielding this brief
time to me. I regret having to ask for that. ‘

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I had the opportu-
nity back in 1976 of coauthoring with our former colleague John
Brademas what turned into the Child Abuse and Prevention and
Treatment Act, and I have been involyed in this area, frankly, ever
since that time. This year in committee, in the Education Commit-
tee, the Child Abuse and Prevention and Treatment Act came up,
and I amended it successfully in the committee to include this
clearinghouse concept. Unfortunately, the bill when it reached the
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floor became part of the total reconciliation bill, and all amend-
ments were out of it, and consequently we never got that part of it
off the ground, so I am very pleased that Congressman Simon has
moved ahead in offering this legislation which your committee is
now considering, and I am sure everyone is aware, and I guess as
many times as it is restated it will never express the feelings of the
family, of the agony involved in this situation of a missing child.

Family Circle magazine and I believe it was Parents magazine
last year made reference to my involvement in this child-abuse and
missing-child area, and it produced, and I wish I could respond in a
positive way to people, but I received hundreds of letters from fam-
ilies instantaneously telling me of their child and sending me pic-
tures with which I really could do nothing. It was an absolutely
helpless feeling. They had somehow read into the articles that ap-
peared that I could do something concerning this really terrible
problem.

I am convinced that if the clearinghouse concept is adopted that
it will be inundated with information and facts concerning missing
children from all over the country, and as quickly as it can be com-
puterized and handled, I am convinced there will be some results
coming out of this. Obviously you cannot raise the hopes of people
or make them believe this is going to be the solution, but it certain-
ly can be a step.

I would like to take one case that has been a case that in New
York has been highly publicized and typifies the problem. I have a
picture here that I circulated in the Congress—as a matter of fact,
Members of the Congress 3 years ago were most helpful in that I
distributed this to every Member of Congress just before the Christ-
mas vacation back in 1976, and Members took this home and had it
appear in local papers. I wish there were a happy conclusion.

This is the young boy, Etan Patz, who was 6 years old at the
time he disappeared on his way to school. The first time he had
ever been allowed to walk to school by himself in New York City,
the very first time, one block from his home, he disappeared. Now,
the city did everything in its power—they put out untold numbers
of policemen, they covered every subway station, every bridge.
They had volunteer people, there were literall;7 thousands of people
in that city involved in this particular case.

I talked with the police about this on numerous ocgasions at that
time, with the family, and the police said unfortunately they were
confident the boy had been immediately taken out of the area.

Now the agonies of this whole case are so graphic. It was ru-
mored a year and a half later that somebody had seen a child por-
nographic film: where they recognized this boy. So the police round-
ed up as many of these chiid films that they had been collecting,
which arc against the law anyway, to run through them just to see,
and they could achieve nothing. '

I only use this as a highlight of what is duplicated over and over
again. I have had mothers come to my office in Yonkers, N.Y., once
again because of my connection with this business and tell these
agonizing stories. But some have told a positive story. There are
private organizations doing what we are asking the Government to
do, and they every once in a while come up with a success story,

and this is of course terrific when it happens. And I have had a
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mother in my district who got back her 3-year-old daughter, who
had bgen foupd through a private agency, an appearance of picture
and circularization of contacting police in local areas in the New
England area, and in Massachusetts this child was recovered.

Therg are other instances. Some of the magazines, national
women's magazines particularly have taken on occasion to running
groups of pictures of missing and disappeared children, and some of
them have bee_n able to be identified and turned up.

50, Mr. Chairman, I say that it would be my hope that your com-
mittee and the full committee and the Congress would act on this,
would come out with a bill that answers the needs as I have al-
ready heard, and I think you are right on target on the things you
are thinking of implementing in this bill and really move this
through the Congress, because I think the time is long overdue, the
suffe;‘lng and agony is terrible, and maybe we can do something
positive.

Thank you for these few minutes.

_Mr. EpwaARrbps. ‘Thank you for your helpful testimony. At this
time the subcommittee will recess for 10 minutes because there is a
‘vote in the House of Representatives.

[Recess.]

Mr. Epwarps. The subcommittee will come to order.

vur next group of witnesses will constitute a panel, Hon. Clay
Shaw, Jr., our distinguished colleague from Florida, John Walsh
and’ Reve Walsh, representing the Adam Walsh Outreach Center
for Missing Chlldren,' and Dr. Ronald Wright, district medical ex-
aminer, State of Florida. Dr. Wright is also an associate professor
of pathology at the University of Miami.

Before the witnesses commence, without objection all of the
statements will be made a part of the record, and I yield to the
geill}:lerﬁan frgrr}rll Illinois.

r. HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to particular] wel-
come Mr. and Mrs. Walsh, who have taken a tragegy of undes‘scr:riba-
blg dlmeqsmns_ and decided not to surrender to self-pity, but, out of
this horr1b}e, indescribable circumstance try to help other people,
which I think is something we can all admire and try to emulate if
we have the courage. |

Clay Shaw, the Congressman from Florida, who brought this
matter to my attention, was relentless in his insistence that this
bill be pushed and advanced, and it is through his efforts that
these hearings are held. As the chairman and all of us well know,
we are in the middle of many hearings involving complicated con-
stitutional issues, but because the need for immediate action was
stressed by Congressman Shaw so effectively to both you and me,
we have arranged to hold these hearings, and the more we get into
them the more important they become, and I thank Congressman
Shaw for his initiative.

Mr. EDWARI?S. I thank the gentleman from Illinois and join in his
sentiments with regard to the poignant story behind the Adam
Walsh Outreach Center, and the great contributions that Mr. and
Mrs. Walsh have made and the contribution that our colleague
from Florida has made.

The gentleman from Illinois is correct in pointing out that it is
through your assistance and cooperation with the subcommittee
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that we are able to put aside other business and move ahead with
this important bill. Again with pleasure we welcome you, Mr.
Shaw. You may proceed. '

TESTIMONY OF HON. CLAY SHAW, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr. SuaAw. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Mr. Hyde. I would like
to thank both of you for recognizing the urgency of this situation,
the urgency of this legislation. I, of course, realize the tremendous
amount of work, important work that is before this committee and
the legislation that is before this committee in the months ahead.
It is a real credit to both of you gentlemen to push this ahead the
way that you have, and we are grateful to both of you for doing so.

Before coming to Congress I was mayor of the city of Fort Lau-
derdale. Before that I was a municipal judge. Fort Lauderdale is a
point of destination for many runaway youngsters, teenagers, and
preteenagers. These youngsters fall prey to pimps, drug dealers,
and to almost every awful thing that you would hope that your
young teenager or preteenager would not be exposed to. All the
time these youngsters are crying out to be found, but there is no
i:raill, this is one of the tragedies we must deal with on a national
evel.

The need for this legislation is vividly detailed in the story of un-
paralleled tragedy in Hollywood, Fla., with the disappearance of
young Adam Walsh. Their story, which I will defer to them to
unfold has brought about a national outpouring of attention. I have
in my office received literally thousands of names on petitions and
letters, perhaps more than on any other issue that I have seen.
Much of this was caused by the good work of Phil Donahue on his
nationally broadcast show, I must say in reviewing the letters that
the vast majority of them are coming from my home district, the
12th Congressional District of Florida.

I think it is apparent, as I am sure you realize, that this could
have happened to any of us. There is no parent that could have
been spared this tragedy if it was destined to your future. I think
we all related to this incident in Florida and I think every parent
shed a tear with regard to this tragedy. Although I was not ac-
quainted with the Walshes, I related to the tremendous tragedy
that they felt.

The legislation that you are considering is, in my opinion, emer-
gency in nature. We must reunite these families. We must tell the
stories, whether they have a tragic or happy ending, to the parents
who _are looking for their kids, but most of all we must find the
children that are lost and bring them back to their families. This
covers the infant not old enough to tell officials who he is, all the
way to the young teen who for some reason wants to be found,
rather than find his parents. This is a tragedy that I think we have
to face up to, and one which this legislation, though not perfect,
will help us to effectively deal with. '

[The prepared statement of Representative Shaw follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE CLAY SHaw, JR.

Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, I appear before you this morning to
encourage your support for legislation I consider to be most important. The subject
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of this legislation is our most precious commodity in this country, our young people,
our children. It is known as the Missing Children Act, and it would allow law en-
forcement officials all over the country to track missing children the way they can
track missing automobiles.

In my congressional district in Florida, the support for the Missing Children Act
is overwhelming. A day does not go by when I don’t receive numerous letters in sup-
port of this legislation. All these letters have arrived in the past few weeks, while
the phones in our offices have been ringing with callers who likewise support the
bill. South Florida is aware of the need for a national system of communication to
locate missing children. The citizens of south Florida have seen the faces of John
and Reve Walsh on television and in their newspapers, and they have heard about
the abduction and murder of six-year old Adam Walsh. That tragic case has im-
pressed many minds with the need to quickly fill the gaps that are present in our
system to locate missing children. :

As a husband and father, I can only try to imagine the anguish and the awful
frustration that John and Revé Walsh have experienced. Mr. and Mrs. Walsh are
examples of courage. From the first day of their painful ordeal, the Walshes have
been in the forefront of the fight for the passage of the Missing Children Act. They
sincerely want to devote themselves to their task so that no other family will suffer
the horror they have.

Even after the terrible news about their son reached them, John and Reve Walsh
continued to educate others about the need for this legislation. They understand
how helpless parents can feel when they have no leads in investigating the disap-
pearance of a child. The longer the search goes on, the greater is the helplessness.
Some parents search for years for missing children. The Walshes have turned their
energy to the Adam Walsh Outreach Center, which has been established in Holly-
wood, Florida, to help the families of missing children.

I strongly support the Missing Children Act and I urge its quick passage by the
House. I am convinced that time is of the essence in this case.

I want to thank the chairman of the subcommittee, Representative Edwards, and
the ranking minority member, Representative Hyde, for acting with speed and in-
terest in scheduling these hearings. I thank you, and I know the Walshes do as well,
for your care and cooperation on the matter of this legislation. We appreciate your
efforts on behalf of the Missing Children Act.

As elected representatives of the people, we are charged with the responsibility of
working for the good of the country. We must do all in our power to protect our
children and our families. The Missing Children Act is a long overdue, much needed
protection.

Mr. Epwarps. Mr. Walsh?

TESTIMONY OF JOHN WALSH AND REVE WALSH, ADAM WALSH
OUTREACH CENTER FOR MISSING CHILDREN

Mr. WaLsH. Mr. Edwards, I have prepared a long statement and
I appreciate on behalf of all the parents of missing children out
there, the opportunity to address this subcommittee. I am not going
to read my long prepared statement in the interests of time, but I
would like to give a brief synopsis of what happened to us and then
address some of the questions by the members of this subcommit-
tee, in particular Mr, Washington and Mrs. Schroeder, who are not
present, but I know you represent them.

Our son was abducted July 27, 1981 from the Hollywood Mall
from the toy department in Sears while his mother shopped three
aisles away. He was a sheltered little boy, went to private school,
brought there each day and picked up after school by his mother. I
coached the T-ball team he played on. What happened to Adam,
there is evidence that it could happen to anyone. We started a
search for Adam with the tremendous cooperation of the State of
s0111fch Florida, the people, the legislators, and particularly our
police.

Two weeks later Adam’s severed head was found in a canal in
northern Florida. During this time we realized that virtually no
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ks for missing children. Our local police had jurisdiction to
?&%{lf(?oor Zdam, and tghough he was found outside their area, no one
looked for him. Reve and I decided that even though our hearts
were broken, our minds were still working and that we would try
to help other parents. We received 22,000 letters at our home,
many of them from parents saying my children are missing, my
child has been abducted, my child ran away, no one has helped me.

The FBI did not enter the case. I am not here to chastize the
FBI. I went to Cornell to use their library and did research on the
FBI. The FBI was mandated in 1934 by President Roosevelt to
combat two things, organized crime and kidnapings, because of the
Lindbergh kidnaping. The Federal kidnaping statute says that the
FBI can enter the case of a kidnaping when there is proof o’f Cross-
ing the State lines or a ransom note or otherwise. In Adam’s case,
he was obviously kidnaped and murdered, but they would not enter
the case.

en though they entered the case of Fran Freluche, a foal to
Se}éj:etariat, ghat th}e’y determined it worthwhile to enter that case
because of the horse’s value of $500,000. I would find it difficult to
believe a child was worth less than $500,000.

We decided to interview police agencies throgglg)ut the country
and David Hartman of “Good Morning, America” brought us to
New York in our efforts to look fur Adam. We were on the show
the day the remains of Adam were found. As a result of that show
five children were found alive. We then appeared on other talk
shows, and as Mr. Shaw stated, the Phil Donahue show has created

uite a reaction. '

1 The big question here today is why did we receive so much atten-
tion. I think it was the efforts of the people of south Florida and
our determination to have the country address this problem. Most
of the people that this happens to fall through the cracks. The Mrs.
Bells—I would like to address this to Mr. Washington. The black
people of this country and the Mrs. Bells of Atlanta get no help.
They do not get any of the access to the mged.l‘a. and the personal
businessmen’s contributions that we got. It is aifficult for the mi-
norities to look for their children. They have a voice, but it is never
heard. , .

We here today are representatives of a large group that is not a
minority in this country, but has no voice. We have no money. Like
most parents, we spent everything we had looking for our child,
but the group we represent has no lobby in Washington, no money,
no funds, and no voice. We would like to know where our chlldr.en
are, but I can imagine what went through the mind of Adam with
his abductor, or the children of Atlanta. I can imagine what goes
through the mind of a child taken five States away. They are not
here to speak. We are speaking for them. Hopefully Reve and I
‘may be parents again someday, but we are trying to speak for
these people that are not represented, that do not have voting
rights, that do not pay taxes. We are trying to explain to you what

oes happen.

d The I?aprents are devastated. Many of them succumb to alcohol-
ism, lost time at work, losing their jobs. There are hundreds of
thousands of parents in this country who have had missing chil-
dren. I have a letter from parents that sent us a letter saying their
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children were murdered 18 years ago. Reve at the center in the last
week has had 16 parents contact her with missing children.

The most horrible story, one parent’s child was taken out of their
homes, and they are not ex-spouses. This child was taken out of
their home and they went tc make a police report, they sent two

“black-and-white uniformed poL~emen, they took the report and
they never heard from a detective I anyone.

This is a national problem. Several of the questions that were
raised today about the N CIC, I have done a lot of research on the
subject with local police agencies. I did not want to come here
today uninformed and not having mv- facts straight. The NCIC can
only be accessed if you have a ham or a social security number or
a license number. If you have child 3 years old who does not
know his name or a battered child or a runaway sexually abused
by the parent who cannot give the name to the police officer, how
does the officer access the NCIC? He does not.

As Dr. Wright will testify today, the second problem is unidenti-
fied bodies. Here the parents spent life savings, $40,000 on private
detectives while their. daughter’s body was in a morgue in Texas
for 87 days. Thanks to Ronald Wright’s efforts the State of Florida
has linked together a statewide system statewide for coroners to
exchange information. Previous to Adam’s disappearance the State
exchanged information on unidentified bodies every 6 months by
mail. We could not have waited 6 months. Where do you go to find
an unidentified body if the person was not missing in the State of
Florida? He does not know who to contact to find out about the
body. The worst thing is the not knowing, the thousands of parents
that do not know. }
~ Believe me, Mr. Edwards, and Mr. Washington in his absence
who asked this question, and Mrs. Schroeder, who asked this ques-
tion, what will this do, don’t we have a system now, don’t we have
a system that classifies this information? No, we do not. We are
not that naive to believe that this bill will find a lot of missing chil-
dren. We are not that ignorant of the system. :

This is a tiny step. I make the analogy between this step—in a
20th century computerized age, this would be analogous to the
Wright brothers’ first flight. In my opinion, yes, I am a bereaved
and grieving parent, but to me and the thousands of parents we
represent, the priorities of this country are in some disorder. The

cost of the manning of this computer might be the cost of one of

will not do anything for, access the FBI and give the information.

Yes, there have to be controls. No, there should not be an 800
number or a hotline that any parent can call the FBI, tying up
phones. Yes, there should be a form, more information such as
identifying birthmarks, et cetera, but it would be a step. If your
local police, such as the Hollywood police, who informed me that
hey put out the information, and three States did not have the ca-
pability to access the system—we realize that if a concerned police-
man wanted to contact somewhere to give more information about
the disappearance of a child or had a child there, yes, this national
clearinghouse would be available. Maybe no one will use it, but at
least we would know that the Federal Government has addressed
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roblem and set up some clearinghouse, at least step 1, to help.
1I%'m;gthing else, it will help the parents who never know. I know
many of the parents who have contacted us. I know that they will
never know that those children are underground, but believe me,

re this close to insanity. - . o

thie\%,osv e;;o bring up the fact of the constant investigation by the
police—when we were looking for Adam, they bring you down and
they give you a lie detector test and grill you for 6 hours and you
are crying for your children. They look locally, the press .hounds
you, rumors start, you are suspect, but in your heart you wish that
if your child was taken from that area_someone may be able to
aceess something and look for that child. I could go on and on.

Mr. Epwarps. Mr. Walsh, we will have to recess for 10 minutes,
because those lights indicate there is another vote on. I do not
want to cut you off. Your testimony is very moving and persuasive.
We will recess for 10 minutes, at which time you will be recognized
again.

[Recess.] . . .

Mr. EpwARDS. The subcommittee will come to order.

Mr. Walsh.

Mr. WarsH. Thank you very much. I do not have a lot more to
say, and I hope I do not come across as a grieving, bereaved parent
that does not have his facts in order. Some of what 1 said was that
this is a small step for the children primarily. This is a beginning. 1
just had the chance to taix to a representative from the NCIC, and
he said that they would be very open to suggestioas of how to fa-
cilitate this. I know they are underbudgeted and unde;'staffed. We
are talking about priorities, a national resource, the ch;ld_ren. ,

I have lined up some of the posters that have come in 1n the last
month of little children, kidnaped and missing children. I think it
is startling. The Uniform Crirae Report that the FBI puts out every
year does not differentiate betxveen child molestations. Most of the
rapes occur on young boys 1 to 10 years old. They do not keep fig-
ures on child murders. They are lumped in the category of violent
crime. Maybe we can compile the statistics because of this national
computer center. I do not want to take up the time—this is done by
parents right here. This is not done by police agencies. I do not
want to take away from the testimony of Dr. Wright, because he is
an expert on this and can relate something to you.

Finally, I would like to say that I think as evidenced today by
the efforts of Paula Hawkins and Clay Shaw and Mr. Simon, that
maybe we can realine the priorities of this country. I know that
this committee is burdened with many serious and pressing 1ssues,
but I cannot think personally of a more pressing issue than the not
knowing where your child is, the horror of it, especially for the par-
ents that will never know where their children are. o

We could get off on 47 tangents here, what is wrong with th,e
country. The jurisprudence system, two of the suspects in Adam’s

case have freely admitted that they can go to another State. The
one man of course, had the history of 45 boys, diaries and the tapes
of young boys screaming arid pleading as he assaulted and tortured
them. He had a miniwarehouse with clothing. I went there to iden-
tify clothes. He had six sets of little boys’ clothes. I could not listen
to the tapes. He freely admitted he was a twice-convicted molester
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on bail and that he could freely roam from State to State, there
was no centralized information on him.

We are talking about this bill to try to make it a little bit easier
for local police agencies, which I am sure will admit that they do
not work together. I listened in on calls as the Hollywood police
called other detectives in the country. The officers said, “I can’t
help you, I have 35 cases on my desk. I don’t know anything about
it.” This would be a little peace of mind for parents that some-
where there is information on their child if their child’s body is
found or if the child hopefully is alive. o

I thank this committee and the efforts of our Congressman and
our Senator, and again Mr. Hyde, who gave us the time last time
we were here and gave us the opportunity to tell him our story and
the story of other parents. It is too late for Adam. It is too late for
us, but it is not too late for a lot of other parents.

Thank you.

Mr. Eowarps. Thank you, Mr. Walsh.

Does Mrs. Walsh desire to make a statement?

We welcome you, Mrs. Walsh.

Mrs. WaLsH. Children are the resources of our country. We must
protect them as we protect the land and oil resources. Our state-
ment is joined together in one.

Mr. Epwagrbs. Thank you very much.

[The statement of John and Reve Walsh follows:]

STATEMENT OF JOHN AND REVE WALsSH

Mr. Chairman, we appreciate the opportunity to testify before this subcommittee
as we have a story that we feel should be heard by all the people of the United
States of America, and in particular, the very interested parties in your committee.

We'reside in Hollywood, Florida at 2801 McKinley Street in our home and I am
employed as the executive vice president of sales and marketing for the Paradise
Grant Hotel, a new hotel being constructed on Paradise Island, Nassau, Bahamas.
The anticipated opening of the hotel is February, 1982, ‘\

I am a graduate of the University of Buffalo and my wife was, up until our recent
tragedy, a full-time student at Broward Community College.

On July 27, 1981, at approximately 12:30 p.m., our only beloved son, Adam John
Walsh, was abducted from the Hollywood Mall in Hollywood, Florida. He and his
mother had been shopping in the Hollywcod Mall and he was in the toy depart-
ment, with his mother approximately three aisles away. In a matter of ten minutes
ﬁg tvanished. What proceeded has been called the largest manhunt in South Florida

istory. , :

After paging Adam in Sears, the Hollywood police were notified and immediately
proceeded to search for Adam. Throughout the entire ordeal, the Hollywood police
have to be commended for their cooperation and their sincere and massive effort.
All Hollywood uniformed police were put on foot, as well as every Hollywood detec-
tive from burglary, narcotics, homicide, etc. joined the search for Adam. Hundreds
of volunteers belonging to the Citizen Crime Watch, as well as thousands of individ-
uals joined the search. The Florida Fish and Game Commission, as well as the Flor-
ida Park Rangers searched the area within a 50 mile radius. Helicopters searched
day and night; private planes joined the search during the daytime. Groups such as
the Four-By-Fours (an off the road vehicle club with 50 members) searched every
night in areas that were inaccessible to the police. Divers in koats joined the search
in canals and quarries. An initial reward of Five Thousand ($5,000) Dollars was of-
fered and that was rapidly raised to One Hundred Thousand ($100,000) Dollars by

.;‘))ledges from concerned business associates and strangers. The Vice President of

elta Air Lines called from Atlanta and offered to send three hundred people down
to join in the search. Both Eastern Air Lines and Delta Air Lines helped by
delivering posters of Adam’s disappearance to airports in cities all.over the United
States. At the final count, over one million posters were printed and delivered
throughout the United States. A private postal deliver% service hand-delivered
30,000 posters each day to different areas throughout Dade and
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i i i h was =ban-
oward counties. After approximately three days, the organized searc
ngned and it was determined that Adam was apparently kldnapped._d ¢ onter the

The Federal Bureau of Investigation was contacted, but they di nﬁ eil gr e

case; stating that there was a necessity of evidence of Adam crossing the state lin

ith hi or demand for ransom. o .

mzhr;lgss:iggugfggisa campaign was mounted to inform the public in the _Florldas ariﬁ
about the disappearance of Adam. The three major television stations in tclile ou :
Florida (Channel 4, Channel 7 and Channel 10), ABC, NBC and CBS, carrie xge“;;s 102
Adam’s disappearance or of personal appearances by us on every new:cas 'tﬁ i
noon, 6 and 11 p.m. On August 1st, we attempted to alert the entire state vv1b €

full éooperation of Orlando mayor, Willard “Bill” D. Frederick, Jr. We flew by ptrl:
vate plane to Orlando and held a press conference of all the major telews,lont ] l?
tions, radio and newspaper people. Then, in spite of the air traffic controller’s _s”rl i
we flew on to Tampa and were waived by the supervisors on duty at the alfpo_r

right to a main terminal and held a press conference in the Eastern Airlines to’ms-
phere Lounge witia newspaper, radio and live television broadcasts with sta 1%25
that had come to Tampa from all over the Tampa/St. Petersburg area and ast‘a.r
west as the panhandle of Florida. The major attractions in the Orlando area par 10ﬁ
pated fully. Disneyworld briefed their 300 security guards and 20 detectlves;&as we

as Busch Gardens, Circus World, etc., cooperated in the search for A,dam. 3 rlslpre-
sentative of the family flew to Atlanta and, appeared on Ted Turner’s Cable . tews
Network, which broadcasted news of Adam’s dlsappearance, as well as h_15 p};c ull'ie
on the hour. We personally appeared on the Selkirk Cable Network, which broad-
casts throughout South Florida and parts of Canada. Television, radio and prefs ggv—
erage continued throughout the State as we traveled to other cities within F %nt }fl.

During this time the FBI was constantly updated but never officially enteretu. e
case. A personal family friend received a call from Attorney General William
French Smith’s office and was assured that the administration would see that e\lrerg-
thing was done in their power but again, the FBI never officially became invo vg'f.

Because of the difficulty and oftentimes, apparent lack of cooperation between dif-
ferent police agencies, members of my office staff spent three days and nights 1? Pﬁy
office contacting (by phone) every police and sheriff’s department throughou lb' e
State of Florida and personally mailing five flyers to each office. Hollywood police
continued their round-the-clock efforts as their fine detective bureau followed eve}xa'y
possible lead. Over 60 psychics, from around the country, many recommended by
certain police agencies, as well as psychics who had received notoriety worklng on
the Atlanta child murderers and in Los Angeles on the Freeway Kkiller murherst,;
joined the case. Many surrounding police agencies and other agencies throughou
Florida cooperated and some others politely ignored the problem. .

Eye witnesses finally came forth after approximately four days of constant cov%r-
age in the media. One boy who apparently thought he ha’d seen Adam leavmgh the
store followed by a burly man in his late 20’s or early 30’s, white male, dark air,
came forth with his grandmother and offered testimony. They said that the man
had run from the Hollywood store and jumped into a blue van which screeched up
and almost hit them and went around the corner where he though’t Adam may have
wandered, The Hollywood police suggested hypnosis as the boy’s story was very
vague and he could not pinpoint the exact time that Adam was in the,store. His
mother refused to have the boy hypnotized until two weeks after Ada;fx s remains
were found. Other conflicting stories came forward. The female security guard in
the store felt that she might have possibly asked two sets of arguing beys (2 black
and 2 white) to leave the store and that possibly Adam, who ‘was watching these
boys argue over an Atari video game, may have followed her instructions and left

e reluctantly. ) ) .
thzggg close invest};gation, the detectives determined that this was most likely thgz
case, as Adam was a superior student in private school, a member of his T-bal
team, all-star in his first year at 6% years old and, according to his three teachers
and classmates, a very disciplined little boy with great respect for authority figures.
It is very likely that he might have followed the orders of the security guard and
thought he was part of the group ordered to leave the store, as the concensus of
opinion is that he would have never left the store on his own. He has traveled, ex-
tensively, with my wife and I and has never been lost or wandered away from us on
any occasion. He attended private school and was brought to school each morning
and picked up at 3:00 p.m. He lived across from a park and he was not allowed to go
to the park by himself nor to ride his bicycle in the street. He has never had a
strange baby sitter and was always looked after by my mother, who lives with us,
and by my younger brother (23 years old). After many false sightings, many leads,
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tlf}e lHollywood police are still baffled by the developments in the case and the lack
of clues.

On August 10th, despite continuing Air Traffic Controller’s strike, we flew to New
York to await an 8 a.m. appearance (on the following day) on the “Good Morning
America” show. At 6:30 that imorning, I was notified (in our hotel room as my wife
slept) that a young boy’s head had been found in a canal, in Vero Beach, and that
the remains might possibly be that of Adam but there was need to obtain his dental
records and deliver them to Vero Beach. Without informing my wife, we went to the
“Good Morning America” show to appear. Host David Hartman asked me if we
wanted to go on and continue with the show and I informed him that even if the
remains were Adam I felt that we would tell our story for all the other missing chil-
dren that we had become aware of. While in New York, we met Mrs. Julie Patz, the
mother of Eaton Patz and other members of the Child Find organization that had
been in constant phone contact with other missing children’s organizations through-
out the country.

The problem with Adam’s disappearance and abduction was ever on our minds
but it became more apparent to us of a greater overall problem.

We appeared on the “Good Morning America” show at 8:00 a.m. to plead for
Adam’s safe return and for all to recognize the problem of missing children, and
upon our return to the hotel at 11:00 a.m. we were informed that the remains that
were found in the Vero Beach canal were definitely that of our beloved son, Adam.
The un-ending nightmare had now become a reality as we flew back to Florida.

On August 15th, a special “Mass of the Angels” was held for Adam at St.
Maurice’s Catholic Church and over one thousand people from the surrounding area
attended the mass. My cousin, Father Michael Convoy, (a pastor in upstate New
York) read the eulogy, as a children’s choir sang in celebration of Adam’s short and
wonderful life. After conducting one final press conference and thanking the hun-
dreds of thousands of people that had donated their time to look for Adam, the coop-
eration of the Hollywood police and the media and all the voncerned citizens
throughout the rest of the United States, we traveled to a friend’s home in upstate
New York to attempt to deal with our grief on a personal basis.

Realizing that there is nowhere you can go or nothing you can do to soothe the
wounds, we returned to Hollywood, Florida to find that while we were gone, w2 had
received ovér 20,000 sympathy letters, donations, mass cards, trees donat:d in
Israel, and various other expressions of condolences, as well as thousands of 2alls.

We have determined that although we would never be able to find any answers to
Adam’s death, that in our minds, he would not die in vain. We thought that the best
way to deal with our grief was to do something for the rest of the missing children
in the United States. With the donations that we received, we set up The Adam
Walsh QOutreach Center for Missing Children and proceeded to tell the story of miss-
ing children to a nation that obviously unaware that this problem exists. We also
realize that very few families in the United States could get the help financially, as
well as emotionally, that we did. We came to the realization that many of my gusi-
ness and close friends pooled all their efforts in the belief that collectively we could
get Adam back. Since then we have heard from hundreds of people with missing
children as well as people with murdered children and realize that the vast majority
of these people did not recieve support, financially or emotionally or the exposure
that we did. After meeting with some of the mothers of missing children and with
the horror of Adam’s death in the back of our minds, we can never forget the looks
on their faces as still search for their children, determined that no matter what the
cost. emotionally or financially, that they will find them. In most cases, this is a
hopviess and lost cause. : '

It is certainly evident the priorities of this great country are in somse disorder. A
country that can launch a space shuttle that can return to the earth and take off
again, a country that can allocate millions of dollars to save a small fish, the snail
darter in the Tennessee Valley river, threatened with extinction, but does not have
a centralized reporting system or a nationwide search system for missing children,
certainly need to reaffirm the very principles that this country was founded on,
namely, personal freedoms.

In order not to appear to the general public as some grief-stricken, deranged
people, we were determined to get what facts were available in the best possible
order hoping to present them to someone such as this subcommittee. Although our
hearts are broken, we are bound and determined that our story would be heard on
behalf of the other little children that are out there at this very moment, afraid,
confused, terrified and wondering when mommy and daddy or whoever is going to
help them. After contacting and speaking with many of the twenty or so individual
missing children agencies throughout the country, it appears that statistics indicate
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that there are over one hundred and fifty thousand (150,000) individual children
missing each year. Approximately one hundred thousand (100,000) of these are
runaways and children snatched by ex-parents. The unbelievable and unaccounted
for figure of fifty thousand (50,000) children disappear annually and are abducted
for reasons of foul play. One only has to look at some of the past incidences, such as
the twenty-two victims in Houston, the forty-four victims of the Freeway killer and
Hillside strangler in Los Angeles, thrity-three victims buried in the home of John
Wayne Gacy as well as the much publicized Atlanta slayings, just to name a few.

While in seclusion in Ithaca, New York, Cornell University rade available to us
their microfilm laboratory and we researched this problem L'y means of newspaper,
magazine and statistical reports. Most surprising is that the uniform crime report
produced annually by the FBI has no official statistics on kidnapping, child abuse,
homosexual rape or missing children. And after researching the Federal Kidnap-
ping Statute it appears that the FBI has arbitrarily decided to interpret the Statute
in their own way. A quote from the Statute: an FBI investigation is authorized
when “there is information or an allegation that a person has been unlawfully ab-
ducted and held for ransom or otherwise”. We also found proof in the past magazine
articles (this can be substantiated by the Dee Scofield group also) that the FBI en-
tered into the case of Fran Freluche, a $500,000 horse that disappeared from the
Clayborne Farm in Paris, Kentucky. According to the FBI spokesman, Bill Cheek in
Louisville, “we are investigating and assuming we have jurisdiction because of the
value of the horse, if we never prove their was interstate travel, the, of course it's a
local matter.” It seems extremely ludicrous that the FBI would enter the case of a
$500,000 horse where no ransom note was ever received or proof of it crossing the
state line.

According to the New York Times, Sunday, July 30, 1933—Headlines—*J. Edgar
Hoover heads new crime bureau, a division created by President Roosevelt will war
on kidnappers.” Again, the New York Times, November 4, 1934—“The Lindbergh
Law and the activity of federal agents threaten to kill kidnapping.” Front page, Sat-
urday, July 30, 1933, New York Times, “Federal warfare against kidnapping widens
its range—Roosevelt plans new legislation, National policy is talked as public opin-
ion backing the crusade gains strength.”

It is obvious from our research that one of the main objectives of the formation of
the FBI was certainly to fight crime on a federal level, but according to all articles
and research it was primarily created to assist in the war on kidnapping. It appears
that during the time since 1933 when the FBI and J. Edgar Hoover deciared war on
kidnapping because of the notoriety of the Lindbergh case, that public opinion has
not been strong enough to force the FBI back into what was originally intended and
formed to do. Granted, some police agencies are excellent and well equipped to look
for missing and abducted children in their areas. Once a child is taken from the
jurisdiction of the local police force, virtually no one looks for him. If he is abducted
in a rural community (that is served by sheriffs) possibly one sheriff may take the
report; then the parents go back home and wait and wait and wait. The scenario is
repeated continually, daily throughout the United States. This is not & local prob-
lem; this is not a regional problem; this is a national problem. Recently headlines
and news stories have been full of the effect of government budget cuts. There are
federal statistics that tell us exactly how many families these budget cuts will
effect. There is no federal or state agency today that can tell us exactly how many
families are affected by missing children. Frankly, knowing the grief my wife and 1
feel, I am a bit afraid of the collective grief the provisions of The Missing Childrens
Act will outline. Certainly, the facts which accumulate will appall some, embarrass

others and sadden us all. I guarantee that when this bill is passed, and the facts
concerning missing children are finally accumulated, that all Americans will be
shocked. As always happens, we will search for a source of blame—but that blame
increases each day that this bill is not passed.

After personally interviewing Dr. Ronald Wright (a member of the American
Academy of Forensic sciences) and the chief medical examiner of Broward county,
we were appalled to learn the lack of a centralized system for identifying bodies. Dr.
Wright has succeeded in linking up Florida’s 22 medical examiner’s offices with a
computer in Colorado that was initially started to help identify thousands of victims
of a past flood. Wright has been actively lobbying in hopes that this problem of un-
identified bodies can be solved by linking up the 1,500 medical examiner’s offices,
throughout the United States.

Right now in the Broward County Morgue, in just one area in the United States,
there are seven bodies that Dr. Wright and his staff say “they are further stymied
in efforts to identify bodies due to the time it takes to have fingerprints matched
with those held by the Federal Bureau of Investigation.” The FBI lab is terribly un-
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derstaffed and thejr overwhelmin i
; g requests for prints take about t
333'31 : vl;%%ug;tpgl}eg: {)tu sS ikIJleen so bad thq?}t] thc; FBI no longer do?as ﬁx?gl:ri)gllfggésfgg
v for €ss reasons. Therefore, in many cases if th identi
person Is not a criminal whose fingerprints are lo d wi he chameaned
identifying the person is slim. Accordin 2 fomale momar O the chances of
ident, X . rding to a female member of Wri ht’
you've got to realize there are people out th h at hanpardt
b3 thery Tove Feal Thatre & ere who want to know what happened
I > - ar S, why we work so hard to come through. tj
bodies, they’re people.” It is evident that people are held in moxggueg‘}zﬁii;;ﬁguﬁsjéﬁg

After interviewing local police a ies i ida, 1
Hice agencies in Florida, New York Stat ichi
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We have been classified in the papers and by many people and interviews with
friends as an “All American Family.” I don’t know what that means, but I do know
that prior to this incident with Adam we were great believers in the United States of
America. I have traveled throughout the world and seen the misery that people who
live in other countries exist and under the oppression that many of them labor. My
beliefs in this system have been shaken to the core. No matter how hard we try we
can’t stop thinking about how Adam just have felt in the hands of his abductor and
the thoughts that went through his mind. Everyone, including us, would like to
block out these thoughts of this beautiful six year old boy and remember him as the
child he was. But, the reality of Adam’s death is something that we have to deal
with. All we have is part of him to cremate ard we will spread those remains over
the ocean that he loved so dearly. But what of the other parents? Many of whom
are still searching and will never give up hope, and must deal with the constant
horror of what has happened to their small children.

Since our return, we have appeared on many talk shows, one in the midwest, sev-
eral in South Florida and we are scheduled to appear on future talk shows and a
reappearance on “Good Morning America.” We feel we have a definite story to tell,
but the general reaction of the public, when we speak to them, whether through the
media or through our small Adam Walsh Qutreach Center for Missing Children, is
one of complete amazement that no system exists within this country to look for
missing children. Everyone seems to take the attitude, “I thought that the govern-
ment could do that.” Apparently people believe what they see on television, that
when a small child is missing, the FBI comes in immediately with an individual
similar to Robert Stack in the role of Elliot Ness and that SWAT teams swoop down
on the villians and the child is found. The grim reality is that of what happened to
Adam. In most cases the individuals get no support or help whatsoever and return
to their homes emotionally and financially devastated. In most cases, the child is
either never found alive or dead. We could go on and on quoting instances, statis-
tics, personal experiences, and I would bring everyone of these to Congress if that
needs to be the case.

Believe me, little children do not run away, as many police agencies think. Again
we say, right now at this very moment there are little children out there in the
hands of whatever, crying, pleading and are begging that mommy and daddy or Mr.
Policeman or someone come to their aid or look for them to save them. We are real-
ists and we are not asking for a national police force to search for every missing
child, just asking for a centralized system and that the FBI assist whenever possible
when a sighting of a child is out of state and the local police can’t follow up that
lead. It’s not too much to ask of this “great society.”

It is an awesome responsibility that this committee has in telling this tale to the
rest of the legislative members of the House of Representatives. As we have said,
our beliefs in the system have been shaken to the core. We ask along with hundreds
of thousands of people who prayed for Adam and are now praying for us, that you
the lawmakers of this country, who have the power to do something that our forefa-
thers dreamt, will make this a reality. That is to guarantee the personal freedoms of
everyone in this country including the children.

As one letter expressed, “Multi-million dollar investigations have been conducted
against violators of man-made-laws, while those who transgress against the only
real laws of mankind—God’s commandments—are looked upon as statistics, if that.
If our government had its priorities in order, the focus of our criminal justice
system could be aimed at those who rob, rape, maim, and kill at random. The
danger is not organized crime, it is disorganized crime, which fill our streets with
violence and our hearts with fear. . ’

Granted children don’t vote and don’t pay taxes, but they are definitely the re-
sources of this country because someday they will be the future lawmakers and the
guardians of us in our old age. It is too late for Adam and it is sad because we feel
he would have been a fine citizen, but it is not too late for us to tell Adam’s story to
everyone and we will.

For us personally the nightmare continues. Two possible, but not probable, sus-
pects in Adam’s case are now in custody. The first suspect recently raped and bludg-

eoned a six year old boy and left him unconscious near railroad tracks in a remote

area of Florida. The boy subsequently died in the hospital, never regaining con-
sciousness. In the effects of the suspect was found a diary logging and evaluating in
his own perverse terms the homosexual rape, assault and possible murder of 25 vic-
tims, young boys ranging in age of ten years and younger. The acts of violence were
carried out throughout two states in the last two years. A second suspect, in custody
in an Eastern State, a twice convicted child molester on parole, had newspaper arti-
cles concerning Adam’s tragedy pasted throughout his room. There were approxi-
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Mr. Epwarps. We will now hear fr D . il
district medical examiner for the Stat; %?Flol;idlz?nald Wright, the

TESTIMONY OF RONALD WRIGHT, DISTRICT MEDICAL EXAMIN.

ER, STATE OF FLORIDA, ASSOCIATE PROFE
OGY, UNIVERSITY OF MIAMI SSOR OF PATHOL-

Dr. WRI(}HT. Thank you, Mr. Chéirman.
Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee:
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I would like to address primarily one part of this bill which I see
as bel.ng_ In two parts. One concerns a clearinghouse of information
for missing children per se. The other concerns a national clearing-
house. of information to assist in the identification of deceased per-
sons, irrespective of their age.

As to the first part of the missing children, I think what has
been said very eloquently this morning is that this is needed. The
-only response which [ could add to that is in the defense of local
law enforcement, of which I am a member, saying many things
have been talked about about records being taken by local law en-
gog?cement officers and then filed away. Well, what else are they to

oY

Basmal.ly_speaking we have a system right now of law enforce-
ment which does not facilitate the solution to the problem of miss-
ing children. In Broward County alone with a population of 1.1 mil-

Florida alone there are 23 medical examiner agencies, and if you
‘were looking for.a family member of yours, you would have to cal]
23 medical examiners’ offices just to cover the State of Florida,
Now, ‘we have developed through the use of g computerized
system in Colorado a method in which five States are getting to-
gether to try to put this information together. However, this should
be done at the Federal level. We get woefully bad support from the
Federal level.
_ The FBI when _established seemed to be three major areas which
it was cha;}zl:lgeci vglth ;'espons_ibility for: First: to improve forensic sci-
e la A - iy
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This bill I look upon as saying something here that Congress is
saying. They are saying that these kinds of things are what the
Federal Government is about and we are going to do it, and I wish
you very much success. .

Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Ronald Wright follows:]

UNIvERsITY OF Miamr,
Fort Lauderdale, Fla,

My name is Ronald Keith Wright. I am a physician specializing in forensic pathol-
ogy. I am board certified in anatomic, clinical and forensic pathology. I am the dis-
trict medical examiner of district 17, State of Florida which is Broward County, a
county of 1.1 million people.

This year so far we have two children who have been found in my district who we
have not been able to identify. Both were skeletons when found.

With no national data bank for parents to go to, the parents of those two children
do not know I have them, nor do I have a way of reaching them.

Considering how little it will cost to set up such a data bank, that is a shame.

Mr. Epwarbps. Thank you very much, Dr. Wright.

Mr. Hyde.

Mr. HypE. Doctor, if this is going to work and we are going to try
to make it work, what individuals should be mandated to submit
their information? Now, you as a medical examiner, or a coroner in
other jurisdictions, certainly you should be required by State legis-
lation to submit this information on unidentified dead bodies to a
national information center. Are there any other people who ought
to be so mandated?

Dr. WrIGHT. Yes. We have such a mandate right now in Florida
by regulation for all of the medical examiners. We do it with the
Colorado system. If this gets established, we can do that with the
Federal system. I think it is very important that all of the coroners
and medical examiners throughout the United States under their
various local legislation be mandated to this. I think it would take
very little to do that, incidentally. :

Mr. Hype. You say by regulation rather than law?

Dr. WriGHT. Yes. I think the existing statutes in most of the

States would allow this to be established by regulation instead of .

statute. I think—at least most of the States which follow the Flor-
ida model have existing statutory reporting requirements already
in existence, which this by regulation could be included under the
existing State laws. o '

Mr. Hype. Who issues the regulation? .

Dr. WricHT. Generally it depends on how the State operates. If it
is a medical examiner system such as in Maryland, such as in
Delaware, the medical examiner—the chief medical examiner of
the Staj:e would handle this under existing statute. In States such

Mr. HypE. It seems to me that if this was mandated by statute it
would have much more significance, rather than becoming buried
among the regulations, which sometimes proliferate and are ob-
scure—not that statutes are not, but there seems to be more
muscle behind a statute with a mandate than a regulation.

Dr. WrigHT. If you at the Federal level would provide us with
the tools to work I'do not think you are going to have any problem.
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Mandated by statute or mandated by regulation or unmandated,
you will have our wholehearted cooperation. )

Mr. Hypk. I have maintained for some time that society often
thinks more of animals than it does of people. That may be an
unkind statement, but this clipping from the Tampa Tribune of
July 28, 1977, where a horse, Fran Freluche, I guess, was valued at
a high price, a racehorse in foal to Secretariat, disappeared and the
FBI said, “We ars inivestigating and assuming we have jurisdiction
because of the value of the horse. If we never prove there was in-
terstate travel, then of course it is a local matter.” But the value of
the horse interested that particular office of the FBI, and I do not
denigrate that. It was a very valuable piece of horseflesh, but I do
not think I need to carry the discussion any further. The human
beings who are missing ought to be equally a concern of our best
law enforcement and most resourceful law enforcement agencies,
so we hope this legislation will move in that direction.

Thank you. :

Mr. Epwarps. The gentleman from Wisconsin, Mr. Sensenbren-
ner.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Thank you very much.

I would like to express my appreciation to Mr. Shaw and Senator
Hawkins for bringing this matter to this subcommittee.

I am concerned that however well-intentioned this piece of legis-
lation may be it really would not answer the problem in two re-
spects. First of all, it does not require local law enforcement agen-
cies that get reports of missing individuals, both children and
adults, to utilize the facilities of the Attorney General and the
NCIC, and second, I am wondering whether, if the name of the
missing individual was placed in the setup envisioned by this legis-
lation, how effective would it be in actually locating missing indi-
viduals and returning them home.

Now, my question is this. Would you favor an amendment, any of
you, to this legislation which would require that every local law en-
forcement jurisdiction within a specified period of time mandatori-
ly report the names of missing children and adults to a centralized
file?

The second question, again using the very tragic case of Adam,
whose name was put into the NCIC, even if the names were in
there, how do you think it would help?

Mr. WaLsH. Answering the second part of your question, it does
not help now, as I brought out in the text. If the child is found, to
give you a concrete case, if the child does not know its name and is
found somewhere, alive or dead, there is no way the NCIC can be
accessed, even if the local law enforcement officer is concerned and
wants to access the NCIC, unless he has a name, a social security
number or license number, he cannot access the NCIC. So if you
have a 3- or 4-year-old child and he is there, the person who kid-
napped him lets him go, it may be months before the police officer
can identify him, because who does he contact to let the people
know he has the child. In the case of unidentified bodies, there is
no one to contact. There is no system.

Addressing should there be an amendment to this bill making it
mandatory for local police agencies to send information on missing
persons. God, that would be the optimum, yes. We wanted to take a

o
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baby step with this bill. We are not that naive and we are not that
easily dissuaded that this will find children. This will not find chil-
dren. None of us parents believe that this will automatically be the
end-all and be-all to finding children. It will allow a parent who
does not get cooperation from local police through the.right chan-
nels to put information into the NCIC, but not to take it back out,
because the privacy law is there, it would put information in a
computer system just for missing children, break it away from cars
and refrigerators, et cetera. If police agencies wanted and were con-
cerned enough, they could cross-reference it.

If a police officer in Florida in the case of Adam accessed this
computer and said what has been put into it in the last 2 months
about 6%2-year-old blond boys with two front teeth missing, they
would have been able to get that information and it might assist in
the finding of Adam. It would force police agencies to give informa-
tion or: missing children. ’

This is a child bill, primarily. If this committee could write that
legislation and put that amendment onto this bill and you think it
would pass, that would be fantastic. Because many of the local
police agencies do not have a clue who to go te other than their
jurisdiction. In Broward County we found out two of the police
agencies had misinformation about Adam and thought he was kid-
napped by a grandparent. ’

Mr. SHAw. Dr. Wright has reservations on a plane at noon. If
there are other questions to be directed to him——

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. In a table attached to Senator Hawkins’
testimony about the use of NCIC during August 1981, there is a
rather wide difference in the use of the NCIC by States. I am proud
to say in terms of per capita use of NCIC, my State rarks first. In
the instructional programs given to local police departments, per-
haps by State law enforcement agencies or the State attorney
general’s office, in some States there has been quite a bit of infor-
mation that has been disseminated, and in other States there has
been little or none, Perhaps this would be another way to attack
this problem.

I thank the Chair and yield back my time.

Mr. Epwarps. Would you envisage a system whereby the medical
examiners of the 50 States would either be encouraged or required
to report to the NCIC the fact that in the morgue there is a child’s
body, and with a brief description thereof?

Dr. WRIGHT. Yes, sir. I think that that is very important. Getting
down to the nitty-gritty of this sort of thing, identification has to

be based in many kinds of cases on such information as dental

identification. In the case of children, we almost never can use fin-
gerprints. It is based upon comparison with preexisting X-rays.
This kind of information, if we can get it eventually into a data
bank when we start looking for a missing child, just to get across
the idea that this form which the local law enforcement people are
going to have is going to hawe a question which says are there
dental records, are there X-rays available? If for some weird
reason, are there any fingerprints available? If we can get those
questions being asked of the parents when the child is missing, we
will also be putting that back into the file when we identify a
person as deceased and unidentified. If we can get that information
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isolated, I think it gives us a very good chance of solving much of

our unidentified, both children
Mr. HypE. Thank you, Doctor‘tjmd adults.
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r. EDwWARDS. The committee is adjourned. .

[Whereupon, at 11:45 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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THE MISSING CHILDREN’S ACT

MONDAY, NOVEMBER 30, 1981

House OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON C1virL AND CONSTITUTIONAL RIGHTS,
COMMITTEE ON JUDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:40 a.m., in room
92141, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Don Edwards (chair-
man of the subcommittee), presiding.

Present: Representatives Edwards and Hyde.

Staff present: Catherine A. Leroy, counsel; Michael D. Tucevich,
counsel, and Thomas M. Boyd, associate counsel.

Mr. Epwarps. The subcommittee will come to order.

Today we begin our second hearing on H.R. 3781, the Missing
Children’s Act.

Evidence which we received in our initial hearing suggested that
each year approximately 150,000 of our children are reported miss-
ing. The majority of these cases apparently go unpublicized and
frantic parents receive little, if any, assistance in locating their
childian. ’

This bill attempts to create a national clearinghouse of informa-
tion with respect to both missing children and unidentified de-
ceased individuals. -

We have invited representatives of the FBI this morning to share
with us their comments as to the extent of the problem, and their
views as to how effective this bill might be in alleviating that
problem.

I would yield to the gentleman from Illinois who has been one of
the chief sponsors of this important legislation.

Mr. Hype. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I ask unanimous consent that the committee permit the meeting
this morning to be covered in whole or part by television breadcast,
radio broadcast, and/or still photography pursuant to rule 5 of the
committee rules.

Mr. Epwarps. Is there objection?

The Chair hears none.
As our first witness, we are pleased to welcome Mr. David Neme-

cek, NCIC Section Chief, and Mr. Richard Dennis. Mr. Dennis is
Assistant Section Chief, Criminal Investigation Division of the Fed-
eral Bureau of Investigation.

Also, we have Kier Boyd.

Gentlemen, we are pleased to have you here.

@85 -
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TESTIMONY OF KIER T. BOYD, INSPECTOR, DEPUTY ASSISTANT
DIRECTOR, TECHNICAL SERVICES DIVISION; FBI; DAVID F.
NEMECEK, NCIC SECTION CHIEF; AND RICHARD DENNIS, AS-

SISTANT SECTION CHIEF, CRIMINAL INVESTIGATION DIVI-
SION, FBI

Hl\(/iIr. Kirr Boyp. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Congressman
yde.

I am Kier Boyd, Assistant Director of the FBI's Technical Serv-
ices Division. On my right is David F. Nemecek, Section Chief for
the National Crime Information Center; on my left Richard C.
Dennis, Jr., representing our Criminal Investigative Division.

We appreciate the opportunity to appear before the committee
on this important bill and I would like to ask the chairman if I
may enter my opening statement and then speak extemporaneous-
ly on that and enlarge on some of the items contained in the
opening statement. '

Mr. Epwarps. Without objection, it will be entered in the record
in full at this point.

[Statement of Mr. Boyd follows:]
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OPENING STATEMENT OF

INSPECTOR-DEPUTY ASSISTANT DIRECTOR KIER T. BOYD

Mr. Chairman, we appreciate the opportunity to appear \
before the Subcommittee today to discuss the National Crime
Information Center and, more spec;fically, the NCIC Missing
Person File and the need for an unidentified dead file. With me
are David F. Nemecek, the CEief of NCIC, and Richard C. Dennis,
Jr., from our Criminal Investigative Division.

NCIC was created pursuant to 28 U. S. Code, Section 534,
and was placed on line January, 1967. The System is a model
example of cooperative effort among city, county, state, and
Federal criminal justice agencies to provide an invaluable tool
for the nationwide criminal justice community. A major objective
of NCIC is to provide for timely, accurate, documented criminal
justice information, aé well as immediate confirmation of this
information when an NCIC hit occurs. NCIC policy requires that
only the criminal jugtfce'agency with jurisdiction over the
investigation or the appointed holder of the record is
authorized to enter, update, and confirm NéIC record information.

Although relying on voluntary entry of records in NCIC, the

System has been a success since its inception in 1967, and now
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contains over 9,000,000 active records with a daily average of
342,000 transactions. The average inquiry time is approximately
three seconds and the cost to the Federal Government is 4.8 cents
per transaction.

A Missing Person File was created as a part of NCIC in
1975 under the authority set forth in 28 U. S. Code, Section 534.
One concern in the establishment of the Missing Person File was
to provide for adults whose welfare might be in danger by being
missing. The primary impetus for the file's creation was to
provide a file to respond to the need for 2 means of nationwide
dissemination of information concerning missing and runaway
children. The entry criteria established for the File are as
follows: -

1. A person of any age who is misging and under proven
physical/mental disability or is senile, thereby subjecting
himself or others to personal and immediate danger.

2. A person of any age who is missing and in the
company of another person under circumstances indicating that his

or her physical safety is in danger.
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3. A person of any age who is missing under
circumstances indicating that the disappearance was not
voluntary. '

4. & person who-is missing and declared unemancipated
as defined by the laws of his state of residence and does not
meet any of the entry criteria set forth in 1, 2, or 3 above.

If a missing juvenile has a mental disability or is
missing and in the company of another person under circumstances
indicating that his or her safety is in danger, or is missing
under circumstances indicating the disappearance was not
voluntary, then the juvenile would be entered in one of the first
three entry criteria. Crite:ioq§§4 was established as a ggneral
category to accommodate entry og Juveniles who do not qualify for
the first three categories. Hiéimal documentation of the
circumstances surrounding the i%dividual's disappearance, such as
the filing of a missing persog report, is required in order that
a record qualify for entry in NCIC. Since 1975, approximately
780,000 missing persons records have been entered in the file,
592,000 of which were juveniles under the fourth category. The

total number of missing persons contained in the file at this

time is 24,640, of which approximately 19,000 are juveniles. The
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Missing Person File is the most active NCIC file in teras of
percentage of records entered and cleared with an average
turnover rate per month of 50%.

A normal process to accomplish the entry of a juvenile
in the Missing Person File would be as follows: A law
enforcement agency would receive a missing report from a parent,
guardian, or family member indicating the child's disappearance.
The report would be referred immediately to an individual
stationed at an NCIC terminal for entry into the system.
Approximate entry data would be typed in and sent via high-speed
telecommunications lines to the FBI computer for storage.
Thereafter, any of the' approximately 62,000 agencies authorized
to make inquiries of NCIC ‘could, upon encountering an individual
who may be missing, make a terminal inquiry of the computer to
determine the missing status of the individual. Should an
inquiring agency receive an NCIC "hit," the ééency would
immediately contact the entering agency to validate the reco-d
data, attempt to identify if'the record and the individual are
one and the same and, if identical, make arrangements for the
return of the individual. Specific identifying data that may be

entered in the record or contained in the record are as follows:

.
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Missing Person . File designator and category, i.e., Disability,
Endangered, Involuntary, or Juvenile; Identity of the agency
entering the record; Missing person's name; Sex; Race; Place
of birth, e.g., State, Canadian Province, or foreign couhtry;
Date of birth; Date of emancipation (for Juvenile category
records only); Height; Weight, Eye Color; FBI Identification
Number; Skin Tone (complexion); Scars, marks, tattoos,
artificial or missing body parts and aids, etc.; Fingerprint
classification; Hiscellaneous'numbers including: (Alien
registration; Canadian Social Insurance; Mariner's Document or
identification; Military Serial; Police identification;
Passport; State~issued personal identification; Port Security
identification; RCMP Identification or Fingerprint
classification; Selective Service; Veterans Administration
Claim); Social Security Number; Operator's (driver's) license
number with the state of issuance anid year.that liéense expires;
Date that the person is discovered to be missing; Entering
agency's case number; Miscellaneous data such as the missing
person's nicknames, a description of the clothing that the
missing person was wearing, and any information for which there
is no data element; Information concerning a vehicle that the

missing person has in his or her possession.
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NCIC users are regularly %trained regarding the existence
and use of all NCIC files through publications, onsite training,
and through regular NCIC user Regional and Advisory Policy Board
meetings. Specifically with reference to the Missing Person file
we have recently highlighted its availability through an article .
in the NCIC monthly newsletter, a letter from Director Webster to
all Special Agents in Charge( and verbal publication at NCIC
Regional meetings and the Advisory Palicy Board meeting. We have x«
also prepared an article for publication in the "Law Enforcement

Bulletin."
Turning to the problem of the unidentified dead, the FBI

Identification Division has assisted in the identification of
unknown deceased persons since 1924, pursuant to authority now

contained in 28 U. S. Code,Section 534, through fingerprint

identification and disaster-assistance service. In addition,

since the inception of NCIC, the FBI has pgovided, upon request
or receipt of an all-points bulletin, additional assistance in
this regard. A special search of NCIC missing person and wanted
person records is conducted utilizing general descriptive data

provided by the inquiring agency. A listing of all NCIC records
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of individuals meeting the general descriptive data is provided
to the investigative agency to assist in the identification of
the deceased. The NCIC Advisory Policy Board has periodically
addressed the need for a separate NCIC file containing
descriptive data on unidentified deceased persons. A number of
issues that have been addressed in the consideration are as
follows: The need for a centralized data base at a national
level, nonstandardization of identification data; requirement for
centralization of data collection at the state level, the degree
of complexity and cost of computerization of all identification
data, the requirement for immediate response utilizing a system
like NCIC and the aép%opfiate agency to house such a file if it
is required. At the 5uhé, 1981, Advisory Policy Board meeting a
recommendation was ma@e to establish a two-year pilot project
utilizing the existing Cblorado State Unidentified.nead File to
evaluate the need for'and feasibility of establishment of a .
national computerized file. Status reports will be given at each
of the biyearly Advisory Policy Board meetings. Experience has
taught us that when creating totally new information systems, the

use of a pilot project is the best way to proceed.
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Director Webster has met with members of Congress
concerning the subject matter of today's hearings. He shares
their concern and hopés that through your efforts, means will be

found to assist in the return of missing children and

identification of unknown deceased persons.
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Mr. Kier Boyp. The NCIC system exists pursuant to title 28,
Unite@ States Code, sectioq 534. It is a system Whic}} was inaugu-

Today there are approximately 9 million records in the system
and, on any given day, the transactions against our files will be
somewhere between 340,000 and 350,000 transactions. The costs to
the Federsl] Government are ‘approximately 4% cents per transac-
tion which includes the computer resources to run the system, the

certain Federal agencies, and the management of the system which
Mr. Nemecek’s people provide.

Turning to the missing persons file, the system came up with a
missing persons file in 1975. There were four criteria set forth, and
they are still active today. Three of them have to do with people
whose disappearance is either not voluntary or there is some indi-
cation that their disappearance may result in harm to themselves
or to others. :

The fourth one, and the primary reason for the file, was 3
repository for missing children. _ : ,

Specifically, the first category of the four is a person of any age
who is missing and under proven physical or menta] disability or
senile, thereby subjecting himself ¢ others to personal and imme-
diate danger. , 2

The second category, a person of any age who is missing and in
the company of another person under circumstances indicating
that his or her physical safety is in danger. ’

The third, a person of any age who is missing under circum-
stances indicating that the disappearance was not voluntary.

unemancipated as defined by the laws of his State of residence, and
does not meet any of the first three criteria. . ‘

To date we have had approximately 780,000 people entered into
the missing persons file, roughly 592,000 of these have been juve-
niles. On any given day the file size for missing persons will be
about 24,000." Of those, 19,000 are Juveniles. It is a file with a fast
turnover rate; on the average, about 50 percent of the file turns
over during the course of the month.

e mechanics of entry are that the person who is a parent,
guardian, or a relative of a missing child will go and report that to
the authorities in charge of investigating that disappearance. That
agency will then enter into NCIC the data which is available and
fits into the format of the file. . S
To give you some idea of the data which is contained in it, in

ition to identifying the agency which entered it and their par-
ticular case file number, we _have- the missing person’s name, sex.

of emancipation, height, weight, eye color, hair color, FBI number
if there is one, skin tone, scars, marks, tattoos, fingerprint classifi-
cation if it is known, ‘social security number, and any other number
which may be used to help identify that person.
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In addition to this, we have fields for the operator’s license to
show the number of the license, the State, when the license ex-
pires; we also have fields to indicate what vehicle the person may
be using, specifically the license plate data, vehicle identification
number, year, make, model, style, color of the vehicle.

We then have the date that the person was missing and, finally, -

we have what we call a miscellaneous field in which one can enter
anything which might assist in the identification of the person,
such as the clothes that they were last seen wearing.

Once this information is entered into NCIC, it is immediately
available to approximately 62,000 criminal justice agencies
throughout the country. If an inquiry is made on the system, it is
treated the same as any other inquiry on another file, namely, this
is just lead information at this point. It is up to the person who has
the missing child to get together with the agency which has the
investigative jurisdiction to determine, is the child which they are
holding the person who has the record entered about him? If that
is the case, then an arrangement is made for the return of the
child.

As T indicated, we began the file in 1975. We have on a continu-
ing basis brought the existence of this file to the attention of those
who are using the system. I would like to enter at the conclusion of
our testimony 15 NCIC newsletters which span the period April
1975 to the present year.

On a continuing basis, we are telling the people about the avail-
ability of this file. In addition to this, Mr. Nemecek’s people, who
are out training State people, stress the availability of the file and
the mechanics of its use. ~

The file is also discussed at our regional meetings, the NCI
system being split into four different regions. It is also regularly
discussed at the Advisory Policy Board meetings.

Within the past year, Director Webster has sent a letter to the
special agents in charge, which we call a SAC memorandum, advis-
ing them of the file and, more importantly, offering that as an
opportunity for our police coordinators to, once again, bring to the
attention of the police the existence of the file and its usefulness.

At the present time we are preparing an article for the Law
Enforcement Bulletin where we have taken statistical data from
the system and not only tried to once again remind people of the
existence of the file, but give some information such as, are there
more female runaways than male? At the present time it is indicat-
ed that about 60 percent of the people in the file are girls.

How long are they likely to be gone? What are the age bra:kets
as far as percentage of disappearance?

We find at least on the initial data that we have that the
disappearance rate is fairly low and seems then to rise sharply and
peak in the area of 15-, 16-, and 17-year-olds.

‘We would also like to see such things as, is there a time during
the year when disappearance is move likely than at some other
time? Also, as far as the entry of the name into the NCIC system,
is there a correlation between how fzst you enter it into the system
and the likelihood that the person will be found and returned?

These are things which we hope in the forthcoming Law Enforce-
ment Bulletin article we will be able to answer.
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Turning to the unidentified dead, the Identification Division of
the FBI has since 1924 assisted in the identification of unknown
deceased persons through fingerprints.

The figures that are available seem to indicate that this is suc-
cessful in about 35 percent of the cases, most of the people just do
not have fingerprints on file. The NCIC section is also able and
does lend assistance in the identification of unknown dead.

If there is an all points bulletin or if a specific request is made of
NCIC, they will take the data furnished and do aw off-line search
against the file and give the inquiring agency lists of people that
may be their unidentified dead.

The need for a central file was first discussed in the early 1970’s
at an INCIC all-participants meeting. Since that time, the question
has come up periodically.

In December of last year the NCIC Advisory Policy Board cre-
ated an ad hoc committee te look into this, and in June of this year
the ad hoc subcommitee came back and recommended—and the
Advisory Policy Board adopted—that we use the Colorado State
unidentified-dead file as a pilot. This we viould run for approxi-
mately 2 years in order to get data on such things as the standardi-
zation of information.

We find that one of the best means of identifying deceased people
is the dental chart, yet there are perhaps 15, 16, 17 different types
of dental charts used and ways of marking it. Others, things we are
looking into, what is the time criticality? Is this something that
should be an online file or is this something that could work
adequately without online access to a system such as NCIC?

What is the cost of such a file? On cost data, we have taken the
Colorado system as a model and made some preliminary cost esti-
mates. The startup costs would be approximately $47,000 and about
2% workyears.

On the costs of maintaining the system once it is up, it would be
approximately $285,000 and a little in excess of 4 workyears.

What Colorado is finding is that there is not a lot of activity
against that file, and we prefer when we have a new approach like
this to go with a pilot and run the thing long enough that we are
able to get a pretty good handle on what sort of information is
needed, how should it be formatted, how should the system be run.

At the present time, I believe the figures Dave gave me, in 1
month the Colorado system accepted a little over a dozen unidenti-
fied dead reports and they had six inquiries against the file. With
that sort of thing, we really need a fairly long period in order to
determine what is the best way of creating and maintaining such
file, if in fact that is given to us. B

At the conclusion of our testimony, I would like to also enter into
the record a page which comes from the Colorado system which
gives background information on this file and that is followed by a
copy of the report which is made. It is a checkoff form, which is
used by any agency who wants to use their file.

[The information follows:]

Do wp s



48

UNIDENTIFIED DEAD FILE
BACKGROUND

The materials attached give a brief functional description of the Unidentified Dead
File maintained by the Colorado Bureau of Investigation (CBI). It is our hope that once
the need for and economy of the file is demonstrated, a national agency could add such
a file to its on-line services.

The CBI developed this file first to minimize its work in checking the many weekly
Second, we

teletype inquiries concerning missing persons and/or unidentified dead.
wanted to be better prepared to handle mass fatalities involving unidentified dead.

The State Emergency Preparedness Plan obligates the CBI to coordinate identification
of unidentified dead, together with related eommunicaticns duties.

We have drawn on resources of the LAl, the USAF, and Colorado State University, the
FBI, and our own staff in designing our own reporting form, the dental charting
procedure, and our computerized file system. We have automated basic identification
data, and are prepared to do the same with the dental information. ’

Our system, not unlike NCIC, is dependent on two phases of user participation. First,
the reference information (reports of unidentified dead) must be filed. Second,
investigators need to check their missing person reports against the file. The CBI iile
funetion is to point the inquirer to the law enforcement agency with information that

might be helpiul.

Ycu may already realize:

1. Many missing person reports are delayed until menths or
years after the corpse in question has been recovered.

Efforts to link unidentified dead with missing person reports

2.
are minimal.
3. Most unidentified human remains are in good condition

(recent death) and are easily described in standard police
terminology.

We concluded the cost of our nwn file system wotild be minimal; our work would ve
reduced as a result of it; and our service to law enforecement in this area would Se

improved markedly.
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Unidentified Dead/Missing Person Report
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g 21y Short(503-Unoer)(2) D Mole(10) O Bulging(17) Crew-cut(5)
Short(503-506)(3) O Scar(11) ‘ O Squint/Blink(18) D Streaked/Frosted(s)
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Face

Hair(FAM)

O Clean Shaven{1)

0 Unshaven(2)

O Fuli Beara/Goatee(3}
O Musiache Heavy(4)
O Mustacne Thin(5}

O Brows Hesvy(5)

Shape(FAR)

O Caucasan
WiNegrowd(1)

O Negrog
W/Caucasian(2)

O High Cheek Bons(3)

Q Hollow Cheek(4}

. 50

Othver Body Festures [ Toe Left Foot(15) -

Artifical(ART) D Toe Rignt Foot{16
D AcemLett{1) Needle Mirks(NEM)
8 Arm Right{2) D Aem Left(1)

O Foorieh(3)
O Foot Right(4)
O Hand Lent(s)
Q1 Hand Right(6)

O Arm Right(2)
0 Fingers Let(3)
O Fingers Right(4)

Hang Lett
0 Brows Thin(7) O Long(5} O Leg Lett(7) 8 Hang n-grﬁf’(’s)
G Side BurnsLong(8)  [3 Broad(6) Q Lag Righ1(8) O LegLett(7}
O Sige Burns Short(8) O Thin(7) Oer9) e 3 Leg Right(8)
© Mutton Chops(19) D Rouna(8) — O Wnst Lett(8)
Otner(9), Crippled/Def, O Weist Right(10)
Oddiths(FA0) SFo) Discolorations(DSC
O Mole Necki1) D Scar Right Cheek(18)] O Arm Latt(1) rations(0SC)
8 Moie Upper Lin(2) O ScarChin(19) O Arm Rignt(2) O ArmLett{1)

O Moie Lowar Lip(3)
0 Lips Thick{4)

O Lips Thin(S)

O Chin Protruaed(§)
0 Chin Receaed(7)
O Hairip{8)

O Freckies(9)

C Pockmarks(10}

O Discolor Lips(11)
£ Disesior Chint12)
0 Duscolor Forehead(13)

O Scar Forehaaa(20)

O Scar UpperLip(21)

0 ScarLower L1p(22)

O Scar Neck(23)}

O Scar Face(Non
Specific)(24)

Q Tanco Left Cheek(25

0 Tanoo Rignt
Cheaek(25}

O Tat:oo Chun(27)

O Tattoo Forehesrd(28)

O Discolor Left Cheex{14) O Tattco Neck(29}
0 Discolor Rignt Cheek(15) 13 Tattoo Hesa(Nen

0 Discolor Neck{16}
O ScarLeft Cheak(17)

Specific)(30}
Tattoo Type{31) e

O Fingers Left(3) 0Q Arm Right(2)
O Fingers Right(4) [ Fingers Leh(3)
O Foot Lett{5) O Fingers Right{4)
O Foot Right(6) O Hana Left(5)
£3 Hand Len(7) O Hand Right(6)
DO Hand Right(8) O wrist Leti(7)
O LegLeft(9) O Wrist Right(8)
D Leg Rignt(10) Eractures(FRC)
O ShortLett{11) 0 Ankle Lefs(1)
O ShortRightLeg(12) (1 Ankle Right{2)
Q Humpoacxes(13) 0O Arm Left(3)

0 Extra Fingers O Arm Rignt(4)

Lafu\‘? O Hand Lef(S}
O Extra Fingers O Hand Right(g}
Right(15} Q Fingers Left(7)
Miszing(AMP) O Fingers Right(8)

Ears(ERS)

[ Mole Left(1)

0O Mole Right(2)

O Dea! Lett(3)

O Oeat Righti4)

D Discoior Lett(5)
O Oiscolor Rigni(6}

O Prercec Lefi(13)
0 Pierceg Rignt{14)
O Protruding(15)
O Large{16}

O Meatum(17)

0 Smal(18)

D Scar Left(19)

O Scar Right(20)

O ArmLeti(1) C LegLett(9)
O Arm Right(2) C Leg Right{10)
0 Forearm Left(3) 0 Skull(11)

0O Forearm Right(4} O Torso(12)

0 Fingers Left(5)

Q Fingers Right(6)
O FootLefi(7)
O Foot Right(8)

Pregnancy(PRG)
0 Was(110 #{2) .

Other(13)

$cars{BSC)

O Abdomen(1}

O Ankle Lefi(2)

O Ankle Right(3)

0 Arm Leti(Non
Specific){4)

0 Arm Right(Non
Specific)(5)

0 Arm Upper Lett(E)

0 Arm Upper Right(7)

O Bacxi8)

O 8reas(9)

O Butiocks(10)

O Catf Lefi(11)

O CalfRignt(12)

Q Chest(13)

D Elbow Lefi{14)

O Eibow Right{15)

0 Fingars Left{16)

G Fingors Rignt(17)

{3 Foot Letft(18)

O Foot Righti19)

Q Forearm Lett(20}

O Forearm Rignt(21)

O Hand Lefi(22)

O Handg Right(23)

O Knee Lett(24)

O Knee Right(25)

O Leg Lett{Non
Specilic)(26)

O Leg Right{Non
Specific}{27)

O Shoulaer Lett(28)

O Shoulaer Right(29)

G Thigh Lett{30}

O Thigh Right(31)

O Wrist Left(32)

0 Wnst Right(337 .

Tattoos(TAT)

0 Abgomerf{1} .

O Anxie Laft(2)

O Anxle Rignt(3)

O ArmLe!*!Non
Epecitic)(4)

O Arm Right{Non
Specitic)(5)

0 Arm Upper Left(§)

O Arm Upper Right(7)

O Back(8)

O Breast(3)

0 Burtock{10) -~

O Calf Left{11) .

0 Caif Right(12}

0 Chest(13;

O Fingers Left{14)

@ Fingers Right(15)

O Foot Lett(16}

O Foot Right(17)

O Forearm Lef1(18)

O Forearm Right{18) A

O Hang Left(20)

O Hana Right(21}

0 KneeLefi22}

O Knee Rignt{23)

O Leg Left INon
Spacitic)(24)

03 Leg Right (Non
Specitic)(25)

0 Shouigar Left{26}

O Shoutder Right(27)

O Thugh Left(28)

0 Thigh Right(29)

O Wrist Left(30)

O wrist Right(31)

O Tattoo Type(31} v

O Heanng Aig Ls(7) o 1s(3)

o Hnnng AigRight(8) O Tantoo Len(21) S S:::,’ 'ﬁf:,f?(’w, G Never(4) Blood Type(BLT) Bressts(BRE)
g Missing Lefi(s) U Taiioo Right(z2) 8 LegLen(1) “lrcumcized(CRC) | D A() O AB(4) | O Large(n)
0 Missing Right(10} Tan00 Type(23) e | 5 Leg Right(12) O Yes(h) QB2 0O -5 G Medium(2)
O Caunt Left(11) © LowerLegLet(13) | Q No(@) 0oE) O - O Smali(3)
O Cautifiower Rignt{12} 0 Lower Leg Right{14)

Teeth(TTH)

0 Missing(1) O Irregutar(T) Dental Class(DNT) (Attach chan)

0 Golal2) O Bnage(8) =

O Siiver{d) G Upper D (9}

O Broken(4)

O Lower Denture(10}

0 Stain/Decay(5) Q) Fult Denture{11}

{3 Protruding(6)

L3 Braces(12)

Hetal Pins/Plate{MPF),

{M1S),

{Attach agditional information as nesded)

Elgnature of Oflicial Compleling Form
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e e

4

NCIC

NATIONAL CR
if

51

IME INFORMATION CENTER

75-4 April, 1975

FBI -

.

MISSING PERSON: DO NOT ENTER IN WANTED PERSON FILE

Only individuals for whom fe
outstanding meet the criteria for e

persons should not be

Missing Person File,
such a computerized f

the criteria for entering,
ile have been established,

lony or serious misdemeanor warrants are
ntry in the Wanted Person File. Missing

TS0 entered in the Wanted Person File. p
File is anticipated to go on-

A new Missing Person

line October 1, 1975. A record tormat for the

and the procedures to administer
The format provides for the

g




52

NCIC Fai
mﬁ w 75-10 October, 1975

1 LSSING PERSUN FILE

The new NCIC Missing Person File became operational October 1,
1975. All hits must be immediately confirmed with the ORI. The
implementation of the NCIC Missing Person File does not affoct existing
state laws or police procedures relating to the detentien of missing
persons.

) Federal Bureau of Investigation
United States Department of Justice, Washington, D, C. 20535

NCIC OPERATING MANUAL - REVISION #21

Revision #21 for the NCIC Operating Manual, Missing Person
File, has been mailed. System users who have not received this revision
should contact their nearest control terminal agency for a copy.
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Jb 75-12 December, 1975

- ENTRY OF SUPPLEMENTAL DATA TO ACTIVE MISSING PERSON RECORDS

. An NCIC quality control survey has revealed that multiple
entries on the same individual are being made in. the Misging Person File
by the same originating agency to place in file allases or variations
of the missing person's name. Name variations and aliases should be
appended to the base missing person record already in file by means of
a supplemental record entry. Users should refer to Part 8, Section 8,
pages 8-18 through 8-23 of the NCIC Operating Manual for the procedure
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'LOCATE TRANSACTIONS
Ihe new locate notification brocedures indie
users are locating records broperly.
is to indicate [until the originating
that stolen or missing broperty has be
been apprehended. The locate message

ate that not all
The purpose of the locate message

An NCIC inguiry may reveal one or more records in file for an
item of stolen broperty, a wanted Person, or a missing person. Such
“situationS'may occur when two or-more ORIS have a warrant for the same
individual or an item of bproperty is stolen where concurrent Federal and
local jurisdiction exists. When an dgency receives multiple records in
response to an inquiry, each ORI must be contacted to confirm the hit.
Following confirmation with the ORIs, all records entered for the recovered
broperty, apprehended wanted berson, or found missing person must be

located to ensure that theu are in the correct status.

IEST RECORDS

Test records are permitted in NCIC for training,
and other administrative purposes. Users are reminded that all test rec-

ords must: (1) be identified as such by entering remarks in the Miscella-
neous (MIS) Field; and (2) contain only

demonstration,

These cards are
f a wanted notice
Test record entries containing ficti-

tious FBI numbers are also printed on cards and forwarded to the FBI Iden-
tification Division. The printing of cards for test records wastes paper,
computer time, and brocessing time in the FBrI Identification Division.
Therefore, users are requested to leave the FBI Number Field blank in all
test records.

All agencies are urged to review ¢t
or cancel them as necessary to preclude erro

Ry inguiring agencies,

forwarded to the FBI Identification Division for posting o
in the person's fingerprint record.

heir test records and ' modify
neous hits and improper actions
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May 1877

'LOCATE TRANSACTIONS

The purpose of the locate message 1Is to indicate, until the orig
inating agency (ORIX) clears the record, that a wanted berson has been
apprehended or stolen or missing property has been recovered. The locate
mé&%dge LU o missing rersomrrecvro—rnurcares AT T P SO s ——peerr
found and removes the record from file. .

An NCIC inquirﬁ'&ay reveal one or more records in file for a
wanted person, a missing berson, or an item of stolen broperty. Such
situations may occur when two or more ORIs have a warrant or a missing

dual or an item of Property is stolen
1 jurisdiction exists. When an agency

onse to an inquiry and the bperson or item
inguired upon appears to be identical with the subject or a stolen item

in one or more of these records, the inguiring agency must contact the ORI
of each record possibly identical with the person or item in question to
confirm the hit(s). Following confirmation with the ORI(s), each record
berson, found missing berson, or recov-
sure that each is in the correct status,

ered property must be located to en
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_l T
PURGE g; EXPIRED LICENSE PLATE AND REGISTRATION/DOCUMENT DA
MlsoiNG PERSON AND WANTED PERSON ENTRIES the

In the entry of a missing person or wanted pessg;eizzzifé e nse
i : 's License State, an
's License Number, Operator's 2 . 4 4 L
gpziag?rExpiration Fields may be left blank if such %nfotmaslggdzj o he
aiailable However, this information should be o?ta;qed an jhdded to the.
; if1 1 When driver's license
ing a modification message. 7 ratio
{eciige;singan individual's record, the chances of %ocatlng t@ifgimacign
lncson or apprehending the wanted person increase'Sane this iraffic
fzravailable to an officer who may stop the individual for a

violation.
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78-2 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20535

February 1978

DUPLICATION OF MISSING PERSON AND WANTED PERSON ENTRIES
s 4 number of NCIC users are making two missing person or wanted
-person entries for one individual. Two separate entries by an originating
agency (ORI) on one individual are not necessary and waste costly computer
storage space. Additional numerical identifiers and aliases should be
appended to a missing person or wanted person record by using the supple-
mental record entry message key EMN (missing person) or EN (wanted person).
In instances when a warrant for an individual contains multiple
charges, the more serious charge should be entered in the Offense Field and
the additional charge(s) should be shown in the Miscellaneous (MIS) Field.
If an ORI has entered an NCIC record for an individual and subsequently
obtains another wadrrant for that individual on another charge, the second
charge and date of warrant should be added to the MIS Field of the record
by -using a modification message.
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79-4 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20535 April, 1979

ENTRY OF ALIASES IN SUPPLEMENTAL RECORDS OF WANTED AND MISSING PERSON
RECORDS

A4 review of supplemental records in the Wanted and Missing
Person Files reveals that some users are entering nicknames and adding a
fictitious last name in the alias (AKA)Field, e.g., AKA/NICKNAME, BOB or
AKA/NICKNAME, SHORTY. This is a useless bprocedure since the search
criteria of the Wanted and Missing Person Files will reveal only those
records in which the last name and date of birth in the inquiry match a
last name and date of birth in the records. It would be very unlikely
that someone would inguire on the name, NICKNAME, SHORTY. At no time is
a search conducted on the first name in a wanted or missing person record.
For this reason, nicknames should only b« eutered in the Miscellaneous
(MIS) Field. A nickname can be defined as an additional descriptive
name, e.g., Shorty or Tex, given instead of the one balonging to a
person or the familiar form of a broper name, e.g., Bill or %Yommy.

When entering aliases, enter only those names in which the
surname is different from that in the Name (NAYM) Field of the main
record. This includes variations in spelling, e.g., Robert Smith or
Robert Smythe, and different names, e.g., Robert Smith or Robert Jones.
Eliminating unnecessary aliases using nicknames, e.g., Bob Smith for
Robert Smith, in the Alias Field of supplemental records will improve

response time.
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79-10 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20535 October, 1979

DUPLICATION OF MISSING PERSON OR WANTED PERSON ENTRIES

Some NCIC users are making two missing person or wanted person
entries for one individual. Two separate entries by an originating agency
(ORI) on one individual are not necessary and waste costly computer storage
Space. Additional numerical identifiers and aliases should be appended to
a missing person or wanted person record by using the supplemental record
entry message key EMN (missing person) or EN (wanted person).

In cases where a warrant for an individual contains multiple
charges, the more serious charge should be entered in the Offense Field
aqd the additional charge(s) should be shown in the Miscellaneous (MIS)
Field. If an ORI has entered an NCIC record for an individual and subse-
gquently obtains another warrant for that individual on another charge,
the second charge and date of warrant should be added to the -#I5 Field of
the record by using a modification message.

88-886 0 ~ 82 - 5
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INQUIRIES SHOULD CONTAIN ALL
AVAILABLE DESCRIPTORS

In most instances, a wanted or miss-
ing person inquiry requested by a
patrol officer on the street is based
upon information obtained from the
individual's driver's license. Typ-
ically, the information consists of
name, sex, race, and date of birth
along with the operator's license
number (OLN).

FBI NCIC research has disclesed that,
within the fifty States, the District
of Columbia, and the Commonwealth of
Puerto Rico, there are presently six
states using an applicant's Social
Security Number (SOC) as the driver's
license number. Five other states
use the S0OC if the applicant has one
and gives consent for its use. Thir-
teen other states include the 50C on
the license in addition to a unique
operator's license number. In three
of these thirteen states, the SOC is
included on the license only 1if
consent is given.

To ensure maximum results from an in-
quiry, a computer terminal operator
should request the OLN from the in-
quiring officer as an additional de-
scriptor, if it is not given. Also,
operators should develop the practice
of inquiring on an OLN that appears
to be an SOC (an SOC is always nine
numeric characters) using the message

‘tield codes ULN and S5UC. When an S5Ub--

is given and the OLN is unknown, the
SOC should be inquired on using the
message field codes SOC and OLN.
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NAME SEARCHING IN NCIC

An inquiry of the NCIC Wanted Person
or Missing Person File (message key
code QW) may be made by name and one
or more numeric identifiers.

When the inquiry contains a name and
complete date of birth (DOB), i.e.,
month, day, and year, as the only
numeric identifier, a name search is
generated. The computer effects a
match on the DOB and a soundex search
of the name. Name search responses
can be limited by including sex and
race with the name and DOB in the
inquiry.

When the inquiry contains a name angd
a numeric identifier other than DOB,
i.e., the Social Security Number
(soc), FBI Number, miscellaneous num-
ber (MNU), operator's license number
(OLN), etc., a name, search 1s not
generated. In this situation, only

the numerie identifier is searched,
not the name. Including sex and race
in the inquiry with the name and ’
numeric identifier other than DOB
will not confine the search.

When the inquiry contains a name,

DOB, and another numeric identifier,
the computer searches the other numer-
iec identifier first, the DOB second
and the name last. ’
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U.S. Department of Justice
September, 1980 Federal Bureau of Investigation
National Crime Information Center (NCIC)

MISSING PERSON PROGRAM

FBI NCIC has been advised thaf the
Missing Person Program of the FBI
Identification Division is being dis-
continued. This decisjon was based
on the diminished use of the Program
in recent years as a result of privacy
legislation and the availability of
the NCIC Missing Person File. Persons
requesting assistance in locating
missing persons are being advised

of the availability of the missing
person services of NCIC. These

7

persons are also being directed to
contact a local or state law enforce-
ment agency for a determination as to
whether the individual they wish to
locate comes within the ceriteria for
entering a missing person record in
NCIC as set out in the Operating
Manual, page 8-1, Section 1.1,

/

U.S. Department of Justice
April, 1981 Federal Bureau of Investigation
National Crime Information Center (NCIC) *

MISSING PERSON FILE

On October 1, 1975,‘the NCIC Missing
Person File was implemented. This
File has no connection with the crim-
inal data stored in NCIC and is used
almost exclusively by state and local
criminal justice agencies to assist
in the location of missing juveniles.

Persons requesting assistance in lo-
cating missing juveniles need to be
advised of the availability of the
missing person services of NCIC.

The appropriate local or state law
enforcement agency will then make the
determination as to whether the indi-
vidual comes within the criteria for
entering a missing person record din
NCIf. There are four categories for
entry criteria and a missing juvenile
record may he entered afrpropriately
into any one of these. The categories
are: (1) a person of any age who is
mlssing and under proven physical/men-
tal disability or is senile, thereby

88-886 0 - 82 ~ 6

subjecting himself or others to per-
sonal and immedfate danger; (2) a
person of any age who is missing and
in the company of another person un~
der circumstances indicating that
his/her physical safety 1s in danger:;
(3) a person of any age who is miss-
ing under circumstances indicating
that the disappearance was not volun—
tary, i.e., an abduction or kidnap-
ping; and (4) a person who is mies.ng
and declared unemancipated as defined
by the laws of his/her state of resi-
dence and does not meet the criteria
set forth in 1, 2, or 3 above.

One data element mandatory to the
entry of a missing juvenile in the
fourth category listed above is the
Date of Emancipation (DOE) Field.

The DOE gives the exact date that a
juvenile will attain the age of eman-
cipation (majority) as defined by the
statutes of his/her state of resi-
dence. Prior to entering & record
for a missing Juvenile who 1s8'a resi-
dent of another state, an agency may
contact the NCIC Control Terminal
Officer of that state to obtain
information concerning the age of
emancipation.

N
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Mr. Kier Boyp. That, Mr. Chairman, concludes my opening re-
marks.

The Director has met with a number of Members of Congress on
this. He shares your concern and realizes this is an important task
and he hopes that, through your efforts, a means will be found to
assist in the safe return of missing children and the identification
of unknown deceased persons.

Mr. Epwarps. Thank you very much, Mr. Boyd.

Do either of your colleagues desire to make a statement?

Mr. K1er Boyp. No.

Mr. NeMECEK. No, thank you, sir.

Mr. Epwarps. Without objection, the material you referred to
will be made part of the record.

The gentleman from Ilinois, Mr. Hyde?

Mr. Hype. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Boyd, how long has the Colorado experiment been operating?

Mr. NEmECEK. Since July 1 of this year, as a pilot for a national
system. As a State system, it has been in operation for several

ears.
Y Mr. Hypg. Is there anything in its operation as a State system
that is useful to you? Can you learn from its operation as a State
system?

Mr. NEMECEK. Yes; we can.

Mr. Hype. You combine such knowledge with what is being done
now in the national pilot program and it becomes a pretty useful
teaching facility for the FBI; is that correct?

Mr. NEMECEK. Yes, it is.

Mr. Hype. Do you think a year is enough time to apply the
lesson of the Colorado system to a national system?

Mr. Nemecek. Well, the Board had requested that it be a Z-year
study in order to fully benefit from the study. Obviously 1 vear
would be better than no time at all.

Mr. Hype. You can still study it during the second year as you
are moving into your own operation, can you not?

Mr. NEMECEK. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hypg. Very well.

Mr. NeMecer. Our particular concern was that we not imple-
ment a file, expend resources, and then in years later have to
redesign, modify again recurring expenses which would not be
necessary if we were to await the full 2 years.

Of course, there is also the possibility that the data might reveal
that maybe data shouldn’t even be computerized at all. Obviously
that would have an impact on how much it would spend.

Mr. HypE. I am sure there is a lot to learn from Colorado, from
its operation. It is my thought that 1 year plus previous years in
which the State system operated should provide adequate informa-
tion to enable you to get started in October of next year because,
frankly, I am very reluctant to put this off until 1983. We all have
experience in compressing learning experiences when the need is
there. They forced us to go through law school in 2 years instead of
3 years because we were kind of over the hill when we started, but
we did it by working summers.
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I would hope you can condense in 1 year what you would like to
review at a more thoughtful pace during 2 years. In any event,
that is my position on it.

Right now you provide a voluntary retrieval system to local law
enforcement agencies. How extensively is your system used? Is it
underutilized?

Mr. Kier Boyp. Speaking of the NCIC system as a whole?

Mr. Hypk. Yes, sir.

Mr. Kier Boyp. About 340,000 transactions a day. So it is well-
used. ‘

Mr. Hypk. It is not underutilized?

Mr. Kier Boyp. No.

Mr. HypE. As I understand it, you have an objection to allowing
the parents of missing children to enter information relating to
those missing children into your computer.

Since we may not be able to mandate that local law enforcement
supply information to the computer, aside from the inconvenience
of having to talk to them and spend time with them, why should
the parents not be able to visit the local FBI office and submit the
information themselves?

Mr. Kier Boyp. I think there are two parts to that. One is the
management of the system as an information system; the others
would be from the investigative standpoint.

I would ask Dave to start with how the system works as far as
the records, who is responsible for maintaining them, and why we
believe that the person who is entering the records should be the
person with jurisdiction over the subject matter.

Mr. NEMECEK. Since NCIC's inception, the responsibility for en-
tering a record in NCIC has been the responsibility of the agency
that has jurisdiction to investigate the matter, the reason being
that the most current and accurate information would be in the
hands of the agency that has the responsibility for entering the
record, and likewise should provide the most timely entry of the
record in the system.

Mr. Hype. I do not mean to interrupt you. I agree with you
completely, but part of the reason for this is the inactivity, the
inattention that may exist in a local jurisdiction there are over-
worked police officers, where you may have a lack of concern
because of perhaps, racial differentiation. People often just have
too much to do and simply don't get around to it. That is one
reason we had hoped that it would be acceptable for people to go
directly to you, conceding that the local police is the place to go,
and they ought to go there first.

Understanding the concern of parents that some local police are
less attentive than others or less able to direct their attention to
this, I just hope you would bear that in mind as you answer.

Mr. Kier Boyp. Yes.

I would like Mr. Dennis to respond to that from the investigative
standpoint.

Mr. DenNis. My only concern would be that we set up a dialog
between the parents and the FBI wherein we, in fact, would prob-
ably in most instances not be investigating the disappearance of
the missing child.

L
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Mr. Hype. You would get information from the parents one-on-
one that gets lost in the translation as it goes through the local
police station and the part-time worker who types it up, and then
it goes past the chief.

You know there’s something—I am not telling you anything, I
am sure—to be gained by talking to the parents.

Mr. DEnnNis. Our concern would be that we would have to pass
the information on to local law enforcement. We prefer the parents
to deal directly with the local authorities.

Mr. Hype. You don’t have any insuperable problem with parents
calling their local FBI office and saying, “My daughter, 4 years old,
has been missing, and I'm going up the wall. Do you know about
it?”’

You could handle that, could you not?

Mr. DENNIS. Sure, we could.

Mr. Nemecek. Congressman Hyde, probably the greatest argu-
ment against doing it stems from a quality control point of view as
far as keeping the record accurate with all of the data.

For example, if there is additional descriptive data added, this
data would normally be provided the agency with jurisdiction for
the record. More importantly, when the inquiring agency ..:ceives
an NCIC hit, that is they make an inquiry and there is a match
with the record in the system, NCIC system policy requires that
~ that agency immediately contact the agency that entered the
record.

The reason for that is to assure that the identity of the individu-
al in the record and the individual being detained are one and the
same; and likewise, to insure the prompt removal of the record
from the system.

So from the point of view of adding the FBI as an information
receiving party, it begins to cloud the responsibilities in terms of
keeping the record up to date, getting the record out of the system
but, more importantly, is there something going to be lost in the
translation between one agency that has investigative responsibili-
ty and the other that has the NCIC responsibility?

That is, on the opposite side of the coin, the one thing we have to
deal with.

Mr. Hvoe. A Congressman with two district offices often finds
constituents going to both offices, with the result that duplicate
files are opened. It is a little annoying when my two offices are
calling the same agency in Washington it’s annoying to everybody.

But, on the other hand, that is easily taken care of by the left
hand knowing what the right hand is doing. You cannot forbid
parents from talking to you. They are going to need to talk to you,
especially if they do not think the local police department is doing
anything and indeed the local police department is not perhaps for
valid reasons. They simply may not be able to do anything.

I am sure that is not an insuperable problem. I suppose you
could purge names of children who are found later from the
system, or you could have a date—an automatic date for putting
them in suspension so you don’t have them in your active comput-
er forever, cluttering it up, I do not think that is a problem. The
numbers aren’t that great.

Mr. Kier Boyp. I would add one thing to what Dave said.
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The need for verification that the child you have is the missing
child would be fine in a large city, but we span the country,
including many one- and two-man resident agencies. You would
have a problem that if a verification needed to be made and they
were just going to detain the child a very short time, the resident
agercy might well be unmanned while the resident agent was out
investigating during the day, in which case there wouldn’t be any
immediate answer; it would have to go back to the headquarters
city that probably would not be right ur on what the status was
about that individual in some small locality.

Mr. Hypk. One last question, Mr. Chairman.

There is the problem, I take it, of lack of jurisdiction. The Feder-
al kidnap statute suggests that after 24 hours, if somebody is
missing, a rebuttable presumption is created that that person or
that child has been transported interstate. Does that not suggest
you do have jurisdiction of these matters?
 Mr. Dennis. The 24-hour rebuttable presumption occurs in our
interpretation after some abduction has taken place. There has to
be some evidence, some indicia that the child or the individual was
abducted. That is the problera area.

Mr. Hype. Absence from——

Mr. DeNnNis. Just missing. Like 150,000 children were reported
missing, the figures that Congressman Edwards read, how many of
those were abducted? I do not know, but whenever there is the
slightest indicia that there was an abduction, the FBI will become
involved after the 24 hours. The 24-hour presumptive clause gives
us the interstate requisite to get involved.

Mr. Hype. In other words, you need the screeching car or some-
thing like this? Some evidence that an abduction has taken place;
mere absence is not enough?

_Mr. Dennis. The problem area, the one we get into most discus-
sions where the crux of the matter in my opinion is by way of
example. I have a 12-year-old daughter. If she does not come home
tonight I will be 100 percent couvinced that she has been abducted,
based on my familiarity with her behavior patterns in the past.

That is the area where we have the most trouble. In most in-
stances right now, if I get calls from the field, I tell them to put an
FBI agent in liaison with the police. We assist. If there is anything
that comes up immediately that indicates something has occurred,
we jump in with all fours.

Mr. Hype. Do you have any rule of thumb of 3 days, 5 days,
something like that?

Mr. Dennis. Our general policy is we are looking for some indi-
cia of an abduction.

Mr. Hype. Here is the Walsh child who simply disappeared from
a store and you folks never became involved.

I think we need to take another look at missing children. You
have a problem with the runaway kid, the fight, the subsequent
stay at the girl friend’s house. So, many times, if there is absence
for more than one night, maybe there is a chance that you folks
should get into it. That is something we ought to talk about.

A great story is the racehorse which was worth $500,000. If it is a
very valuable commodity, it always piques interest. Kids do walk
away. Kids do run away. They are not all kidnaped and they are
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not all going to end up like poor Adam Walsh, but enough of them
do that we ought to take a look at it and do something.

Maybe the passage of some number of days would create a pre-
sumption; if they were treated as weir as stolen cars, maybe?

Well, OK. Thank you. You have been very patient.

Mr. Epwarps. Thank you, Mr. Hyde.

I share the concern that the FBI has with regard to having
individuals being able to get in touch with their local FBI office,
especially the offices that have only one person in them. They are
closed a great deal of the time because the one agent is out on the
road.

You are talking about hundreds of offices, as I recall.

Mr. Kier Boyp. Over 400.

Mr. Epwarps. Also, the fact that the NCIC was designed, fi-
nanced by Congress after due consideration and study, and was
designed to be a criminal justice system to catch criminals, convict
them, find stolea property, et cetera.

I think in 1975, with respect to the missing persons file, this
subcommittee had serious reservations that we have not completely
eliminated because the more information which is compiled that
doesn’t really have much to do with catching criminals, or recover-
ing stolen property, may unduly complicate the system and per-
haps won’t work as well as it was intended.

So although I share Mr. Hyde's view and I am sure the entire
subcommittee shares the view that this is an important problem
that must be addressed, I am certainly not yet convinced that this
is the proper approach. Also, it shows a lack of faith in local and
State police.

All of us on the subcommittee share the view that the first place
to go when a crime has been committed is te the local police. They
are the neighbors, the people that are supposed to look after local
crime, to locate missing people, and to help their neighborhood

eople.

P That is something that we will look at down the road.

Adam Walsh’s name was put into the NCIC files as a missing
person, is that correct?

Mr. NEmECEK. It is my understanding it was.

Mr. Epwarps. I do not know how soon after he disappeared. Does
anybody know that? We don’t know. His name did get into the
missing persons file. So I guess you can say that you have a sort of
missing children’s file right now, isn’t that correct?

Mr. Kier Boyp. Yes.

Mr. Epwarps. But do you think it should be refined somewhere
along the lines of this legislation, or at least the purpose of what
this legislation has in mind?

For example, if a missing child’s body is found and is in a
morgue somewhere, the NCIC won’t be of very much help because
the coroner is not going to phone the FBI, is that correct?

Mr. Kier Boyp. He probably would not. It is available if he
wishes to.

Mry. Epwarps. Do coroners phone in the descriptions and identi-
ties? I suppose a lot of times they don’t know. If they do know who
the dead person is, there is no problem. But one coroner testified
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before this subcommittee at our last hearing—what was it?—12
dead bodies in the morgue with no identification.

Does the coroner get in touch with you about these 12 dead
bodies?

Mr. NEMECEK. No, Congressman.

The normal process would be to provide that data to the local
investigating agency that has jurisdiction for the particular crime,
if there is a crime involved, and the inquiry or request for an NCIC
off-line search that Mr. Boyd described would be conducted through
a law enforcement agency: that procedure being that we would be
given a general descriptive data of the body and would make a
complete search of all records in the missing persons file and the
wanted person file and then provide records of all individuals
meeting that general descriptive data. Those records would be the
sources of investigative leads to attempt to identify the body.

Mr. Epwarps. How many hits a day are made on an average in

the missing persons file? You have 26,000 names, there are some-

th(iing like a3 quarter of them, 25,000 names in there right now as of
today.

Mr. NemEcex. Yes, sir.

Mr. Epwarps. On a Monday or Tuesday, how many hits will be
made in cases where the person has been found and the name
should be removed?

Mr. NeEmEcek. Well, on a monthly basis, the total number of
individuals in the file would turn over approximately 50 percent
including individuals who return home voluntarily. We are talking
about on a daily basis people located, found, or returned of approxi-
mately 500. Of those actually located by police effort, we are prob-
ably talking about something less than 100 a day I would suspect.

Mr. Epwarps. What would this legislation do that is to change
the missing persons file and what would it do that is different from
current procedures?

Mr. NEmECEK. The bill is really a two-part bill. One is to provide
authority to the Attorney General to collect, classify, preserve, and
disseminate information concerning missing individuals and four
specific criteria of individuals are listed in the bill. The Simon’s bill
is identical with the missing persons file that is now in existence at
this time; so it does not either expand or eliminate the individuals
that could be entered in the file nor does it change the voluntary
nature of the entry of records in the file. Other than the portion
about having the parents come to the FBI to enter records into the
system, there is no difference.

TFre other portion would be to create an unidentified dead file,
and that is really to approach this off-line process that we go
through from the opposite end of the spectrum. Rather than letting
a law enforcement officer, when he discovers a body, provide the
descriptive data for a search of our records to see if we have any
missing or wanted person records for the individual, the bill would
permit the officer to provide the data to us and we would hold
descriptive data and other identifying data regarding the unidenti-
fied individual in anticipation of some future inquiry against that
particular data base of records. So we are, to an extent, presuming
the body will be found prior to the missing person report or the
wanted person report being made.
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Mr. Epwarbps. Does it sound like a good idea to you that when a
coroner has a dead body that is unidentified that the information
be reported to the local police with a suggestion that it be put into
the NCIC system?

Mr. Nemecek. I think it is rather hard to say it is not a good
idea, Congressman. I think most of our questions have been more
in terms of the magnitude of the problem and the means of solving
the problem itself—whether it requires computerization, does it
require an online system like NCIC that provides a response in an
average of three seconds, or should we set up a file cabinet in some
agency; should it be a Federal agency, a National Association of
Pathologists, or Health and Human Services Departments.

One primary, more difficult question is the lack of standardiza-
tion of identification data. We have a rather large first step to take
in getting some standardization in the way that bodies are identi-
fied.

As Mr. Kier mentioned, the dental charting varies. Also there
are a number of other ways to identify these bodies. In most cases,
it appears this data is not collected. For example, unique sinus
cavity identificatior or bone break identification, and a number of
other scientific ways that body can be identified. :

Much of this data is lost if it is not collected at the scene of the
crime. So these are the type of questions we were attempting to
address first in our pilot project; collect the data, determine the
best means to effect these identifications, and so forth.

Mr. Epwarbps. Any further questions? Counsel?

Mr. Tucevich?

Mr. TucevicH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

With respect to your testimony, I detect an undercurrent of
pessimism as to whether or not this bill will actually accomplish
anything; is that basically what I am hearing?

Mr. Kier Boyp. I would say uncertainty rather than pessimism.

The missing children’s portion you would have essentialiy what
you have now. The problem is really the underutilization of the
system as opposed to any problem of the system itself.

The unidentified dead, we just don’t have enough data at this
point to really give a definitive answer on it.

Mr. TuckvicH. When you refer to underutilization, are you
speaking of NCIC users?

Mr. Kier Bovp. Speaking of the missing persons file and its use
by criminal justice agencies.

I believe you are mentioning now the 150,000 children, yet we
probably see about 100,000 to 105,000 of these entered into the
system.

It seems to me all children should be entered into the system. So
there is a problem there of utilization of something which already
exists.

Mr. TuckvicH. In terms of utilization, are you saying that State
and local police agencies either are not equipped or not motivated
or simply are not making adequate use of existing facilities; is that
your position?

Mr. Kier Boyp. They are not making full use. They are making
quite a bit of use but I think it could be better.

73

p Mfy. TucevicH. What efforts are you making to rectify that situa-
ion?

Mr. Kier Boyp. The Law Enforcement Bulletin article, we hope,
will publicize the file’s use to local people and assist our police
training programs. The Director’s SAC memorandum will remind
our people of the file.

So we have looked at this around last April and tried those
things and felt that was what we could do; we didn’t see anything
beyond that.

Mr. Tucevicn. If this legislation were to pass, in your opinion, do
you think that what is proposed in this legislation would enable
State. and local police to find missing children as opposed to simply
identifying a child once he is already located?

Mr. Kier Boyp. The primary thrust would be identifying him

once he is located. This is simply a data base which can be used.
The raising of the level of awareness is something this hearing
itself will have some effect on. What, lasting effect, I don’t know.

Mr. Tucevics. I suspect the real problem seems to be that a lot
of fraptlc parents for whatever reason are not getting much assist-
ance in terms of locating their children. Do you propose anything
as an alternative in order to help rectify that problem, to help
actually locate the child as opposed to simply identifying a child

once found?

Mr. Kier Bovp. No; that would appear to me to be a matter of
local law enforcement or whatever machinery exists in a missing
persons bureau, which, again, is a State and local matter.

Mr. Tucevica. What would you project the cost of this legislation
to be if implemented?

Mr. Kier Boyp. The initial cost per an unidentified dead file

would be $48,000 and 2 workyears and then the recurring costs,
$285,000 a year and 4 workyears.
~ Mr. Tucevics. In terms of the jurisdiction question, the kidnap-
ing, I believe you indicated that after the 24 hours had elapsed you
needed some kind of indication—‘‘the screeching car” I believe was
mentioned earlier—that there had been an abduction. Was that
essentially your testimony?
_ Mr. DENNI§. That is true. Normally what we do is put an agent
In contact with the local law enforcement if g missing child is
reported to ascertain what is going on, whether there is a possible
violation of the statute.

Mr. Tucevics. Is that true every time a missing child is report-
ed—you will put an FBI agent in liaison?

Mr. DenNis. That is not true in every case; no.

Mr. TucevicH. What is the standard you use to distinguish be-
tween those cases?

Mr. DENNIS_. Each case is different. They are just so different as
to what the circumstances are of the child reported missing that it
1s impossible to make any across-the-board generalizations as to
what will occur.

If T get a call at headquarters I generally encourage whoever
calls me, the supervisor, to put an agent with the local law enforce-
ment entity to ascertain what is going on so they can make a

judgment as to whether or not we should investigate possible viola-
tion of a statute.
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Mr. TucevicH. It is true, isn’t it, that most police authorities
agree that the first 24 hours are absolutely crucial in terms of
locating a missing child if abducted?

Mr. Dennis. That'’s correct. That is why we would encourage an
agent being present. If we have the full-blown kidnaping case, we
normally will not wait 24 hours if we feel we are going to be taking
it over. It is almost impossible to.play catchup after the 24 hours.

Mr. TucevicH. I suppose an abduction of a child is significantly
different than an abduction of an adult. For example, the motiva-
tion in taking a child is apt to be different. There is little likelihood
that there will be a ransom note since someone who is abducting a
child may do so for several reasons, for example, it could be for the
purpose of molestation, or because they want a child of their own
and can’t have one. In that case you are not likely to get any
evidence of that abduction; isn’t that true?

Mzr. Dennis. Depending on the circumstances as to how it oc-
curred. I remember I got a call about 2 years ago wherein a child
was approached by a man in a car. That was it. And there was no
demand. They called and said they were planning on investigating
the case because at least there had been that evidence she had

been contacted by an adult male. _
I said, “No problem, go ahead, investigate the case.” That sort of

thing happen on a regular basis.
Mr. Tucevica. I have no further questions. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. Epwarps. Mr. Boyd?
Mr. Tom Boyp. Thank you. Mr. Nemecek, with regard to the

pilot program in Celorado, that is a nationwide program, is it not?

Mr. NemECEER. Yes, sir.
Mr. Tom Boyvp. To what extent is it being utilized by other

States?

Mr. NEMECEK. At this time it s my understanding that there are
dead bodies from 42 States, approximately 400 unidentified dead
bodies in the file and as Kier Boyd mentioned earlier, the most
recent. monthly statistic was that there were 14 deceased body data
records established during a month and 6 inquiries were made of
the file.

Mr. Tom Bovp. Is it your view that one of the problems with the
underutilization of the missing children file presently extant in the
Bureau is undereducation in local law enforcement?

Mr. NEmECEK. That is only one of several reasons, I would say.
‘ MI‘.?TOM Boyp. Would you care to list some of the other reasons

or us’

Mr. Nemecek. I think resource requirements of the State and
local agencies, certain presumptions that have been made in terms
of “most runaways return” may lead to certain built-in 24-hour, 48-
hour waiting timeframes, and the possible misunderstanding in
terms of must there be positive evidence that a child had been
taken interstate before you can utilize a system such as NCIC.

T -yould characterize it more in terms of priorities and resources,
however.

Mr. Tom Boyp. Do you agree that those priorities are legitimate?

Mr. NEmMECEK. T am not in a position to say, Mr. Boyd.
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do now because of the restrictions and the budgetary problems that
all the Federal agencies are facing. I understand that.

But there certainly should be something, some data bank on a
national scale with regard to dead bodies; don’t you agree?

Mr. K1ier Boyp. Yes. We have it in a form now with the pilot in
Colorado. They would be looking at the activity against that on a
nationwide basis. At the moment there is a vehicle for any State
utilizing this service for an unidentified dead.

Mr. EDWARDS. Yes.

Mr. Hyde asked a good question. Is the experimental program in
Coloraden supported by Federal funds?

Mr. NEMECEK. No, it is not. Strictly State funds.

Mr. Hypg. They are doing all this without Federal mon<y?

Mr. Nemecek. The State representative just offered, since this
has been the question before the APB many times, to make the file

" national.

Mr. Hype. That augers well for your being able to undertake
that responsibility without substantial additional money.

Mr. Nemecek. The only qualification I would make is that we
would probably add additional identifying data to the file that is
not available in Colorado at the time.

For example, there is no attempt made to maintain X-rays on
file, disseminate photographs, a number of ¢:.:er areas. The file is
primarily relying on dental charting and general descriptive data.

Mr. Hype. The way you would handle it would cost more because
it would be more comprehensive?

Mr. NeMECEK. We think we need more data in the file. If we are
going to attempt to utilize this file to identify people, we want to
maximize its effectiveness as much as possible consistent with the
resources we have.

Mr. EpwARrDS. Who sends the information into the file in Colora-
do?

Mr. NEMECEK. It is sent from a law enforcement agency directly.

Mr. Epwazps. Not by coroners?

Mr. Nemecek. No; usually the coroner is working on behalf of
the law enforcement agency and as the agency with the primary
investigative responsibility they would provide the data and for-
ward it to the Colorado file.

Mr. Epwarps. How many names are in there now?

Mr. Nemecek. It is my understanding there are about 400 in
there now.

Mr. Epwarps. For 50 States, that is not very many.

Mr. Nemecek. No, sir. I attempted to find what was the oldest
body and a breakdown on how long some of the bodies had been
unidentified, but I was unable to obtain that data at this early
moment.

N(IJV]% Epwarps. Does Colorado put that information into the
- ,

Mr. NEMECEK. They do not. They ask NCIC to conduct the off-
linedsear'ch we mentioned earlier as far as providing investigative
reeds.

Mr. Epwarps. I think we have to remember that we are dealing
with a data bank. We are not magically pushing a button and
finding people. What we are trying to do is improve the data

17

process, the data collecting process, and the dissemination so that
no{;. only the FBI will be of more assistance but primarily local
police.

If children are going to be found, they are going to be found
primarily by local police and, of course, interested private citizens.
Isn’t that correct? '

Mr. NeMECEX. Most certainly, Congressman.

NCIC is a means of dissemination of information, not an investi-
gative solution per se.

Mr. Epwarps. And NCIC information is only available to law
enforcement officers? )

Mr. NEMECEK. Yes, sir.

Mr. EpwaARps. Agencies?

Mr. NEMECEK. Yes, sir.

Mr. EpwaArps. Thank you very much, Mr. Nemecek, Mr. Boyd,
and Mr. Dennis. _

Mr. Kier Bovp. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
~Mr. Epwarps. Now we are pleased to welcome the representa-
tives of Child Advocacy, Inc. The executive director is Mr. Denny
Abbott and .Dr. John McClure is the evaluation specialist of Child
Advocacy, Inc., from Fort Lauderdale, Fla.

We welcome both of you gentlemen. Without objection, your
statement will be made a part of the record. You may proceed.

[The prepared statemenis of Mr. Abbott and Dr. McClure follow:]
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STATEMENT OF DENNY ABBOTT AND JOHN (. McCLURE, Ph.D.

Mister Chairman:

My name is Denny Abbott. I am the Executive Director of
Child Advocacy, Inc. in Fort Lauderdale, Florida. Child Advocacy
is a non-profit corporation dedicated to improving systems and
services for children. We have been operating in Broward County,
Florida since 1973. We are currently funded through a grant from
the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention of the
Department of Justice. We are here today in support of HB 3781.
Dr. McClure of our staff will explain to you a program we have
established in our own county to identify missing children.

Because I am an advocate for children, my initial requesﬁ is
an appeal to your emotion. I would ask yuu to put yourself in the
place of a parent whose child is missing. I know you have heard
from John and Reve Walsh of my community, whose six year old son,
Adam, was brutally murdered. Can any of us begin to comprehend the
feeling of helplessness and despair? Beyond that, what must go
through the minds of the 50,000 children who are annually abducted,
raped and murdered? Who is willing to help these children and
families? I hope you will take the first major step by passing the
Missing Children Act,

But I know that legislation camnot be enacted based solely
upon feelings. What arxe the facts? We at Child Advocacy have been

concerned about the problem of missing and runaway children for
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Several years. We live in a community which has a tremendous
Tunaway population because of the allure oi Fort Lauderdale and
surrounding areas, Estimates range as high as 5,000 runawvays per
year in our county.

In March of 1979 we sponsored two days of public hearings on
the runaway problem (see attachment A). We researched the problem
thoraughly and heard testimony from kids on the streets, parents,
and youth workers. We dispelled many myths and provided new
information about the problem:

1) Most kids do not run away seeking adventure and excitement,

particularly first timers.

2) ¥Xids leave homes of intolerable physical, sexual and
emotinnal abuse.

3) Kids are "thrown away"” by parents, with some children as
young as twelve years old being locked out of their own
homes.

4) Kiis on the street learn to survive by means of Prostitution
(approximately one~half of child prostitut:s in our area
a&re male prostitutes), drug dealing angd retty thefts,.

5) It costs the taxpayer about seven times as much to do

nothing as opposed-to providing services. oOur study found

O

that about osne-quarter of kids on the street formally enter
the juvenile justice system at an average cost of $11,000

per child. In Florida, our juvenile justice syétem costs

about $55 million per year.

These children need to be identified and returned to their
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majority of these children and families could be helped to preserve

I have never seen one child get better

the integrity of the family.

or improve his/her station in 1i“- by being on the streets. Law

enforcement officials must have hu' ‘n identifying children.

Let us put the costs and gains on a scale and weigh them as
best we can.

COSTS
1) Additional manhours to input and access data on missing
children into a national computer.

2) Minimal additional dollars for computer hardware to store

information.

GAINS
1) Collection of the most accurate data yet on the scope of
the problem.

2) Help law enforcement officials throughout the country to

identify children. I believe a national clearinghouse of

information would result in more aggressive police work in
finding children who need their help.

3) Peace of mind for the parents of missing children by knowing
that if their child is found in another community, they can

be notified.

4) Actual identification and return of thousands of missing

children to their families.

5) An incredible saving of tax dollars by preventing the

victimization of children by the criminal element who prey

on vulnerable children.
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% believe the scales tip strongly toward the pPassage of this bill
This country has endorsed ten basic rights of children as
déclared by the United Nations in celebration of the International

Year of the Child in 1879. They are:
1) The right to affection, love and understanding.
2) The right to adequate nutrition and medical care.

3) The right to free education.

4 .
. ) The right to full opportunity for play and recreation

5) The right to a name and nationality.

#
y

R s

6) The right to special care, if handicapped.

AW

5

7) T i
) The right to be among the first to receive relief in

R o

times of disaster.

!:; . A 8 T i
: ) The right to be a useful member of society and to develop
1 individual abilities.

9) The right to be brought up in a spirit of peace and

j
) .
:f universal brotherhood.
$ 10) The ri - .
é ) e right to enjoy these rights, regardless of race, color
. 0] ! !
sex, religion, national or social origin

Migsing children enjoy none of these rights.

e

Chi .
ildren are the most voiceless, powerless, and vulnerable

- . .
group in our society today. We must act on their behalf

n
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Mister Chairman:

My name is Dr. John McClure and I am a clinical and forensic
psychologist on the staff of Child Advocacy, Inc. My role in this
program has been to assemble the necessary computer hardware and
software, train our personnel in its use, and to work out the details
of the program with local ;aw enforcement.

At present, over 7,0J0 runaways are picked up by Florida law
enforcement officers annually. This is out of an estimated 50,000
children who run away or disappear each year in the State of Florida.
Broward County, with its beaches and the Fort Lauderdale "Strip,"
has been identified as a mecca for runaways and the exploitation
they suffer has been well documented in a recent state university
study. However, only 126 runaways were detained by Broward County
law enforcement officers last year! This has been attributed, at
least partly, to the helplessness that officers feel over their
inability to accurately identify children who have run away from
home.

Although a chilc reported as missing or having run away is
entered in National Crime Information Center (NCIC) records upon
being reported to local police, an officer seeking to identify a
suspected runaway must furnish the child's name, race, sex, and
date of birth in order to access NCIC. If the child for whatever
reasons ~ fear, coercion, or subterfuge - gives an assumed name,

or no name, the officer cannot accurately identify the child by
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using this tremendous national data bank. Unless there is probable
cause to believe the child has committed a crime, he or she must
then be released. Or, consider the all too frequent case of the
unidentified body of a child being found. Identification is rarely
found on the body and families often must wait for days, weeks, or
even months before forensic medical experts can allay or confirm
their worst fears.

Our program seeks to close the gaps in the current system by
providing Broward County law enforcement agencies with 24 hour access
to a local data bank which does not require previous positive
identification of the subject.

The Chiefs of Police of the nearly 30 municipalities in Broward
County unanimously voted on November 5, 1981 to support and
participate in this program (see attachment B). On November 16th, a
draft memorandum of agreement wag negotiated with the Sheriff of
Broward County as to the procedures to be followed by the participating
parties. (sge attachment C). Attachment D is a flowchart representing
the flow of information to and from our computer. The Chiefs have
agreed that all reports of missing and runaway children filed with
their agencies will be transmitted to the Juvenile Task Force of the
Broward Sheriff's Office. The Task Force officers will then transmit
the reports to Child Advocacy, Inc. where they will be entered into
cur computerized file.: Requests for information from patrolmen will
be channelled through the Sheriff's Office which will have 24 hour
access via a terminal to be installed in their Communications Office.
Statistical reports on entries and requests for information will be ‘

provided to the participating law enforcement agencies by Child

el
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Advocacy, Inc-

This system is designed to enhance, not replace, current
procedures. It does, however, greatly increase the amount of
information available to the officer on the street, while simplifying
his access to the information. Whereas entry to NCIC currently
requires name, race, sex, and date of birth, this system can search
simultaneously on up to seven descriptors and then provide the
cfficer with the information needed for a positive identification.
For instance, an obviously underage child on the streets at 3 AM
might refuse to give a name or show identification to a policeman.
The officer can radio a description to his dispatcher and within
minutes learn if the brown-haired, brown-eyed, white male who is
approximately five feet, five inches tall, who weighs in the
neighborhood of 120 pounds, and has a two inch scar on his left
wrist has been reported as missing or runaway.

This powerful adjunctive system being made available to the
law enforccaent agencies of Broward County, Florida has at its core
a microcomputer system which costs less than 3,500.00. The software
which provides more sophisticated access than is currently availa?le
with the National Crime Information Center sells over~the-counter
for $150.00. This program will handle 1,000 records &t a time, and
even more with inexpensive modification.

The most expensive component of this program is the work it
will take to make it an effective tool. Every law enforcement agency

in our county has pledged to perform the extra work involved to pass
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reports of missing and runaway children on to the Sheriff. The
Sheriff's Communications staff has volunteered to man the terminal
that will provide 24 hour access to the system. The Sheriff's
Juvenile Task Force, a group of veteran and dedicated officers, has
already begun the task of preparing hundreds of cases for entry into
the computer. We estimate that the system can be operated and
maintained by the equivalent of one full-time data-processing operator.
This system will not find one child. The law enforcement .
officer on the street will do that. The system will allow him to
accurately and guickly identify children reported as missing or
runaway. We submit that it may also serve as & pilot project for

the national system we hope you will enact.
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PUBLJC HEARINGS HELD ABOUT RUNAWAYS

Fort Lauderdale is a mecca for runaways. These are an estimated 1,500 cases in Broward each year; the actual
number may be three times higher. Approximately 60-70% are local children, often running from an intolerable
home situation.

In 1975, the Florida Legislature removed the status offender from the delinquent calegory, so runaways can na
longer be boused in the detention center. However, the Legislature neglected ty provide adequate  funds to care
for these children as dependents, although Florida Statutes mandate shelter care for the protection of children
at risk.

A study conducted in 1977 by Dr. Norman Kent, Assistant Professor of Criminal Justice at Florida Atlantic
University showed that the majority of runaways turn to street hustling and prostitution for basic survival. They
have no other means to support themselves and obtain eve,: the most basic necessities of food and sbelter. The

result is a modern tragedy.
KIDS TELL IT LIKE IT'IS. . .

An overflow crowd of spectators attended a spe-
cial two-day public hearing on March 13th and 14th
in the juvezils courrrsom of the Broward County
Courthouse. Sponsored by Child Advocacy, Inc., the
Broward Youth Scrvices Development Council, and

Runaways talk about life on the street,
Juvenile Court Judges Alcee Hastings and Lawrence
Korda in observance of the International Year of the
Child, the goal of the hearings was to gather public
and legislative support for a residential shelter for run -
aways and other dependent adolescents in Browvard,
(continued on Page 2)

Legislators bear public appeal for dependency shelter,
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attachment A
Public Hearings . . Continued

Professionals, politicians, celebrities, parents and
children all stressed the need for a shelter to be a-
vailable for these runaways, many of whom are
running from an intolerable home life. The first of
the hearings began with an introduction by Judge
Hastings and a keynote address by Earl Morall of
the University of Miami's coaching staff.

Dr. Norman Kent next spoke on his study of
juvenile male prostrution on the “strip” along
AlA.  “In order to survive on the streets, young
runaways must rapidly become streetwise and
sophisticated,” Kent said, “. . . and in Fort Laud-
erdals what means one of three things: hustle your
body, hustle somebody else, or hustle drugs.” Kent
stated that young prostitutes are almost certain to
become victims of sexual abuse or violence. Many
runaways are ‘“‘throwaways,” according to Kent.
“I have found that most runaways come from brok-
¢n, shattered homes; have poor self-images; and are
hungry for attention and affection. . . thus, the
runaway is ripe for exploitation.”

“lt was wvery depressing. I felt I was downgrading
myself, but I bad to survive. I bad to eat.”
~Alan, a 17-year-old male prostitute

Carmel Cafiero, WCKT T.V. newscaster, followed
with a filzn of her television news documentary film-
ed last year about juvenile prostitution along the
Fort Lauderdale beaches.

Parents testified that authorities were unable
to provide help when their children ran away. They
also spoke of the frustration and despair they en-
dured while trying to find help. Children them-
selves then testified about their experiences as run-
aways-how the “glamour” of the “strip” was, in
reality, a horror tale of rape, violence and degrad-
ing prostitution. The children testificd about sleeping
on beaches, in cars, parks, and backyards. On many
occasions food was stolen for survival,

“Just to bave someone out there to belp me. 1 don”,
remember anyong who would have belped me when 1
nceded it. If I'd kad a place to stay. . "
~Karen, led into prostitntion at age 15 after running
away, who told of a night in a beach botel when 2 men
kicked and beat her, tien tried to drown ber in a toiler.
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On the second day of the hearings, Juvenile Court
Judge Lawrence Korda, Broward Sheriff Robert
Butterworth, and Fort Lauderdale Police Department
Officers Diana Cipriani and Stephen Raabe told how
the revised law prevents these children from coming
into_contact with the juvenile justice system until,
ironically, they commit an actual crime.

The most emotional moments came unexpectedly
when a mother in the audience ran to the front of the
courtroom and tearfully begged the legislarors to
help, Her child had run away and was still missing.
Another mother stood and said her child was also
missing.

The session ended by focusing on solutions to
the Broward runaway problem. Tom Davis, of the
Florida Network of Youth and Family Services, Inc.,
spoke on the success of existing shelters in Florida:
70% of the children arc returned to their homes, and
another 15% arc placed in alternative living situations.
Rev. Andrew Parker of Specialized Urban Ministries
advised that the cost of a shelter would be $21-a-day
per child, compared to $35-a-day for juvenile deten-
tion or $55-a-day for inmates in the prison system.
Formal processing of a child through the juvenile
justice system costs hundreds of dollars, with insti-
tutionalization costing thousands,

“I need belp and nobody will belp mel. . , My daugh-
ter’s an bonor student, but she's run away, I don't know
the reason. . . I spend every cent I bave on gasoline, driv-
ing around, looking for ber. ., They (the police and otber
agencies) won't pick ber up. They say there's nothing
they can do, Nobody will belp me,"”

~unsolicited testimony of a mother

Denny Abbotr, Exccutive Director of Child Advo-
cacy, Inc., gave a presentation of corrective action
and unveiled plans for a dependency shelter. The
proposed shelter will be a 24-hour crisis interven-
tion center to provide an alternative tc the street
lifestyle. In addition to basic food, social, and
medical services, a professional staff will help chil-
dren understand their behavior, attitudes, and feel-
ings about thecselves and their families. Whether
the child returns home to strengthen his family
relationships, or must find an alternative living
situation, professionals will guide the child to make
decisions concerning his immediate future,

In a final appeal to the legislators, Judge
Hastings closed the session with a prescntation of
supporting resolutions by area organizations, in-
cluding the Broward County Commission, League
of Women Voters, Broward Bar Association, and the
Broward Chicfs of Police Association.

Rep. Harold Dyer, Chairman of the Broward Legis-
lative Delegation, will sponsor two bills in this year's
session in Tallahassee: one will be for operating ex-
penses and the other for construction costs,
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ATTACHMENT B

MISSING CHILDREN: A PROPOSAL BY CHILD ADVOCACY, INC.
PRESENTED TO THE BROWARD COUNTY.- CHIEFS OF POLICE ASSOCIATION
NOVEMBER 5, 1981

Child Advocacy is seeking the support of the Chiefs of Police Associ§t19n :
for our proposal to establish a computerized information system on missing
children in Broward County.

Each year in the United States approximately two million children disappear.
Of these:

1,850,000 are runaways
100,000 are taken by a parent
50,000 simply disappear - victims of foul play

Federal legislation is pending which would provide for a national.computerized
clearinghouse on missing children and unidentified bodies. Here in Browa?d .
County, Child Advocacy now has the computer capability to store data on missing
children. The following system is proposed for Broward County law enforcement:

- All mmicipal law enforcement agencies would channel their iqformatioy
on missing children and/or runaways through the Broward Sheriff's Office.

- BSO would forward such information to Child Advocacy first via
telephone, then with follow-up copies of incident reports.

- " A monthiy report of. cases entered will be provided to BSO.

- All law enforcement agencies will channel requests for informgtion
on missing and/or runaway children to BSO who will contact Child
Advocacy.

- Child Advocacy will access the computer and provide BSO with information
by phone and with follow-up computer printouts (24 hour access can. be
available through a computer terminal located at BSO).

BSO estimates that an average of 100 n¢w names would need to be added monthly.
A system for purging the computer files of resolved cases would be developed.

Qur intent is to establish a mechanism in this county to help l?cate-missing
children. We offer this system to assist law enforcement in this ominous
task. We seek your support on behalf of the children.
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ROBERT A. BUTTERWORTH
SHERIFF
BROWARD COUNTY
P.0. BOX 9507
FORT LAUDERDALE, FLORIDA 33310

ATTACHME&T C

MEMO TO: Listed Distribution

FROM: Robert A. Castille, Administrative Assistant

- SUBJECT:

Memorandum of Agreement

As a result of the meeting held on Thursday,
NoYember 12, 1981, between representatives of
Child Advocacy, Incorporated, and the Broward

Sheriff'

s Office, the following draft agreement

will be in place.

A'

2

Child Advocacy, Incorporated will
serve as an automated rrecords
storehouse for all data on
runaway/missing children as
currently reported in Broward
County.

Child advocacy, Incorporated will
operate the proposed automated
system as an adjunct to the infor-—
mation now contained in the FCIC/NCIC
network in the method described at
the Broward Association of Chiefs of
Police and as described in their
October 27, 1981 memorandum on the
same subject.

The Broward Sheriff's Office will act
as both a coordinating agency for the
input of data into the system for all
Broward County law enforcement agencies
and as a primary participant with the
entry of all their missing/runaway case

related information. The Sheriff's i

Office will both formally and infor-
mally encourage total participation in
the system.
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D. Data entered into and removed from the
system will be forwarded to Child
Advocacy, Incorporated, Monday through
Friday, 9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., via
telephone from the Broward Sheriff's
Office, with supplemental hardcopy
information being forwarded via mail
for verification purposes.

E. Ingquiries into the system by all agencies
will be made via the telephone to Child
Advocacy, Incorporated, Monday through
Friday, 9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., and at
all other times, through the Communica-
tions Division of the Broward Sheriff's
Office, via radio or telephone. (contingent
upon terminal access to thg system from the
Communications Division Office).

F. All hardware costs, will currehtly be
absorbed by Child Advocacy, Incorporated,
except for. the. add;tlons ofla video: dlsplay
terminal .linkage-between’ Chzld Advocacy,
.Incorporated, and the Broward-sherlff'

costs, are to be’ worked outfunder R T
mutually agreeable format.

G. Validation, audltlng and purglng of records
'will be primarily the responsibility of
Cchild Advocacj, Incorporated, with assistance
from-the- Broward*Qherlff’s 0ff1ce whenever
possible. ;

H. Upon mutual agreement ‘of ‘all the condltlons
: outllned, the Broward. Sherlff's Office will
issue and Administrative Order’ dlrectlng the
procedure to be utilized by Broward Sheriff's
f£fice personnel .in the 1mplementatlon and
utlllzatlon of the system. : .

. w c
This Memorandum of Agreement is currently a draft and is
to be reviewed for acceptance or amendment on Monday,
November 23, 1981.

‘RAC/mk
cc: Distribution
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TESTIMONY OF DENNY ABBOTT AND JOHN McCLURE, CHILD
ADVOCACY, INC., FORT LAUDERDALE, FLA.

Mr. ABBoTT. Thank you. I am the executive director of Child
Advocacy, Inc. in Broward County, Fla. We are a nonprofit corpora-
tion whose full purpose is to improve the systems and services for
children in our county. We are currently funded through a grant
from the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention,
Department of Justice.

I would like to make a few statements about the problem as I see
it from a philosophical point of view, I suppose, and then Dr.
McClure will describe to you a system that we have just proposed
in our county in excess of a million people to do the kind of thing
that these two bills are talking about.

I think because I am an advocate for children my first instinct is
to be somewhat emotional when asking for improved services for
children.

I know that I have discussed many times with John Walsh the
tragedy of his son Adam, who lived in our county, and each time I
talk to him and talk to other parents of missing children I find it
very difficult to comprehend the helplessness that they must feel
as they are trying to locate their children.

They really have no place to go and we have heard many reports
of law enforcement telling parents who wish to report a missing
child that there is really not a lot we can do, and they are given
little if any treatment at all.

I think one of the problems is because law enforcement has been
hamstrung in this area to help identify missing children.

In addition to what the parents must feel as a child is gone from
home for 2 weeks or months or sometimes years, I sometimes
wonder what is going through the minds of those children on the
streets who are the victims of sexual molesters and being used for
other purposes.

The young children—to me, again, it is almost incomprehensible
for me to really be able to understand that.

Most of the law enforcement people that we talked to make a
distinction between missing and runaway children and apparently
the distinction is made based on age. If the child is under 10 or 12
years of age he is considered to be a missing child, but if he is over
10 or 12, based on the circumstances, he is generally considered to
be a runaway. Not much effort is made to locate those children.

I would like to share some facts with you. I think we have a good
data base from which to speak. Fort Lauderdale, some people have
called it the runaway capital of the country. If it is not, I assure
you it is right at the top of the list. We have many children coming
into our area because of the beaches and the popularity of coming
down to Fort Lauderdale.

We estimate that in our county alone yearly there are in excess
of 5,000 runaway missing children on our streets.

Back in 1979, Child Advocacy sponsored 2 days of public hearings
on the runaway problem. We did a great deal of research at that
time. We talked to law enforcement, we talked to children who
were on runaway status, dozens and sometimes I think it seemed
like it stretched into the hundreds. We talked to parents, we talked
to professional youth workers, and we put on 2 days of public
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hearings for the benefit of our local legislative delegation and we
did that to dispel myths about runaways that manygof them had.

One of the Impressions is that kids leave home because it is a
Huc;kleberry Flr}n kind of thing to do, looking for adventure and
excitement out in the world. The fact is most children who leave
home leave home because of intolerable physical, sexual, and emo-
tional abuse. ’

. Many youngsters, particularly the ones that are 12 and 13, have
11teral!3‘ been thrown away by their parents, have been locked out
of their homes and told quite clearly, “I never want to see you
again and you have no home here.”

Kids on the street have to learn to survive and I will tell you
how they survive in Broward County, Fla. They survive by becom-
ing chllq prostitutes. One-half of the juvenile prostitutes in our
community are male prostitutes. They become involved in drug
dealing and petty thievery in order to survive.

We had youngsters who came and said: “I had never broken the
law before in my life. I didn't know where to go. I learned to go to
the grocery store and steal food because I had to.”

We have kids sleeping on the beaches and on canals and man-
" We took & look at th f

€ toox a look at the cost factors involved in the roblem. V
concluded that it costs the taxpayers seven times as mlilch to lealgg
a child on the streets and do nothing and make no attempt to
provide services or to get that youngster returned to his home
lcici)n:imumty as it would cost to provide effective services of some

nd.

We also found that one-quarter of all the youngsters on the
streets in Broward County, Fla. will formally %ntelg the juvenile
Justice system in Florida as a delinquent child, being arrested for
Vl(]):latfl‘,(})ln oé' criminal law.

. in the State of Florida, once a youngster enters the juvenil

Justice system, it costs about $12,000 per %hild to handle thJat chilg
just thx:ough the juvenile justice system. That does not take into
acount if he goes on and gets involved in the adult criminal system.

Flor}dg has an expensive juvenile justice system. We spend about
$55 million a year on our juvenile justice system. These youngsters
need to be identified by law enforcement and efforts need to be
made to return them to their home communities.

The_ majority of thesg children, once identified and once returned
to their home communities, can be helped a great deal and families
ca’rf‘htée gllflpec.idancfi‘ ttﬁxere; ?re serviceIs in communities to do that.

other side of the picture is, as said, ] ing
that youngster on the strr.)'eet. o do nothing and leave

I will tell you that I have been in youth work for 20 years now as
a juvenile court probation officer and detention director and as an
advocate for chllc}ren, and I have never seen a child get better on
the streets. We will pay for that at some point.

_Wg are supportive of a national clearinghouse of information on
rml%smg children in this country.

oW, as we move away from the emotiona] appeal, I suppos
would like to, if I can, look at the cost and gargjls of doix?g t}?ég
~ We have heard the FBI this morning say that there would
indeed be additional man-hours to create and maintain such a
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system. There would also be a minimal amount of dollars for
hardware, I suppose, or programming costs to do this.

I can tell you that the figures I heard today to put this system in
place would be—in about an hour would be offset by getting one
child back to his home community.

I know what the enormous cost is to the American public to
allow those youngsters to stay on the streets.

What do we have to gain? Well, I think we would begin to collect
the most accurate data yet on the problem of missing children. We
don’t have a lot of good data. Some of the figures that you hear I
think are nothing more than estimates. Children have not been as
high a priority as they need to be.

It would help law enforcement officers to identify children that
they have in custody. We have talked to many police officers who
either have come across a dead body or they have a youngster who
is the victim of an accident or some kind of trauma or children
who simply do not give them the right information for whatever
reason, and they don’t know what to do with those kids. And as a
result they wind up looking the other way sometimes because they
really have very little resources with which to help those young-
siers.

I think that a national clearinghouse would offer certainly some
peace of mind for the parent of a missing child to know that if
their youngster had been properly put into a national clearing-
house system and if that child was identified in another State that
he could be returned home.

John Walsh told me, and I am sure he has told you, about
parents who had children who were missing from the home and
they spent 5 or 6 months of their entire life looking for them only
to find that that youngster was lying in a morgue in the next
county and nobody knew how to identify that child and get back in
touch with those parents.

Again, if we are talking about cost, just dollars and cents, the
incredible savings of tax dollars by not permitting the victimization
of children on the streets by the criminal element who certainly do
prey upon vulnerable children.

I don’t see where we have anything to weigh. I think the scales
. tip very strongly in support of passing this legislation. |

This country in 1979 endorsed 10 basic fundamental rights of
children as declared by the United Nations in celebration of the
International Year of the Child. I won’t read all 10 of them to you,
but I want to read a couple:

The right to affection, love, and understanding; the right to adequate nutrition
and medical care; the right to be a useful member of society and to develop

individual abilities; the right to be brought up in a spirit of peace and universal
brotherhood.

Missing children on the street—without a way for us to identify
them, to share none of those rights that we endorse in our national
publicity blitz in saying we want to make the community aware of
the needs of children—missing children have none of those at all.

In summary, I just want to again emphasize that -children are
the most voiceless, powerless, vulnerable group of people in our
society today and it behooves us to act in their behalf,
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At this time I would like to ask Dr. McClure to continue the
statement.

Dr. McCrugre. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

We do consider the problem of missing, runaway, and dead chil-
dren to be a law enforcement matter. If a child is missing there is
a high probability that a crime has occurred and that is why the
child is missing. If the child is dead, there is a high probability that
they were victims of a crime. If a child has run away, there is also
a high probability that that child will become a criminal br become
a victim of crime.

We most certainly think of this as a law enforcement problem.
We have been involved in researching the problem of missing and
runaway children for several years and, spurred on by the tragedy
of Adam Walsh, we have attempted to do something about it in our
community of Fort Lauderdale and Broward County, Fla.

We first surveyed the local law enforcement agencies which con-
sist of about 29 municipalities plus the county sheriff. We found in
the uniform crime report prepared by the Florida Department of
Law Enforcement that out of 7,000 runaways picked up annually in
the State of Florida, only 126 of those were picked up by the

.Broward County Police in the runaway category.

Informal discussion with road patrolmen informed us that this
was at least due partly to their perceived powerlessness to do
anything about the children or, second, to identify themselves in
case they would not properly identify them or give a pseudonym or
an alias.

The main complaint with the National Crime Information Center
is that for the legal law enforcement agencies to get the immediate
access available they must enter the child’s name, sex, race, and
date of birth. Obviously, if they know that, they have already
identified the child.

I see no little value in helping to identify a child who cannot or

~ will not give their proper name.

The current procedure is as the gentleman from the FBI testi-
fied, that a parent will report the child as missing or runaway to
their local police department, who will then forward the informa-
tion by teletype into the NCIC. However, that is often the end of
the relationship with the national data bank in the case of these
children.

We have devised a program based on a lot of input from our local
law enforcement agencies, and we got the chiefs of police, all 29
municipalities, and the sheriff of Broward County, to agree to
participate in the system, whereby their normal procedures will
continue to be followed; however, the county sheriff will also
become the local repository of all reports of missing and runaway
children. ‘

Florida statutes empower county sheriffs to enter into agree-
ments with interested agencies for the purpose of facilitating their
work and we are negotiating a memorandum of agreement with
our county sheriff whereby we are going to participate.

After gathering the records, the juvenile task force of Broward
County’s Sheriff's Office will forward copies of all reports to child
advocacy where they will be entered into microcomputer storage.
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Requests for information will be channeled through the county
sheriff.

All 29 police agencies have agreed to do ihis.

We will provide 24-hour access to the computer by a terminal
which is going to be located right next to the NCIC terminal in the
sheriff’s office.

What this is going to mean to the road patrolman on the street is
that if he finds an obvious juvenile wandering the streets or loiter-
ing late at night who may not identify themselves or may give a
pseudonym or alias, he can get on the radio to his dispatcher and
within minutes learn if that child has been reported as missing or
runaway in Broward County.

We have a computer package that will search through our files
up to seven different levels. We don’t need to know the name, date
of birth, or other positive identification factors.

Granted, the officer on the street may learn that there are five
or six brown-eyed, blond-haired, 15-year-old youths with tattoos
who have been reported as missing, but at least he has a little
something more to go on as far as positive identificaticn.

Obviously our system is not going to be perfect but we submit
that it could serve as a pilot perhaps to a national system.

We have found that the cost is at this point minimal. The micro-
coraputer that serves this function, among other services to our
agency, costs the grand total of $3,500. The computer software that
allows access on other variables besides name and date of birth cost
$150 over the counter at a computer store. So obviously the main
cost of this program is going to be the work.

The juvenile task force of the Broward County Sheriff’s Office is
composed of veteran officers with a total of 75 years on the force.
These are not pessimistic police officers. These are men and women
who have volunteered to do the extra work, passing on the records
to us and coordinating all inquiries through our computer.

Obviousiy the local police departments are going to do extra
work in passing inforrnation on to the sheriff. They are also going
to overcome some jealousies among their own agencies in doing
this, and they have gone on record as being willing to do this.

We have work to do in that we are going to enter and maintain
and operate the system.

We submit that there are obvious benefits. If a parent knows
that their child has been entered into a computer, if they turn up
anywhere in the county, then there is a high probability they are
going to be identified and returned. '

There are problems which the gentleman from the Federal
Bureau of Investigation mentioned. Utilization is one. The system
is only as good as the information put into it and requested from it.

There is most certainly the problem of purging the files. I believe
it has been estimated that 70 percent of runaways return home
voluntarily, and of those in Broward County approximately 40
percent of the parents have the courtesy and thoughtfulness to
notify the police that, “By the way, my son has returned.”

This is going to take work and trial and error in working out the
most efficient way to keep the system containihg only active cases.

It may well be that the volume is going to increase dramatically.
Whereas we are estimating 5,000 children a year in our county, it
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may turn out to be significantly higher than that and we may find
ourselves working a little harder than we had bargained for initial-
ly.

But, in any case, the problems we encounter and hopefully solve
will most certainly be shared with other agencies that voluntarily
or by mandate of Congress take on this responsibility.

Thank you.

Mr. Epwarps. Thank you very much, Dr. McClure, for your
excellent testimony.

Mr. Hyde?

Mr. Hypg. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am delighted to have heard your testimony. You have been
doing something about this problem which badly needs to be done.
Do you think the program you have talked about could work on a
national level, as this legislation provides?

Dr. McCLure. Yes, I do, Mr. Hyde. Gbviously the volume would
be tremendously more than one county, but I don’t see any other
problems other than the sheer volume and, of course, utilization
and keeping the file purged of inactive czses.

Mr. Hypk. It is like so many other things, a constant educational
process must go on to inform local law agencies of the existence of
it and encourage them to use it.

We listened to the FBI testify this rnorning. Do either of you
have any specific comments on their testimony?

Mr. AsBorT. I wanted to make it clear that from my knowledge
of the NCIC system, we have a national computer that has some
information on runaway and missing children, but it is of no use,
period, if the local law enforcement officer doesn’t know who the
kid is to begin with. He must have a name and a date of birth
before he can get anything back out of that system.

We are proposing that there needs to be a clearinghouse where
you can identify children based on physical description when you
don’t have a name. So that is the reason I think that many police
officers are frustrated around the country in trying to deal
with——

Mr. Hype. How tough would that be mechanically?

If you are going to identify young people or missing people other
than by their name—let’s say by scars or something like that,
whatever other identifying data is available—how tough is that as
a mechanical problem?

Mr. Aseott. Obviously——

Myr. Hypk. Do you do that? ,

Mr. ABBoTT. That is what we are going to be doing.

Mr. HypE. You are going to be doing it? :

Mr. Assort. December 1 we are scheduled to go on line with the
system. I wish we could come back in a month and tell you some of
the problems we will run into, and I know there will be. Obviously,
the more fields of information that can be entered into the system,
the more you narrow.down the gap as to providing an identity.

- We have not really researched this problem of dental charts and
things like that, but I have no doubt that the FBI with all their
massive computerized systems and their trained personnel certain-
ly could solve that problem.
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Mr. Hype. Now, the FBI is opposed to allowing parents to place
ti:pfogmation in the NCIC computer. Do you agree with that posi-
ion?

Mr. Assotr. Congressman, I do not, and I kind of agree with
your statement earlier that the parents should have the right to go
by the local FBI office and report that information and have it
entered. '

I have talked to too many parents who have been to small
municipalities—in our county we have some municipalities with
three or four officers and they won't even take a report. They
won’t even sit down and look the parent in the eye and say let me
take the information.

Mr. Hype. Why not?

Mr. Assorr. They don’t have the time; and particularly if it is a
14- or 15-year-old child, they say come back in a few days because
he is probably going to come home, and parents are frustrated by
that type of thing.

Dr. McCLugre. To respond to your question a moment ago about
the cost of accessing a file of physical descriptors. We have pur-
chased at the cost of $150 a program which will sort a file on up to
seven fields simultaneously, such as height, weight, hair, eye color,
scars.

Mr. Hype. How much would that cost?

Dr. McCrugs. Just $150. This is for a microcomputer. It is not
nearly as massive as the NCIC computer. Our file will handle only
1,000 records at a time.

Mr. Hypg. It would seem in this day and age if you are looking
for people of an approximate age, with scars on their left hand, you
should be able to retrieve that information regardless of the name
or absence of a name.

Dr. McCLugrg. That’s correct.

Mr. Hype. Computer experts could help us on that but you are
doing the job on a small, microcosmic scale for $150.

Dr. McCrure. This $150 program will also store up to 1,980
pleces of information on each child.

Mr. Hypg. On each child?

Dr. McCLURE. Yes.

Mr. Hype. How many children will it store?

Dr. McCLure. Stores 1,000 at a time on, like a 45-r/min record,
5Y%-inch diskettes.

We understand from talks with the communications specialists
at the sheriff’s office the NCIC computer will only hold 400 charac-
ters on each subject. We would hope that the system, if it is
expanded to include missing children, would be revamped so that it
might store more information as well as provide searching on other
descriptors besides the name and date of birth. -

Mr. Hype. A standardized form to take relevant information
might be useful, too. To your knowledge, do the various police
departments in your county have a standardized form?

Dr._McCLURE. Uniform, they don’t. The sheriff's department has
submitted their forms to us to use in setting up our form, but the
municipalities don’t always use common forms.
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Mr. Hypg, That is something you might help them on. You will
learn what is relevant and what is not and what information you
need and you might help standardize the form.

Maybe the FBI can help you and maybe you can help them. A
good form with filling in the blanks covers a lot of territory.

Dr. McCLuURE. Sure.

Mr. Hype. Thank you.

Mr. EpwarDps. How long have you been in operation?

Mr. ABeorT. We have been incorportaed since 1973 and had a
staff since 1975.

Mr. Epwarps. You have had files since when?

Mr. AssoTrT. We are just in the process of doing that now.

Dr. McCrugre. This file is being built today by our staff.

Mr. EpwarDps. How are you going to limit the missing children to
those who should be looked for, if you know what I mean? You
point out that, in your testimony, Mr. Abbott, that children don’t
just run away, they sometimes run away to escape intolerable
situations at home. You certainly don’t want to return those chil-
dren to brutal parents.

Mr. ABBorT. We would like to know who that child is and where
the parents live, and if the child says I left home because I was
being raped by my stepfather every night, then law enforcement
can investigate that problem, can refer that to our department of
social services in Florida, who can come in and take protective
custody of that child.

Mr. EpwARrDs. But you are recommending that these brutal par-
ents can go to an FBI office and turn the police of 50 States loose
to find a 15-, 16-, or 17-year-old child because some of your exam-
ples I notice were 15 and 17 years old.

Mr. AsBorT. Yes; it may be partially true. I don’t think the
brutal parents, the ones who don’t want the kids, are going to be
actively looking for them anyhow. There may be circumstances
where a parent who has abused the child would go to the FBI and
say help me find the child. We would hope if a child is of a young
age and cannot tell the story that there would be some kind of
marks on the child to indicate he had been an abused child.

If it is an older child—often we never know these things unless
ithe child tells us, and I don’t know how to get around that prob-

em.” :

Mr. Epwarps. What do the police in Broward County do? Do
they arrest kids that are walking around? What age do they stop?
Vagrancy, what is the charge? :

Mzr. AsBorr. There is none. Runaways are called status offenders
in Florida and juveniles are at that level until they reach 18 in
Florida, so up through 17. We, only recently, established a shelter
for adolescents who need temporary residential care, but until then
the order of the day was to look the other way. They wound up
babysitting with kids in police stations all day trying to find out
who they were, and they got frustrated with that.

Mr. Epwarps. How do you visualize the national system operat-
ing; for example, a 15-year-old girl doesn’t come home for dinner
some night, what would happen under a national system?

Dr. McCrLuURrE. As I understand, one of those bills would exclude
chronic runaways from being entered on the file. As I mentioned
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before, if a child is a runaway or has failed to come home and no
one knows what happened, there is a high probability that a crime
has occurred or will occur, either committed by that child or with
that child as a victim.

Many agencies have a 24-hour rule on missing persons of any
age, and in the case of a young child I think that should obviously
be waived and immediately the full force of all law enforcement
agencies should be brought to bear on that.

Part of the situation is morale, as we see it, that if the local law
enforcement people, the road patrolman on the street knew and
the parents knew that the weight and power of the Federal Gov-
ernment was being brought to bear in helping them find their
child, I don’t think you would have grieved parents up here com-
plammg to their Congressmen, and I really think that the law
enforcement officer on the street, his morale would be greatly
increased and that he or she would be more enthused about pick-
ing up and bringing in children who happen to be out where they
have no business being.

Mr. Epwarps. Well, right now the names of missing children and
the descriptions are generally in the NCIC, I think.

Dr. McCLURE. Yes.

Mr. EDwARDS. A lot of them. But do you think it is important to
add those without names? Are there any without names in the
NCIC, Mr. Abbott?

Mr, AssotT. No.

Mr. Epwarps. You have to have a name to get intc the NCIC. 5o
you think the first improvement would be to put in physical de-
scriptors?

Dr. McCLure. The physical descriptors are there, but the access
that is available to the local law enforcement people as they have
told us is that to find a hit on the computer you must know the
subject’s name, race, sex, and date of birth.

The officers on the street have 15 minutes to detain a child
without probable cause and an off-line search cannot be conducted
in 15 minutes, so that the officer learns whether that child has
been reported as missing or runaway.

What we have developed and hope a national system would
include is the ability to search the file on other descriptors be51des
the exaci identification of the child.

Mr. ABBorT. We certainly think the name ought to be entered
into the original information.

Mr. EpwaARrbps. But, in addition, you think the dead body—uniden-
tified dead bodies should be entered too?

Dr. MeCrure. I think the system that we have proposed will
handle the case of the missing runaway or dead child.

Mr. Epwarps. You are going to set that up in your system,
unidentified dead?

Mr. ABBoTT. Yes, sir.

Mr. Epwarps. Mr. Tucevich?

Mr. TucevicH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CI})lld Advocacy, Inc. is the recipient of a Federal grant isn’t that
true?

Mr. AsBortt. That is true.

Mr. TucevicH. From which agency?

g A ST .

101

Mr. AsBorr. The Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention, part of the Justice Department.

Mr. Tucevics. Is the FBI a part of the Department of Justice?

Mr. AgsoTT. Yes.

Mr. TucevicH. Has any representative of the FBI contacted you
with respect to your program?

Mr. AsrotT. No, sir.

Mr. TucevicH. Have you made an effort to contact the FBI to
make them aware of the findings of your program?

Mr. AsBorr. We have not, because the system is scheduled to
come online very soon. We have been in touch with our project
monitors on the grant about the problem in Fort Lauderdale and
what we are doing about it, but we felt it was premature, I guess,
to make contact with the FBL

Dr. McCrLure. The special agent in charge of the local office was
in attendance at the meeting of the 29 chiefs of police at which the
program was presented and informal discussions were held, so the
local FBI is indeed aware of what we are doing.

Mr. TucevicH. You heard the cost estimate that the FBI had
given to us, actually in response to my question earlier?

Mr. AsBoTT. Yes, sir.

Mr. TucevicH. What is your response to that estimate? Do you
think it is too much or too little?

Dr. McCLURE. It might even be too conservative.

Mr. TucevicH. What would you estimate it would cost to imple-
ment a national system which incorporates these multiple identifi-
ers that you referred to?

Dr. McCLure. We haven’t projected national cost figures. For our
county we are looking at a total cost of about $25,000 per year and
most of that is in manpower.

Mr. TucevicH. Programing costs?

Dr. McCLugre. Operating costs. The programs we purchased over
the counter.

Mr. TucevicH. If this legislation were to pass just as it is right
now, H.R. 3781, the Simon bill, in your opinion would it really aid
in finding missing children?

Dr. McCLure. Not unless the programing capability were ex-
panded so that physical descriptors, dental charts and such as that
could be entered, rather than the name and date of birth as is
presently required.

Mr. TucevicH. So, in other words, if this legislation were to pass,
in your opinion it wouldn’t do much good without adding those
identifiers, the capcity to search——

Dr. McCrurg. That'’s correct. I don’t know if that sort of thing
has to be mandated by legislation. We do see that as the deficiency
in the current program.

Mr. TucevicH. Do you think it would be possible ta allow paren.s
to place information into the local FBI office that, for example,
some agency of the Department of Justice, the FBI,‘ for example,
could have a form that they provide to be filled out in triplicate, a
copy to the local FEI office, and a copy to whatever State and local
police agency affected; which has blanks for scars, tatoos, height,
weight, that sort of thmg, that parents could s1mply fill out and
leave with a Federal agency; would that be possible?
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Dr. McCrugre. That is an excellent idea and would provide for
sharing the information with the appropriate agency.

Mr. TucevicH. If there were such a form it wouldn’t necessitate
either a great deal of man-hours or time, it would simply go to the
computer ‘programer, who would incorporate the information into
the system?

Dr. McCrure. That’s correct.

Mr. Tucevicr. If you were in a position to enact legislation, what
more would you propose that the FBI could do to alleviate this
problem?

Dr. McCrure. I think just what the gentlemen from the FBI
have already stated, that they plan to educate local law enforce-
ment officials as to what services are available to them nationally.

We found that the intense publicity generated by Adam Walsh
and similar cases that are still active in Dade and Broward Coun-

‘ties have added to the heat on the local police officials to do

something about this.

Mr. TucevicH. Wasn't that more of a local matter until it got
national publicity? Other than that, there really wasn’t a whole lot
of demand necessarily for that type of education.

Do you think that simply newsletters from the NCIC to the
respective agencies will really get more usage?

Dr. McCLuURE. I think the popular media also would be an appro-
priate vehicle.

Nir. TucevicH. Thank you. e

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr, Epwarps. Thank you very much.

I would like to-ask Mr. Boyd another question. Could you come
up for a moment, Mr. Boyd? ,

Would it be possible to work into the NCIC missing person file
the descriptions of missing people withiout the names and the date
of birth? ‘ ’

Mr. Kier Boyp. Yes; we have that capability now, but not online.
The problem is with 19,000 people on there, you will probably have
many hits and, as I understand their testimony they have about 15
minutes to hold the person, and the great variety of hits, I am not
sure that—- , :

Mr. Epwarps. You might hit 100 possibles? .

Mr. Kier Boyp. That could very well be. For instance, one of my
colleagues testified in a case where we had the same name, same
date and place of birth, unfortunately it was the wrong person. So
we had an exact hit using specific data.

When you get into one talking about height plus or minus an
inch, weight plus or minus 5 pounds, I have some problem that you
are going to be able to narrow it.

You can in a system that size, narrow down fairly tightly. If you
have 19,000 juveniles, I think that would be difficult.

Mr. Epwarps. Do you have a response to that, Dr:, McClure?

Dr. McCLURE. I certainly agree and, as I mentigned, the volume
would be probably the major problem in extrapolating the system
from a local to a national level. However, if an entry came from
south Florida, it might be very appropriate for the NCIC operator

to restri/qt the search to files reported from south Florida.
/
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Mr. Epwarps. There would be no great problem with the FBI
including in the data bank of the NCIC information from local
police organizations that they gcqulred from: the morgues describ-
ing unidentified dead persons; right? ' L

Mr. Kier Boyp. We have that capacity now; I believe it is 117
characters. Whether or not that will be sufficient to describe—that
is fairly limited, but we do have an open field for free form infor-
mation. .

Mr. Epwarps. Do most of the coroners send you fingerprints of

unidentified people?

Mr. Kier Bovp. I don’t know. I can’t speak for the Identification -

Division.

Mr. Nemecek. I don’t think it is done on the regularity that it

used to be. . .
Mr. Eowarps. Would you have the authority to check those with

the noncriminal fingerprints files that you have?

Mr. NEmEcek. Yes; we are doing that now, angressman.

Mr. Hype. Would getting a hit or several hits as Mr. Bc1>yd has
said not be justificationi for holding the person more than 15 min-
utes then? Wouldn’t that provide you a handle to look further into

Mr. Kier Boyp. Well, that would be a State matter as to how
they hold somebody. .

10111\§I;r. I?I};DE. You said 1y5 minutes. I guess that is a rule of thumb?

Mr. Kier Boyp. That is the figure that I heard. .

Mr. Hype. Once you get a hit would it be counterproductive to
let go? : .
el\/%r. AsBorT. Onece the police officer can establish the px_'obab}e
cause, then he can take that child into custody and that child will
be placed— . o

Mr. Hype. But you have 15 minutes to get the hit:

Mr. Asorr. To get probable cause to hold him further. Perhaps
that would justify probable cause. , o

Mr. KIERJBOYD).’ The question would be if you had 20 possibilities,
would that be probable cause? .

Mr. Hypg. It would seem to mc that you folks can coordu_lateﬂand
learn something from Colorado, Colorado can learn something from
you, the FBI can learn from you, you can learn from the FBI, and

- maybe we can get this onstream this year.

Mr. Asporr. I will have to go to Tampa. I didn't know this

conference was coming. . .
Mr. Epwarps. Thank you very much, all the witnesses. This has

been very helpful.

[Whereupon, at 11:25 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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ADDITIONAL MATERIAL

PrEPARED STATEMENT oF Hon. Josepu G. MinisH, NEw JErsSEY, 11TH DisTRICT
SuercoMMITTEE ON CiviL AND CONSTITUTIONAL RIGHTS JUDICIARY COMMITTEE

THE MISSING CHILDREN ACT

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to offer my testimony before this Subcommittee on
my bill, H.R. 4893, “The Missing Childrfen Ag:t.” - ) ) L

Unfortunately, it is a most tragic situation which requires this legislation and
these hearings. As many of us here are already painfully aware, it is reported that
approximately 50,000 children each year are reported missing. These children are
not the victims of parental kidnapings nor are they runaways. Moreover, an esti-
mated 8,000 bodies of unidentified children are found each year.

It is my hope that more of these children would be with us today if we had a more
coordinated system for exchanging information on missing children. This legislation
would do precisly that. ] o

In a deep sense, it is a sad societal comment that this legislation is needed. For,
from the many cases of missing children which I have read, the vast majority of
these children are missing not because they have neglectful parents nor because
these children took extraordinary risks. There tragically seems to be certain individ-
uals, who for whatever deranged psychological reasons, abduct children and abuse
them.

H.R. 4893 would facilitate the exchange and acquisition of information to locate
missing children. It would also aid in the identification of certain deceased individ-
uals. This bill also makes sense in this period of budget austerity, as it would only
coordinate existing facilities, inaking use of available resources in an economic
manner. ) ) )

The basic reason why I sponsored this bill and believe it should be passed is
simple: such a regrettable problem exists, a problem which American society may
not have experienced to this degree thirty years 2go, but now we must address it.
The role for we in Congress should be to ccuiront the difficult questions in society
and attempt to resolve them. This legislation would truly prove an asset to law
enforcement officials who are working disperately to locate missing children. )

If HR. 4893 were enacted, it would provide the law enforcement officials with
more information on these children, at an earlier date. The time factor is so critical
and would certainly increase the possibility of locating these children. ] )

To those who might oppose this legislation I say that we have established specific
criteria to insure that we will not be creating unnecessary work for law enforce-
ment personnel. For instance, the child c4n not have a previous history of running
away, or on the basis of the best available -ezrif‘aeqce, they are not the victims of
parental kidnappings. Moreover, the information will be expunged from the system
when the child is located or a body is identified. o

In closing, I would like to thank Representative Eglwardg, my dlstl‘ng'ulshed col-
league from California, for holding these hearings. I will again emphasize how much
I believe in this bill. I hope that it is soon reported out of Committee so the full
House will have the opportunity to act upon it.

Thank you.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. Joun J. LAFALCE

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for the opportunity to present a brief state-

ment on H.R. 3781, the Missing Children Act. I feel very strongly about the need for
this legislation, which I wholeheartedly support because I believe it may help
alleviate the terrible suffering of families, like the Walshes, who have lost their
children to tragic and often unresolved disappearances. )

I would like to briefly outline my involvement in the Adam Walsh case and
include in my statement the text of a letter subsequently sent to me by the Federal
Bureau of Invesigation. o ) i

In early August 1981 I was contacted by a constitutent, who is a relative of the
Walsh family, concerning Adam’s disappearance from a Hollywood, Flerida store.
The family was desperate for help and sought my assistance in getting the FBI
involved in the case. Within a few days of this request Adam’s remains would be
found in Florida; but at the time, the family did not know he was dead and
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contacted me, Senator Paula Hawkins, and no doubt countless others in an etfort to
urge the FBI to bring its full resources to bear in the search for little Adam Walsh,
who was without question abducted from that store in Florida, although there was
no “hard evidence” such as a ransom note to support this fact.

Once involved in the Adam Walsh incident I was astonished by what it takes to
get the FBI to formally enter a missing person case. At the time I shared this view
with many who thought the FBI “always” became involved in kidnapping cases. I
know better now, and hope after these hearings the American public will know
better, too, and will share the outrage of the Walsh family and others who have
looked to the federal government for help in similar instances.

The position of the FBI is outlined in the following letter, written in response to
my inquiry asking the Bureau to explain and clarify its role in kidnapping cases in
general, with specific reference to the Adam Walsh case:

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE,
Federal Bureau of Investigation,
Washington, D.C., September 28, 1981.

- Hon. JouN J. LAFALCE,

House of Rep vesentatives,
Washington, D.C.

Dear CongressMAN LaFALcE: Your September 2nd letter to Judge Webster with
regard to the disappearance of Mrs. Phyllis Venezia grandnephew, Adam Walsh,
and requesting the policy of the FBI in such cases has been brought to my attention.
I was truly sorry to learn that Adam was murdered and wish to express deepest
sympathy to his family, - :

I share, as does the FBI, your grave concern for the welfare of our children who
have disappeared and wish fo assure you that we are not indifferent to the requests
received for help in locating missing children. We are most sympathetic to the
desire of those who want the FBI to actively investigate these cases; hewever, in
tulfilling our respousibilities, including kidnapping matters, the FBI must adhere to
the guidelines set down for us which give us the authority to investigate possible
violations of those Federal laws falling within our jurisdiction.

As you are aware, Congress, in passing the Federal kidnapping Statute, estab-
lished the parameters withi, - which we must work. No matter what the crime
committed, certain clements .aust be present for it to fall within our purview and
these elements are set by the language of the law. The Statute, as written, states in
part, “. . . any such person who has been unlawfully seized, confined, inveigled,
decoyed, kidnapped, abducted or carried away . . .,” and this has been interpreted
by the Department of Justice to mean there must be some evidence of such an
abduction, not merely an unexplained disappearance, before the FBI can undertake
investigation. It is not within the purview of the FBI to modify its investigative
policy regarding kidnapping as it conforms with that legislated by Congress in the
Federal Kidnapping Statute.

The FBI does not have the authority to investigate missing persons unless there is
evidence of a Federal violation within ov~ purview. In cases involving missing
c¢hildren which are brought to our attention, s in the case of Adam, our field offices
maintain contract with the local law enforcement agency handling the investigation
in the event evidence is developed which would grant us the authority to enter the
case. ,

In addition, the FBI offers to local and state law enforcement the services of its
Laboratory and Identification facilities in all cases under investigation. Also, the
FBI's National Crime Information Center (NCIC), a computerized criminal justice
information system, provides state and local law enforcement agencies the ability to
enter records relating to missing persons provided they meet certain criteria. One of
the categories which may be entered involves juveniles, which generally includes
individuals up, to 18 years of age. The entry must be made by a criminal justice
agency and be:based on a _writlen statement from a parenf or legal guardian
confirming that the juvenile is missing and verfiying the date of birth. '

As a matter of information, our Miami Office maintained continuous contact with

the Hollywood Police Department which conducted the investigation regarding
Adam’s disappearance.. The facts surrounding the matter were discussed with the
Assistant United States Attorgey, Fort Lauderale, Florida, who advised that in his
opinion the evidence developed did not indicate the existence of a Federal violation
but requested to be kept acvised of any and all pertinent developments in the case.

Tragedies such as Adam’s death touch everyone, and I sincerely regret that we are
unable to be of more assistance. I hope you will understand the restrictions placed =
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on us in these types of cases, but, unless the law is changed, there is nothing more

that we can do.

Sincerely yours,
CrARLES P. MONRCE,

Assistant Director,
Criminal Investigative Division.

In sum, the letter states that the ¥BI did not enter into 2 situation like the Adam
Walsh case because there was no indication that he was taken across state lines, nor
was kidaping made the definite motive through the existence of a ransom note. The
FBRI does state in the letter that if offers local and stale law enforcement the
services of its National Crime Information Center, but tbe letter does not say that of
the estimated one million children who disappear eack year from their homes, only
one-third are ever entered into the NCIC's missing persons files. Nor dces the FBI
¢ay that part of the reason for this is that in order to be entered into the missing
person file, the criteria which must be met are absurdly limiting: a child must have
been seen abducted or in similarly threatening circumstances to a “qualify” for full
data bank treatment. ‘

The Missing Children Act does not change the definition of kidnapping but it does
take that all-important first step toward heightening our national awareness of the
scope of the problem and from that, statutory reforms in our kidnap laws may or
may not be deemed warranted. The establishment of a national clearinghouse for
missing children will expand on a system already in existence and will provide
invaluable statistics which can be used to further evaluate the scope of the missing
children issue, which I suspect is far worse than we think.

Enactment of the Missing Children Act might not have changed the outcome of

the Adam Walsh case but I have absolutely no doubt in mind that its passage would -

have an impact in many cases involving missing children. I most assuredly would
signal to parents our commitment to helping them through their anguish.

The Missing Children Act is a modest bill in scope and in cost. It should not be
allowed to lanquish in Congress, but should with all speed be enacted into law so
that we mignht possibly avoid unnecessary repetitions of the Adam Walsh case.

Mr. Chairman, I extend my thanks to you for holding these hearings and allowing
mi to express my thoughts on the importance of the legislation under consideration
today.

AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION,
Washington, D.C., December 8, 1981.

Re H.R. 3781, the proposed Missing Children Act.

Hon. Don EDWARDS, ) . )
Chairman, Subcommittee on Civil and Constitutional Rights, Committee on the
Judiciary, House of Revresentatives, Washington, D.C.

Dear Don: One of the Association’s important public service projects is the
National Legal Resource Center for Child Advocacy and Protection, staffed here in
our Washington office. That Center has, through our 140,000 member Young Law-
yers Division, been instrumental in having the ABA House of Delegates unanimous-
ly support two resolutions relating to abused and neglected children. In calling for
effective federal laws to help remedy this serious problem, as well as seeking more
active involvement by the legal profession to assist in the protection of these
gl}:.ildren, the Association has made a commitment to improve our legal process in

is area. / ‘

T am writing because our Child Advocacy Center director, Howard Davidson, who
recently returned from a National Symposiuni on Exploited and Victimized Chil-
dren has indicated to me that the Subcommittee is soon to mark up H.R. 3781, the
proposed “Missing Children Act”, on which you recently held hearings.

Some of the greatest, and most tragic, abuses are too frequently suffered by those
children who are kidnapped from their parents or exploited by adults who prey on
those who have run away from their homes. The proposed Missing Children Act is a
simple piece of legislation that would allow our existing national law enforcement
computer network to be effectively used to assist in the location and identification
of missing children and to provide information to assist in making identifications of
otherwise unidentifiable deceased children and adults. Its passage would represent
an important symbol of the concern of Congress about this problem to the bereaved
parents of missing and murdered children.

H.R. 5003 (Gaydos), H.R. 5049 (LaFalce), H.R. 5104 (Railsback) and S. 1701 (Hawk- .

ing), identical bills, are the strongest, potentially most effective versions of this
legislation. I understand S. 1701 is cosponsored by 60 senators. These bills contain
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several important elements that are not present in H.R. 8781. They give parents the
opportunity to provide information for direct inclusion in the computer system
which will aid in the location of their missing children (to remedy what we under-
stand is a frequent failure of some police departments to enter this information
themselves). They also define “missing” children in a manner which does not
exclude any who are at risk of harm.

We have also considered the issue of whether these House bills:

(1) would violate any recognized right of privacy of children or their parents; or

ff(‘Z)‘ vi/ould constitute an undue burden on Federal (FBI) or local law enforcement
officials.

In response to the former concern, we point out that these bills only permit
parents to place data about their missing children into the computer. Clearly
parents would not be authorized to have access to output from the comuter. Onh;
law epforcen_lent agencies would have this access. With regard to the privacy rights
of children in these situations who may not wish to be seached for (e.g., some
runaways or .t}}ose who have chosen to live with a non-custodial relative), we have
found no judicial recognition of these rights. On the contrary, we find ample legal
authority for the proposition that state and local governments have a wide range of
powers in matters affecting the welfare and safety of children.

As to thge secqnd issue, it is our understanding that none of the bills would impose
any new investigative responsibilities on the FBI. ldeally, a single, simple form
could be prepared for use by either Federal, state, or loacal law enforcement
perso_nngl which would assist police and parents in assuring that all important
identifying characteristics of missing children were placed into the computer
system. For use by parents, this form would be self explanatory. It would be given to
pohce for inclusion into the computer system. No FBI field office investigative
involvement would be requird by this legislation.

You should know that the version of the bill I am urging had the unanimous
e;:ldorsement of the parents and professionals who attended the National Sympo-
sium.

I have not sent copies of this letter to members of the Subcommitee, but would
like to do so if you have no objections.

We appreciate the interest of the Subcommitte in this issue. Howard Davidson of
the Child Advocacy Resource Center stands ready to assist you or your staff in any
way you deem desirable. He can be reached at 831-2250.

Sincerely,

HEerBERT E. HOFFMAN.

s
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Text of Two Versions of the Proposed "Missing Children Act"
(Underlined language differs between the two bills)

H.R.3781 (Simon)
H.R.4893 (Minish)

A BILL, H.R.5070 (Fascell)
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MissING aND UNIDENTIFIED DEeceasep Persons FiLes: DEVELOPMENT OF a
’ NarroiNaL ReposiTory

(Louise Giovane Becker, Specialist in Information Science and Technology
Science Policy Research Division)

I. INTRODUCTION

of officials”,
(b) The table of zections at the beginning of chapter 33
of such title is amended by striking out the item relating to

of officiuls.”.
{b) The table of sections at the beginning of chapter 83
of such title is amended by striking out the item relating to

$.1701 (Hawkins) . .
H.R.5003 (Gaydos) To amend title 28, United States Code, to authorize the Attor- lishment of a national missing persons and unidentified deceased persons file. These
H.R.5049 (Lal’alce)k ey General o ssquire and exchange information to aesst ills were prompted, in part, by recent incidernts of missing and runaway children,
H.R.5104 (Railsback) Federal, Biate, and local officiels in the identification of i as well as reports of elderly disabled persons who become disoriented and cannot
I P I TT I d in the } jon of missin, & T . .
A BILL certain and in the g find their way home. The Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) National Crime
n ) | . ) children, Information Center (NCIC) missing persons file has over 24,000 entries and a one.
‘o amend title 28, United States Code, to mutherize the Attor- X . . . A . . A N
sey General o ecquire and exchange information to assist Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa- ; State prototype unidentified body file is being projected to include over 2,000 per-
Fedenal, State, and local officials in the identification of tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 3 sons. Some experts believe that these ﬁguresg are low, mainly because of the lack of
certain decessed individuals and in the location of nissing That this Act may be cited as the “Missing Children Act”, & uniform reporting practices among local jurisdictions. For example, cities like New
ehildren dad other specified individual. Scc. 2. (4 Section 534(s) of title 28, United States H York and Chicago have fewer entries in the missing person file of NCIC than would
Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa. Code, is amended—. , § be expected. While the total number of missing persons and unidentified bodies is
tives of the United Stotes of America in Congress assershled, (1) by striking out “and" a the end of paragragh 2 ﬁ;‘); l%alsalgi{’ éisei;(;r(rlnﬁ‘mizg,d zhlg ?:;gildgggbﬁangulsh in human terms to the individual and
That this Act may be sited as the “Migsing Children Act™ ) ,rh- L. o . .
o ) ) g o ‘ . _this paper addresses some of the technical and administrative problems in devel-
Bzc. 2. () Seetion 534(e) of tile 28, United tatos (2) by redesignating paragraph (2) as parograph : Oping appropriate national files. This paper does not examine the legal aspects of
i | F % ape ¢4 P
Code, is amended— ' ) X related issues of privacy and confidentiality of such record heldings, nor does it
(1) by striking out “snd” af the end of paragraph 8) by inserting after paragraph (1) the following ‘ X critically examine characteristics for the selection or inclusion of an individual in a
o new paragraphs: g missing person file.
) by redesignating paragraph (2) as paragraph “8) acquire, collect, elassify, and preserve any in- fi .
@y formation which would axsist in the identification of ; . Il LEGISLATIVE PROPOSALS
8) by inserting aftec paragraph (1) the following any decessed individual who has not been identified A. S 17 01, Mlssing Children Act
' PIry N N o . ] . . »
new P‘”‘""’f" ‘ ] before the close of the thirtieth day after the date of | 8. 1701, introduced by Senator Paula Hawkins, the Missing Children Act, would
2(2) soquire, coflect, clansify, oad preserve any in- * death of the individual involved; amend title 28 of the U.S. Code b~ authorizing the Attorney General “to aquire and
formation which would sasist in the identification of 14) sequice, collect, classify, and preserve any in- exchange information to assist Federal, State, and local officials in the identification
any deceased individual who has not been identiied formation which would aasst in the Toenion of any of certain deceased 1,nd1v1duals and in the location of missing children and other
. yithn Gfeen days ater the date of the discovery of mising child who— : specified individuals.” S. 1701, which replaces an earlier bill, 8. 1855, also intro-
the decossed individual; " AA) s ot attained 17 yeurs of age ! duced by Senator Hawkins, requires that the information be forwarded to a national
T w8 seqire, enlect. leseify. and - —— : respository within “15 days after the date of the discovery of the deceased individu- ,
131 sequire, colleet, classify, and preserve any in *(B) does not have & previous history of run- 1.7 8 A . Lo - .
formation from authorized fficials of ths Federal Gov § ; a * peﬁlﬁcaliy S. 1701 charactlerlzes )the missing person as one (1) who may be j
i i il ' 1] . . L3 K3 . . A
. Hing wway: ; under physical or mental disability, (2) who may be in physical danger, (3) whose X
srement, the Buaten, cities, and peral and other institu- €] on the baain of available evidence, is ot g ‘ disappearance was not voluntary, or {4) who is Xmemangip);ted (as dgeﬁr’led by the ;
tions, or from 4 parent, legal guardian, or next of kin the viclim of an abduetion by a parent; and » {% laws of the State). The bill would allow parents, legal guardians, or next of kin to ’
of an unemancipeted person, as defined by the laws of “(D) has been missing for at feast 48 hours; i enter information concerning a missing unemancipated person directly into a crimi- "
e Buate of residence of such person, which would and”; and {{ nal Justlce mformatlon file. ) ;g
axvist ia the location of any missing person who— (4) by striking out exchange these records” in 4 On November 12, 1981 the Senate approved an amendraent [No. 609] by Senator
“(A) is inder proven physical or mental dis- paragrah (4 (u 10 redesigmted) and fseting o i 3 Hawkins to H.R. 4169, the Department of State, Justice, and Commerce and the i
N - e Judiciary appropriating funds for fiscal year 1982, which contains the language of S. i
by mabing tho person s dunger to bimael or thereal “exchaage such record or iformation”. 1701. H.R. 4169 as amended was passed by the Senate and is t» be considered by a 0
Jothers; _— &) Section 534@) of such title is amended to resd as conference committee in the very near future. L‘
“(B) is in the pompany of another person follows: . . 1'!
under ci indicating that his physical “fb) The exchange of records or information authorized B. HR" 8781 Mwsmg Chlldre"l‘ Act . . oL . ?;
ey i e g by ribsection N0 msboct o coreelind The House bill H.R. 3781, introduced by Representative Paul Simon, is identjcal g
“(C) s mining under ci indicat- "3) i dinerination of records dusribed in aub. to S. 1855 and directs the Attorney General to collect and preserve information to "
aid in the identification of deceased individuals and missing children. H.R 3781 f
ing that the disapp %24 not voluntary; or scction {s}(1) is made outside the receiving departments equires inforn ti identified d d to b . t L, s'g
“() is unemancipated 15 defined by the laws Inted sgencien requires information on unidentitied deceased persons to be transmitted to a nation- 1
or related agencies; or - al repository or file 80 days after the date of discovery of bodies. i
of his State of resid and”; and *(2) if information described in subsection (aX2) or < C. S v d - ’ ' ;
{4) by strikieg out “exchange these records” in (a43) ix not expunged with ble promp after * ome pros an C(.)ns R R . . .. . {
Faragraph (4) (a3 80 redesignated) and inverting in liew the drceased is identiied or the missing ehild fs Toear. Critics of these bills state that this leglslatlop may duphcate. existing services and
theroaf “exchange such records o information’” 2, 29 the oore o bo operations and, more importantly, that the bills would contribute little to solving
. cd, as the cate may be,”, . e P 1 N )
BEC. 8. (a) The heading for section 534 of title 28 " SeC. 3. () The hoading for section 584 of tide 28 7] the problem of lqcatmg.mlssmg.chlldrel} or others. In the view of some of these
‘ - T ¢ e & ) The boading for g '] critics, the collection of information continues to be hampered by the reluctance of
Usited Btates Code, is amended to read as fallows: United States Code, is amended to rzad us follows: some State and local law enforcement officials to enter information into State and
"lm..Aequhlﬂon. preservation, and exchange of identifi- ) “8534, Acquisition, preservation, and exchange of Identifi. local as well as national repositories on missing persons,
cation ds and inf. b ppoil eation records and Information; appaintment i &

Advocate_s of the bills contend that this statutory language provides a much

'locﬁon 584 and inserting in lieu thereof the following new ‘uction 534 znd inserting in lieu t}lereu{l’) the following new . the NCIC missing perspns ﬁle an d encouraging the rapi d development of its incip.
item: item; “ .
B4, Aomistion, preservasien, aad exchasge of Mesiiiestion records and inorsa: B84 Acquiivion, g wad earhange of iemtification racords kod informe. .

thou; sppointment of eficiels.”,
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ient unidentified deceased persons file. In addition, advocates of S. 1701 state that
allowing parents and relatives to enter information into a national repository would
enhance the system. Therefore, enactment of this type of legislation is viewed as
providing a much needed mandate to enhance existing activities and encourage
greater participation by the law enforcement community. i

III. THE ROLE OF THE FBI NATIONAL CRIME INFORMATION CENTER

A. Missing persons file

The FBI NCIC, a nation-wide law enforcement information system, maintains a
ntional file on missing persons. Prompted by the law enforcement community and
?}e NCIIS‘? Aldvisory Policy Board (APB), the FBI NCIC established a missing person
ile in 1875,

The creation of the missing person file classification was preceded by studies and
recommendations by APB and the FBI legal staff. In May 1968, the NCIC partici-
pants concluded that further research should be conducted on development of
appropriate criteria and that specific consideration should be given to certain types
of missing persons. A subcommittee was appointed to develop the classifications of
missing persons.? A year later at the February 1969 NCIC participants meeting, the
subcommittee identified two categories of persons who could be included in a miss-
ing person file: individuals under 18 years of age, and individuals over 18 years of
age who are known to suffer from senility or amnesia, who are mentally retarded or
disturbed, or whose disappearance was not voluntary.

Classification of missing persons was reviewed by the Advisory Policy Board and
the FBI legal staff. The legal staff noted that persons could be held in protective
custody if thy were juveniles as defined by State law and if they were legally
adjudicated to be under certain disabilities.3

In 1973 the NCIC Advisory Policy Board initially discussed the possibility of
placing missing persons in the Wanted Person File as opposed to the creation of a
separate missing person locater file. The Board, at that time, requested an opinion
qf the FBI legal staff and was advised by the FBI, in February 1974, that due to
“increased awareness of the right of privacy and the fear of having that right
invaded through the use of a computer,” a separate Missing Person File should be
established.* The FBI legal staff specifically recommended that:5

Any Missing Person File to be created be in a separate file; .

The file should be an index to missing persons only and not persons for whom an
arrest warrant is outstanding;

Each Missing Person File record should be based upon written documentation in
the possession of the agency entering the File;

. 1113ersons to be included would be only those under noneriminal legal disability as
ollows:

1) unemancipated juveniles;

2) persons legally adjudicated as under legal disability; and

3) persons determined to be under real and dangerous physical disability; and

The file must not abridge the rights of privacy.

. The FBI advised the Attorney General of the United States of the proposed
implementation and received approval for placing the Missing Person File in
NCIC.8 The NCIC Missing Person File, which became operational in October 1975,
currently contains 24,640 entries.?

B. Unidentified deceased persons file

The number of unidentified dead bodies found annually in the United States has
been estimated to be from 1,000 to 2,000.8 These figures represent merely an
educated guess that some experts have questioned. These estimates may be extreme-
ly low and the actual numbers may be considerably higher. While most jurisdictions
make an effort to correlate information about dead bodies and missing persons,

* National Crime Information Center Advisery Poliéy Board Dec. 10-1%, 1980 Minutes [of
meeting] San Diego, California. Washingtor, U'.3. Department of Justice. Federal Bureau of
Investigation, 1980. p. 35.

ZII%I?] 34

4 Ibid,, p. 84.

4 Thid.

5 Ibid., p. 34~35.

:%ig., ]1)) 35.

»S. Department of Justice. Federal Bureau of Investigation, National Crime I i

Center (NCIC) NCIC Newsletter. Oct. 1981, Washinéton, 198%. p. 2. tonal Crime Information

8 Source: Telephone conversation with Mr. W. Gray Buckley, Colorad ¢ iga-
tion. Date: November 11, 1981. y Buckley, Colorado Burean of Investiga
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perceived difficulties—real or imagined—in reporting requirement and limited
police resources sometimes have caused these files to be less than effective. Efforts
to identify deceased persons and te follow up cases, in some instances, are limited by
information, manpower and budget resources.®

The NCIC Advisory Policy Board in mid-1981 was presented with a report by the
Unidentified Dead File Subcommittee. The chairman of the subcommittee, Mr. W.
Gray Buckley of the Crime Information Section, Colorado Bureau of Investigation,
reported to the Board at the June 17-18, 1981 Boise, Idaho meeting that “it was
generally accepted . . . [that] a need exists for a national clearinghouse point for
data concerning located unidentified dead bodies.”’19

The Colorado State Bureau of Investigation and the NCIC Advisory Policy Board
agreed to establish a pilot national unidentified dead file. The NCIC Advisory Policy
Board action to establish this pilot program, coupled with the existing policy of the
NCIC Missing Person File, stimulated the Board to consider that Federal legislative
proposals be reviewed. Specifically the Board recommended that: 11

The reconsideration should be particularly aimed at the problem perceived by the
Advisory Policy Board that under-utilization of the present Missing Person File is
not being made by local enforcement agencies. Any review and legislation should be
directed to the full utilization of the present resource in the NCIC Missing Persons
File and pilot program of Colorado to test the efficacy of a national dead body
identification process.

IV. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

The FBI, managers of the NCIC system, and the NCIC Advisory Policy Board
have had an important role in implementing a national missing persons file. More
recently the Board has encouraged the development of the State of Colorado’s
prototype unidentified deceased persons file. There has been an apparent reluctance
by somne local law enforcement officials to participate fully in the NCIC Missing
Persons File and the as yet to be established Unidentified Deceased Persons File. To
be successful, managers of a national repository would have to begin to educate and
encourage State and local law enforcement to fully participate in the system. In
some instances there is reportedly misinformation regarding the missing person and
the unidentified deceased persons file which can only be overcome by educating law
enforcement officials and others on its scope and importance. The integrity of the
system can only be established if there is full national participation in the collection
and preservation of the records.

The FBI NCIC system may be a logical place to put a national repository on
missing persons and unidentified deceased persons. NCIC, as an existing resource,
has a viable network and a disciplined managerial program dedicated to assisting

- law enforcement agencies. Utilization of existing systems and the resources of

participating agencies may eliminate the need for an additional bureaucracy.

Technically there does not seem to be any problem of including these files in the
NCIC system. The relatively small number of records that these files are projected
to contain should not harm the integrity or reliability of the existing NCIC system.
The NCIC managers may be required to provide additional encouragement to par-
ticipating State and local agencies. At this time, the attitude or opinion of the NCIC
Advisory Policy Board on this matter is not clear.

Several questions arise which may require additional examination, namely:

What will encourage or stimulate law enforcement officials to fully participate in
contributing to these files?

Should the bills provide any additional restrictions on the collection and preserva-
tion of this type of information?

Regarding identification of deceased individuals, is the 15 days (as required by S.
1701) or 30 days (as required by H.R. 8781) after the date of the discovery of the
deceased individual, most effective time period?

W?ill providing national oversight aid in encouraging State and local participa-
tion?

9 Source: Missing Person Division, New York City Police Department; and Medical Examiner,
State of Maryland. Date: November 12, 1981,

16 National Crime Information Center Advisory Policy Board. Minutes of the June 17-18,
1981. Boise, Idaho meeting. Washington, 1981, p. 26.

11 Ibid., p. 27.
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TesTIMONY OF KRISTIN CoLE BrROWN, INFORMATION DIRECTOR OF CHIrxéD Fn;n
Berore tHE House SuscomMmrrTEE oN Civin AND CONSTITUTIONAL RIGHT

i i ity to i to you and to
le Chairman, thank you for this opportunity to introduce
thgg;llgxr:l?eis of this subcommittee some information concerning the problem of
nlllflis;ni:gicggnkristin Cole Brown. I am Informatiox_l Director of th.’id Fin%, %
private, not-for-profit organization founded to help provide a central point of c?}li ac
for mis:sing children and their searching parents. Our Executive Dggc{’i%r’} is oria
Yerkovich. Her daughter, Joanna, has been missing since December 20, O
No one really knows how many other children are missing in this coux‘l‘try. ne
figure occurs on a regular basis, from several Iip(%]epeéndent Sﬁgr%ss: g(;,ggonost\’rvgx;gilé
ions” every year. Is the number too high, too small? We ay.
ig%i«lvcigg?sthere isy ﬁyo federal institution Whicll)l has ’Il‘)ﬁen cre%tedsgooggcggis 12;53:25
from local jurisdictions on a national basis. The number 50,
gf rg;sco{u?tling umeissing children reports from counties across the couniry. }iy;hg
can say how many were lost aga\in—ﬁrs’t,fv re;}(f)“rte;l lost by their parents, then file
i card in a County Sheriff’s office?
avgyacg)dﬁ?o;ng: )’{che.:e 50,000, another 100,000 children are snatched by a noncusto-
dial parent. A recent report from the California It;tz%loeg%g Colleg?ICh%‘l}rlléKrﬁrrfgguégf
ts the number of parental abductions at 400, annually. 2
E;I;ggo?geg éasees is so high because parents, despairing of help, simply 5101‘1‘ t bgt(liie’r’
to report their abducted child to the polics;tthety ll«itﬁoxiv that once the word “custedy
is rai e not likely to receive substantial help. )
lsliﬁ:sids’ gllletytig Illlumber gf missing children, then, at a conservative 150,000 per
annum. How long before the rouletie ball drops into the pocket of someone we
? Or even closer? ‘ .
knlov:hink that most Americans have a healthy respect, and an even hlfalthli-
skepticism, for our government. There are some programs which are.a.nat ema to
some of us; others which seem to spring full-grown and perfectly conceived frcim fn;)r
two houses of representation and which we feel speak directly to a personal prob-
lem. We win some and we lose some. Compared to other governments, the average
ips le toward the national good. . o )
tlpls}xﬁlielz ;c(:)a;eloggv a child. Then, every compromise, every 111u519n you have conjured
up about your government shatters. Without a ransom note, without proof that ifo;:lr
child was taken across state lines (proof that is realized all too often, and too la ?i
when your child’s body is discovered in another state) the searching parent .Wld
watch his local police mount a massive, thorough, dedicated hunt which will exten
to the town, county, or state linre, and no éurther.
i tional Missing Persons’ Bureau. ) .
%ﬁgig 12 I111?) x111€ia‘11‘,ional methodology detailing co-operation between authorities from

i t t ’ 0] * . - .
dlf’f“f:gtissanzspublicly funded clearinghouse assigned exclusively to missing chil-

's names. ) )
dr’?[‘rllxgrgais no publicly funded national program which helps searching parents find
heir missing children. )
¢ %ﬁlﬁ Fing was created to help fill in this gap. So far as we know, we are th};a (c)lniy
organization maintaining a national registry of missing children. We hav% ail 0
generate our own publicity so that see}xlrchlnlgzggre;nts will know about us. We have
i ted for a year. We have 1, names.
on'll‘igef:tilélncgfll)gvaenforcemZnt rate for recovered children stands at about 10%( As
many children as are recovered alive are found dead. That adds ups to 20%. It’s uot
e i i ind i Si then, we have
i kovich founded Child Find in August of .1980. ince 1, we
he%chilegSg 305‘;/]%: of the parents who have registered with us locate their children.
is i umber of ways. . ,
W%‘i(zi'gtt};;saﬁl, ?hltlare’s publicit)z Every time we go on television or a story appears on
us we make sure that photographs of our missing children are included. _ M
Secondly, we have learned who's who in the private 1nvest1gat105 business. Ms.
Yerkovich learned, the hard way, thathtlie detecf:j:n(rle who a};:;igars on “60 Minutes” is
ily the detective who can help you find your child. _
no%}giges;%rizve a network of searching parents. There is no dedication like that of
a paren’t whose own child is missing. We ask these parents, to look out for m1s51élsg
children who may be in their geographic location. We don’t get many false leads.
few children. )
W%Si? Il;e;ofgi'r ?mr v‘.;,ingle most important effort is our outreach program to the
missing children themselves. We have Public Service Announcements broadcast oIn
both radio and television which directly address the children. Thgy say, in effect, Is

o
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there a parent who you think may be looking for you? Call our toll-free number;
Child Find will try to help you find your parents.

We can always tell when one of our PSA’s has been aired. The phone rings off the
hook for an hour and a half afterwards,

When we began this program, everyone said “They’ll never call you” Well,
obviously, not all of them have. But we have over 100 names of searching children
who are looking for their parents. Tragically, not one of them matches up to names
given us by searching parents. We have to tell the children that we're stil] looking.

We have a number of alternatives when we receive a phone call. First, we ask the
child if the person he’s living with knows that he'’s calling us. If he does, we proceed
one way; if he doesn’t, we proceed another. If tne child is in an abusive situation, we
proceed a third way.

If there’s no abuse, but the child has not told the people he’s living with that he’s
calling us, we ask the child to call us as often as he wishes on our toll-free line, and
we keep looking.

If there were a national clearinghouse which contained the name of every missing
child, we could have an answer for that child in minutes.

Lastly, we are working with schools in two waye. First of all, we have printed a
poster which we hope to have hung in every public school library across the
country, Older children will be able to read it themselves. We have prepared
guidelines that will aid librarians in explaining the poster, and Child Find’s pur-
pose, to library groups of younger children.

We don’t have the money yet to mail them out. We don’t have the money to “sell”
the idea to schools. But we send the poster to every PTA or school employee who
asks for one. :

In addition to the posters, we have compiled a directory with names and physical
descriptions and photographs of our registered missing children which is being
distributed to every police agency and school on our mailing list. With luck, a
teacher will look through our directory, walk into her classroom, and recognize a
missing child. With less luck, a policeman will recognize an unidentified body. But
at least, the searching parent will be able to focus his or her grief; it will no longer
be the grief of speculation; it will be the grief of knowledge.

We are all here today to examine the problem of missing children. It is absolutely

critical:that we establish a policy which guarantees that the various criteria used to

kinds of missing children. It seems to me that there is only one piece of information
necessary: Does the legal cusiodian of the child know where the child is? If not, the
child is in trouble. '

We can only begin to imagine the horror and the dread that a parent experiences
upon learning that his child is missing. For some of us, this is all the vicarious
terror we can bear. We hear it, register it, perhaps even experience it for a moment.
But ultimately, the horror is to infinite to comprehend. Still, something has
changed. We have learned that there are even greater sorrows in the world than
those that have stricken us.

Too often, the next step is an evasive one. Having learned a little, we can bear to
learn no more. We plug our ears. Our heart has broken for one child; must it break
for thousands?

And so the discrimination begins. I will grieve for this kind of stolen child, but
not this kind or that kind. I will grieve for a child who simply disappears from the
school playground, but I will not grieve for a child who runs away from home. I will
grieve for a child who, through some abberation of our child welfare system, winds
up in Jonestown, but I will not grieve for a child whose non-custodial parent steals
him . . . and takes him to Jonestown.

If you are going to help, you must help them all. You cannot protect these
children if you are going to protect yourselves first. You must make room in your
heart for every missing child.

The majority of missing children registered with Child Find are victims of paren-
tal snatchings. If your ears and heart are already closing, I beg you to keep them
open one moment longer. Parental child abuse is a fact, Parents hurt, and kill, their
children every day.

Child abuse reporting centers receive 1,000,000 reports every year. Every four
hours, a child dies as the direct result of physical abuse inflicted by a parent.

We must not assume that a parent who breaks a civil law, will respect a social
law. On the contrary, we must assume that a parent whs breaks civil laws will
break the laws of responsible parenting. Because that i what our evidence proves.

You are saying #o yourselves, “What does this have to do with the problem of
missing children as we are studying it today?”’ You may be saying, yes, of course,
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it's illegal to snatch a child who is no longer under your legal guardianship, but
that’s very different from a stranger kidnapping. At least you know the child is safe

somewhere with a parent. . ) ) ) i
That js the myth. The one we create because the truth is such a distortion of the

picture we like to cherish of the happy American family.

As the problem of domestic violence and parental child abuse slowly comes tc
light, it becomes clear that we have known little, and admitted even less, about the
disastrous effects of our larger national troubles upon individual families. But one
fact is undeniably true: for whatever reason, more and more parents are turning on
their children and venting their rage upon them. There are national and local
groups across the country, with titles like Parents Anonymous, which counsel
abusive parents. While Child Find commends these groups for their sympathetic
approach, the fact remains that it is these parents who are likely to be sued for
divorce, lose custody, and abduct their children. ' _

It is possible that these parents “love” their children. “Love” is perhaps the single
most common motive for domestic murders. When “love” is frustrated, violence
follows.

For twe and a half years, Gloria Yerkovich patiently waited for her county, state,
and federal officials to come to her daughter’s aid. There was a lot of talk about
felony warrants and NCIC computers. It turned out that no one in her county was
exactly sure how to proceed on a parental abduction case.

Finally, Ms. Yerkovich realized that whatever was being done wae being done in a
vacuum purposely, and honorably, guaranteed in our constitution. It is every citi-
zen’s constitutional right to disappear, to remain anonymous, not to be accounted
for, But what happens if you disappear with a child?

The ramifications of organizing a way to keep track of us, without invading our
privacy, are toco complex to be easily evaluated. It is certainly not a job for a private

agency. Instead, Ms. Yerkovich stopped waiting, and decided that it was past time
that somebody offer missing children a way to reach out to their searching parents.
You have only to read any random newspaper tc see a story about someone who has
devoted a lifetime to searching for his parents. It takes some people their whole
lives. Ms. Yerkovich couldn’t wait for someone else to organize Child Find. She has
a daughter out there,

From her personal experience, Ms. Yerkovich knew what the motive was that
generates a child-abduction. Even the American Bar Association agrees. It's re-

venge.
What she was not prepared for were the stories she began to hear from other

searching parents and other private agencies. One group in California discovered
that in 500 case studies, 90 percent of the abducting parents had a history of
emotional or physical abuse. Another group in Washington told us that after the
revenge anger cools, abducting parents are likely to abandon their children, to
distant relatives, friends, strangers, perhaps a foster home (and from there to

Jonestown?)
But this was hearsay. When we began to talk to parents we nurtured no precon-
ceptions, fostered no rumours. We simply waited to see for ourselves. nild
chi

The majority of children who are registered with us sustained parental
abuse. They were either beaten, subjected to sexual molestation, or neglected. More
often it is the father who is violent, and the mother who is neglectful; 356 percent of
our registered searching parents are men with legal custody whose former wives
have stolen their children.

Sixty percent of the ubducting parents have criminal records. Some take the child
for a weekend and just don’t come back. Some have broken down doors ‘and
snatched their children out of a parent’s, babysitter’s, or grandparent’s arms. Others
have arrived with gangs, beaten the custodial parent, fled with the child. Others use
cars to run down the custodial parent.

What are the first fears that assault any parent whose child has disappeared? If it
were you, what would your first reaction be? “Where is my child? Will my child be
harmed? Who has my child?”

Now take a lateral step to another sequence. You are a battered wife. Your
children have been beaten, ir front of you, while your husband silently dares you to
intercede. If you do, you are beaten too. If you don’t, he has won anyway. “You
don't even care,” he sneers,

Finally, finally, maybe even after years, you realize that it will never change. You
have no skills, no money, no way to support your children, but the proof that your
children suffer can no longer be denied. They limp. They have broken bones. Teeth
are- missing. Or. Finally, she breaks down and confesses that she’s afraid to stay

alone with Daddy. “He said if I ever told you . . . He said it was because I was a
bad girl.. . . He said you knew . . . He made me swear on Grandma's grave . . .”
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And so the preseat beco
: reses mes so unbearable that you fi r
d??rgi':eyiguov%{;n t;népe;(gﬂaggvzbout the future; you ?ust ;221;5 t}flieﬁ:d at;1 eso%or?r:sg et}fg
evIery cl&ild Fes%ows Jou] pareg’gn custody, you will begin to earn the trust which
n order te get the thing over with '

) Q e thing , you agree to isitati
g}rltiels(;:rrégesénl‘;o?n g;ilgetd give ﬂ; a s?icond thoug%t, reall“;.h?ge‘v’:;s vslgltcgggxl} t%l:t (f;r): o
¢ I cruelty and violence in vo rt
ggzﬁ,mg nyémr husband even bothering to visit thgm?%tfct)rlﬁecll‘o:poxsed t}l;lat Yeos thony

- Ar .%'ou never see them again. )  And be takes them
_ 18 1t any more comforting to kn ild is wi
. 2 ; g to know that your child i
“éztt(%zg”off"o?oéegﬁ% Jth;nbvgl%l}:l a;n %nknown strang};r? Letlus lioivlj%ldggn\;ze}?gt%glgg i2
. e 1y
lnsétead, try to fnd the ool rt at the hands of a parent than a stranger. Let us,
ometimes a searchmg, Ir)ra}fent will hear from her children. Or of them. A ph
this . o Im e phone is snatched away. Or. A phone call “L ? L to
blosdy band o | tfu your child screaming in the background. Or you e o
leaving zou th in the mail. Or a dead fish. Or a piece of a toenail Ory 1 'tI:‘ff'e o
g you e way 1 found you—alone and childless.” All of this Shapmened oo
pa{‘ir} .regiitelx;ed with us. °f this has happened to
15 1s not the place to discuss the le islati
3 S gal and legislat
these searching parents. It is the place to make%; p?eg%;eglz?;eg}}ﬁgfegyse Ii;ieuhea{t?

child is a child in danger. Until i
welthsvxgz gtot t(l> Tal;e b%fore iI;’s ti%r?:toé.l © an prove otherwise,
S too late for “Juanita.” Juanita disa H i
’ y s} ppered last f: i
fe(;ffhlgfe:saes }}l)éilmc-strigken. T kno’w her father has her,dand zg;’swéf\}zlvah:rhsﬁtir: e
o rease | wgs négld{n‘c‘l’r}ﬁer., He'’s hurt them both before.” . . . Ano%’herah lstm"fml‘
Tamite o s told: ey’ll turn up . . . the guy’s just watching‘ ou g’ i
her faphes G3d furn ggiicee?l?&_é?x ({:he H};ldgon River. No one has found ﬁer si%g;mo.r
fogitwhat T o oo policg a note in his apartment. It said, “God forgive ,me
was too late for Neely Smith. H i
AZ 20 _ . Her mother registered. i ly i
asp;gn?é‘tgil;xs year. She had divorced her husband ngg long' bé\f{greéyizv i’gh P %a_zly Iy
o husbandghfzsdemzt;m]t}a{ly painful as divorce can be. Mrs, Smii;h ma?gtas' réendly
Ho wesband ha g:)(()) . 33":& Na(;elg. g—I”e {zgd passed a lie detector test conﬁr?rllri‘l.gg g:izt
soxﬁewhere.” ct, e police said. “He’s got her with famil);
eely’s body was found in a wood ’
s ed area not
%\?sz. Iqtmvyaf a stranger ab(_iuctlgn after all. In thgaégfl‘;m;eltlter vfrml?de a}few ol
“Pgt?y”l th a\gras l%st to an imaginary domestic squabble.’ v world of procedure,
halfea? acrosssilﬁl ched when she was 2%. She was found, alive, six months 1
e, AT Stole cguntyy, covered with cigarette burrs, half"—starved fi i
along. Heomy 10 :r::ary élés aflczit}}lsé fw?}fn ﬁe was nine months old. He v;/ase‘;'gll‘llxslg.
Sugﬁglggrlget f(()irﬁ;_he e o and | the; sz;e g(c)l nléved off the garbage behind the local
y" and his sister “Missy”’ n
bl i y~ were stolen nearly two i
2 :ro}rllegg (1;(})1 izladighgloui cult. She has devised her own g’pe?iglygqii%:g: 'ofrP helr IEOther
o er df kernglqasf efit her rehgu_)us beliefs. One includes hours of f;.l or {)nent
e on k Tnele, 1(\)4 rllcs'e. Ano_thel;, 1s two boards used for beatings Thg gf: '?lr(zl-
oy g d '] éh ersuasion.” We hayen’t been able to find Rand yand ls.f' .
“oroblem spoand, is Wids abduc?ed at six. By the age of twelve she \)a’vas llssy.
ooy chil .sevgeplyt_mvolved in drug_s, failing in school, she had a a'c a:lsglc
Shende court S tral imes, She was just too much trouble Volu fpe_:lare er
possible Sebnarts mighe ve sk L v exscly how i was accomplished . 5
kné)l\;«; vxé}ﬁzt :121 dg wit{1 goﬁ. Better luck ne&;(t éiz.nzc”’u fo have another parent. I don't
motional damage had been d Th idi
underconee oo one. lhe years of hiding, of li
he\z}’self. ould not suddenly be erased. ‘Joy” couldn’t cope. it 14, ?osgr lzfi'llzg
e also can’t find “Linda.” Sh
" C . e was snatched by her fat ] Y
I;Xgﬁgidwgérg nﬁt}s%r Xlg?rs of molestat19n, the Ii}:;tle rgi?‘lhﬁgcjluitrglf{‘ierf lég;moﬁer
promised sanenurse. ! ease, Mommy, I'm begging you, don't go to work t %t h 1
Nomisec Mommyo ! 16]3 ) gciglgoéautléxe hurts me so bad. I know it’s my f:ftill%cg }gut{
Dlg‘?gce. C,Ecls}ody. “Visitgtf.’on. M,isgingsgh‘%?;.t don't leave me alone with him ag’ain.”
secondcﬁﬁsbagléi Ju?tm either, After a divorce, Justin’s mother remarried.
S eisban sregu ?cll'ly beat Justin. His mother watched, praying th:aiu‘rle s
, gs would end, and the man would accept Justin as a son b.ﬁ?;)toghsagg
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i { . . Something inside
i i. He ran away. Oh . . . a runaway . . . well . 3 ]

g;‘aisa fgﬁ)lgegouv;aivhen we hear that word. Is it be'caitcusci1 w§ percii;/eafaheec ics:il(l)lllld agg

assive victim, but as an adult protagonis who has ma ¢ ; !

gﬁg’? rli%i awlr;th it? Or because we all remember running away once or +tw1ce our

selves, to Grandma’s or to a friend’s house, .cherlshgl’ng our parents’ fright, savoring

our m’oment of power: “Now th?’ll see I}llow 1t_fef}s. tod Justin

! bt that part of this may have motiva . )

%{}éaglca;lohg%g hoped go jolt his mother intobactlon s};) that s}tx‘e y\éoulc(li i%ngggﬁtalgg
step- draw a line, make rules. He left ecause he was afraid an

atneé)rgata}:r?g: vslr'iail;h justification, terrified. He did what children do when they are

a " . . 4‘ *
de%%irzﬁzt}lvsaga?na}vug& And Justin is only eight. And Sgt. Dick Ruftino will tell

s end up dead. )
yoﬁéﬁ:&g’zsﬁ;;&aﬁgile for 211) reason. If the reason turns out to be a hli’qox)&‘ }?f
abuse, then the child deserves another classification and another chance. e

' 1d become a missing child. i
ru}x:_l’:.?g);: 1r;cx)ll.:\tch children for a reason.h We f}ze nog lf;alkmgh?sbg?thg};ec }xl‘ialxéetgats)g
hag lost custody on a technicality and knows his ) s
g\{ﬁ% ?npaagf:l%l;:ive situation.yWe’ll concede that these abduction situations com-
prise a fractional component of the overall picture of parental abduct}onsl.

Again, the primary motive for a parental abduction is, plain and simple, rev?nggé
It is a revenge far sweeter and longer lived than a beating or even murder, for It
never ends. ?Every day the abducting parent has the child, the searching paren
dogan't ion. L A reason we

s snatch children for a reason. Money. Perversion. Lunacy.
cail’c{ a(l:iolrgr(la;re%end.. But a reason that results in one more missing child. b 4

In all these cases a child is in danger. Is there any person anywhere wdo ggu d
argué for a second that some kinds of missing children should be .helped,. and o er.g
not? For God’s Sake, Let's set about the task of locating our chllc}ren t}le njomen
they are reported missing, before there is one more Etan Patz, Neely Smith, Joanna

rkovi f Bell, or Adam Walsh to accuse us. o
Y(%'Vlzoglfgx ’lc?ilglgl children.nWhen we add up the numbers, we find a total Wlit:,h shlx
digits. We are here because for every <‘:ihild who 1;‘6’lost, there was a parent who

th ernment and was turned away. ook ) .
tuﬁ'l ;glfoareeggggg to start helping now, in the middlé. you must begin by admitting
- rour mistakes in the beginning. The Lindbergh Atgt c}alrefully e;{clugﬁisldal}glogg ff};?g
5 i ent who needs it; again, only parents whose missing )
?ga\fggr;lgafforwly defined criteria fall under the jurisdiction of this Act. The F}‘;adt'ar;_zl
Parental Kidnapping Prevention Act of 19%01;? 51m1lla.lr13€_ dlfﬁ?ﬂt&;) ;‘tillizeié TA ggse ﬁ
' between the intention an e application of bof. .
?sgeg}éol;gguet%agee that the Missing Children Act affords protection to the thousands
of children who were denied assistance as a result of the exclusivity of these two
prﬁérf tIS.ﬁrst began working for Child Find, I couldn’t believe the truth. I xthciught
all the parents I was talking to were crazy. Or exceptions. Or_too dlstxl'la}}igtlﬁ to
acquire the assistance they needed. I simply could not ta}%:e in the fact that b rle‘zll;e
wad no assistance available, “But the government . . . ! Iikept stutt'g’rmg. e
FBI! The national missing persons bureau! Teletype machines! Networks! tional

The ¥BI will look for Patty Hearst, but not for Etan Patz. There is no na jona
missing persons bureau. Teletype machines reach out to perhaps half the mei.J.or
cities in our country. And networks? Yes, there are networks. There are some police
who do not operate on assumptions or prejudices but who conscientiously pursue
every missing child, regardless of circumstances, money, manpower, or tlme._

And there are networks of private organizations like Child Find, And we cpmei
here, to some of the solutions that have been created in the absence of any natlotng
federal solution. We are the first to admig that we are only making a tiny dent in

text of an enormous national tragedy. ) )
th?kfr%%s%xevery private agency has been founded by a searching parent. These ?ﬁe
people who went first to their government, found nothing, and began filling in the
"R ! job | i neither can you. We can’t
f us can do the whole job by ourselves. And neither y
affl'?)rlc-)«li1 ?:oolis%en to promises from anyone who claims to be able to handle the whole
pr%? 1:iesmt.oo complicated, too vast. Too well-organized; too spgntaneous. There are
alxzyz;;xig%i’;an citizens, we trust you with our education, our constitutional rights,
our retirement, our old ’age. And in our last moment of innocenge, when we come to
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you for help because our children are missing, we trust you with something so
precious, so fundamental, that when you turn us away, you have, in effect, lost us.

Now, you say, you are ready to help. Good. But please forgive us if we are wary.
Where were you on December 20, 1974? Where were you on May 25, 1979? Where
were you when vhe mothers of Atlanta first pleaded for help? Where were you on
July 27, 1981? And on September 6, when 2% year old Ryan Burton was abducted
from her bed as she slept in Breckenridge, Texas? And earlier this month, when
another two-year old was abducted from her bed in Watertown, Wisconsin? Ryai is
still r(xllissing. The body of the Manders baby was found a week after she disap-
peared. :

You were not there, then. You say you may be here sometime in the future. We
welcome you. We need you. But we can't wait for you. '

As I see it, there are several functions which can only be accomplished by ‘an
institution as large as our federal government. First of all, obviously, we are in
desperate need of a national clearninghouse storing information on missing chil-
dren. The names in this computer should be available to all private organizations,
like Child Find, who have a proven and irreproachable record of credible dedication
with missing persons’ cases. One of the first things you will have to do is learn to
share. Our network did not form instantaneously. All of our groups check cut all
other groups very carefully. If you want to join us in our work, if you want to know
the names of our registered missing children, you must observe our rules, You are
coming in very late. We trusted you before and you weren’t there. You must earn
our trust again.

You can do this, as I said, by recommending that a national clearinghouse be
established. That’s step one.

We are going to begin advising private citizens to take precautions with their
children. One of these measures suggests that parents voluntarily take their chijl-
dren down to the local police station and have them fingerprinted. There’s no need
to leave the fingerprints there; parents can bring them home and there’s no formal
record of your child’s prints anywhere,

But, if the child turns up missing one day, you are quantum leaps ahead of the

bodies, they are then made available to hospital emergency rooms and child abuse
protective sheiters and other institutions with access to children. We would like to
see all such agencies fingerprint abused children and check them against those
stored in the national computer. We would like to see all state child abuse agencies
check ‘with our private organizations, to see if their abused children match up with
our missing children. These agencies could be directed to ours through a federal
clearinghouse.

And, although it seems to g0 against eves principle of our democratic society, we
would like to see¢ children fingerprinted when they register for school. This clearly
conflicts with our right to privacy; but abduction conflicts with our children’s right
to life, liberty and the pursuit of happiness. We must weigh the risks against the
advantages,

You can also help by seeing that children learn how to avoid potential abduction
situations. I don’t want you to run out and hire actors and producers and start
filming. It’s already been done. There again, the private sector has stepped into the
void left by the government. But they don’t have the money to distribute these films
nationwide. Unfortunately, demand far excees supply when it comes to distributing
the two best preventive films we know of. The federal government might contact
the universities where these films were produced and see that enough copies are
made so that they can be shown across the country.

Searching parents are broke parents, Because these parents are their only re-
source, they are often their own form of financial funding. I am not asking that you
subsidize them. (Although you may be interested to learn that in Norway the
Sovereign State does, in fact, bear all costs related to the search for missing
children. We recently located a child here in the U.S. who had been abducted from
Norway. Her mother did not have to pay a penny of our $50 registration fee.) I am
asking that the legal aid agencies across the country, which are being shut down
right and left, be funded again, As usual, the criminal has no legal expenses until
he’s caught. The searching parent often pays his attorney to research the problem
only to be told that iurther action will come at astronomical fees, No money, no
legal representation, no child. The victim is victimized again.

We also need a special task force of investigators who know how to find missing
children. Who will know how to make use of all-the available resources. Perhaps a
special branch of the FBI I think we need a specially trained core of people whose
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first qualification is that they’ve done it before; or that they care enough to learn

ho\%ﬁ(ét? oéfbria Yerkovich first organized Child Find, she quickly established a

communications network with the dozen or so other agencies offering assistance to
searching parents. By putting all of these &

ies in tow i letting
gencies In touch with each other,’ g
h know the primary focus of the others, she helped eagh t:bmo;r?oﬂf:xfb defin
eac oals, and to avoid duplicating work already bemgdon 2 b yWe ther: one day,
1tST0}¥nb%oklét was called “Who Cares About Missing (%hl% ren? ,
to be able to add the United States Govern.nent to our ﬁst  will have heard the
A 0'1‘?1 are no children here to speak to you today. Bu lyg Il have b by
voice o one family, the small family of Johp 258 Fi0 N % Lef*a” unite in_our
i issi { islative fo . 5
gﬁeﬁﬁfﬁ?ﬁoxg r’igs:ézntsh;é t(})x:rM?siling Children Act be as effective and generous as
po%‘s}i}ll)le. we hear John and Revé Walsh’s story, and the stox;‘ies é)f“w elxé}ll ;hgog;c‘ggg
?;2 and children told in my. testimony and others, wi arée al-cére A o ave
e found, so cruelly tested, that it is hard to comprehend W ere 1t mught it
sokpm Ouoxé For some of us, courage is a spontaneously assume eSO e
gzdgg vl;f%eﬁ “the moment of danger passes. For others, it 18 a Vv
through a lifetime. i is the nutriment which sustains life.
has lost a child, courage 18 ment s e.
1t I1]‘50 1;1 acggd%groenn%&lg%an,t be escaped; these parents must live with their courage
th’?‘}}rléi‘;%s\zi%}% %};elfnz;rrr?lgf{e our daily dec}sioniiltake orlelzlr; tgagidr%;?ﬁ?i} elggseer;dt%:xé
' i ' a ) ;
ily rati f courage. It is no_t‘untll you face these par
333%;3%?31; marve att’sche.ﬁesxhexﬁcg gotszrﬁumisgtﬁgége seems empty. We mlist
ill reac C v b
clg’(;lrfx eﬁgﬁ 2?125;;;2;%2 ofyche Missing Children Act if we ever hope to seek absolu
?ion inpthe eyes of these parents, and their chlldreil.’ \blem we have too long
Finally, although the task of responsibly addressing & pre e have f00 reon
i mad ye’md by ignoring encouraged, may seem overwhelmmlg, tw to0 by T an
1gn}t:re ' We have one universal ally whose power 1s more res}? u el, more the'u" han
sy Ser e ca namts pnts Wi 8 SRS v o bl ol
i equacy; rence, (
grexéérll\l ocl?:rll(géngtdl%o;%flmiiﬁt 1112? y(?u w)i,ll find that it is your single greatest
y .

resources,

TESTIMONY OF BETTY DiNova, CODIRECTCR AND NatioNAL COORDINATOR

1. THE PROBLEM

i i iracles, but it cannot

is capable of working techr}ologwal miracles, _ca ’

gt%itgiizaﬁngggggyyéirfgpchildren from destruction by ordmzzrg fgz‘:eézs él;::gg;ltso

B e are doappning ilopirily Fom fhele e 8 L6 S o
ar. Most of these disa 1

lv)v%:rg Ea§2d§0,?£ Ofo%?dygo prove that the vietim did not run away oOr that the

voluntary runaway became a victim of street crminals.
1I. THE CAUSES

. Apath, | N
s s Towsh an e er mmisting because no one Feoe K eawor-
“ ” ia did not consider missing v
t}é;la"lr‘ll’lc: ’ efﬁiarfl eE:tillbal'1cltherefore remained unaware of the problem. But even since

i tizens have chosen to
] erage is more prevalent, some Ci .
‘c‘iAogaarfl;%laéi; vg;f;l a}ggs?aaizvto %he message unless it hits them personally or hits

someone close to them.

tion o
> ‘%’Z ’Zgl)l pick up a newspaper almgtslt‘every dag f\gg ;geggc?;)sogg goirrxl'uggﬁx; Jlﬁd}:cl:lga}&
corruption exists within some poil
Ei?ri%e?sfc:gieevgn irI: Congress, crime 18 allowed to go unchecked.

e i i ither because of fear or
FBI is no match for organized crime, elt A
beg;tfsgnfgeiztigr%igruption within its own ranks, fed by financial greed and/or

personal gratification.
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IIl, THE SOLUTIONS
1. Motiration

Every community across America must stir up ifs citizens to take precautions
against street criminals. Until we can detect and weed oii the corrupt elements in
our official agencics and patrol those agencies more efiiciently, we must protect
ourselves and our children by being alert to the symptoros'of crime and by taking
preventive measures, We must make our citizens aware of the problem and moti-
vate them to take community action, We need block parént programs and absentee
reporting systems in all our schools; and we need visitle, trustworthy security
guards cutside all shopping centers. Our federal legislators can herald this move-
ﬁent at the grass roots levei . . . IF they are big enough to take on this responsbi-
ity.

2. Congressional investigations

a. Corrupt individuals.—Congress must also take the responsibility of detecting'

and weeding out corrupt individuals from ail government agencies at every level—
local, state and federal. Corruplion at the local level, as it pertains to missing child
investigations, is a federal matter. The federal government must therefore assume
responsibility for the total purification that is necessary.

b. Organized crime.—~Qur government is well aware of the activities of organized
crime, and we are pleased to note that the present Administration is making a
serious effort to combat it. However, we question their pricrities. We know that in
order to capture the “big wheels” of organized crime, iue “littie guy” on the street
is allowed to operate unmolected, the logic being that he will lead the crime busters
to the “big wheels.” The probiem with this theory is that it tutally disregards the
human lives being ruined by that “little guy’’ on the street. Those human lives—in
terms of misging children caught in drug, prostitution, and pornography schemes—
are the lives of innocent children who don't stand a chance without our help. White
slavery and child pornography are allowed to flourish. . . WHY? If the product of
these multi-billion-dollar industries were removed from the grasp of the “little
guys,” this child exploitation could not exist. Is it so much more difficult for our
government to protect these innecent children than it is to send a man to the moon?

4. BB redirection

We feel that the FBI needs to reasses its priorities to place the protection of its
human resources above all else. The children being taken by the criminals in {his
country are usually the stable, conscientious, highminded and intelligent ones who
would one day become leaders of our society. 1If we continue to allow their lives to be
snuffed out without any attempt to save them—as we have been doing for the past
ten years or more--we are not only guilty of murder, but w are stripping our
country of its best candidates for future leadership. The ¥BI was once a respected
institution, but it has lost favor in recent years. We feel it could regain its stature
by redirecting its power toward saving “uman lives instead of destroying them. We
think the FBI could be a formidable foe of organized crime if it would come to the

immediate aid of our endangered children by taking a new look at its misinterpreta-
tion of the Federal Kidnapping Statute.

IV. FEDERAL KIDNAPPING STATUTE

The answer to golving a large majority of mysterious disappeargnces of the past,
and to preventing many would be-abductions in the future, is a more realistic and
more accurate interpretation ci the statute governing kidnapping in the United
States. We submit the following views for evaluation and investigation:

1. FBI guidelines

The following guidelines have heen quoted repeatedly in correspondence to this
organization and to Joseph V., Scofield. Jr., father of missing 12-year-old Dee Sco-
field for whom the Dee Scofield Awareness Program was named:

a. “The FBI is authorized to search . . . when there is information or an allega-
tion that a person has heen unlawfully abducted or held for ransom, reward or
i).thery,vise . . . and where the person has been wilfully transported across state
ines. '

b. “The statute establishes a rebuttable presumption that the victim of an abduc-
}t]ion as been transported across state lines, if the victim is not released within 24

ours,

It is our contention that the Justice Department and the FBI have arbitrarily
added the requirement of PROOF of abduction as a criterion for an FBI investiga-
tion of a missing child case . . . when in fact no such proof is expressed or implied
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in the statute as quoted to us. Furthermore, the FBI routinely ignores the 24-hour
presuraption clause, thus aiding and abetting the criminal and condemning the
victim.

2. Constitutional rights

a. A suspected criminal is given his constitutional right”of being considered
innocent until proven guilty by being allowed to go free on bail until a court duly
convicts him. Innocent, immature children, on the other hand—by virtue of the
FBI's arbitrary PROOF requirement—are imnmediately convicted (of running away,
of having an accident, or of wandering off) until their families can prove foul play
was involved. Where is the justice when a criminal’s rights take precedence over an
innocent child’s rights . . . when convicted criminals can receive endless rights of
appeal at taxpayers’ expense even though they gave no such option to their inno-
cent child victims, and when victims’ families must personally bear the expense of
proving their child’s innocence?

b. Once it is determined that the slightest possibility of foul play exists, a child’s
constitutional rights are violated if that child is not considered a victim until it can
be proven otherwise. As the system now works, this is not the case . . . It was not
the case with Dee Scofield, age 12; it was not the case with Adam Walsh, age 6; and
it was not the case with Neely Smith, age 5. (See par. VII, Thumbnail Case
Histories, this testimony.) Adam and Neely were found murdered, far from the
places where they disappeared. Dee is still missing. We do not know if she is dead or
alive. The FBI has refused to investigate all of these cases.

3. Preseitt jurisdictional proklems

An abducted child’s survival depends on an immediate search and the ability of
police to transcend boundary lines swiftly and smoothly. These elements do not
exist within the present jurisdictional system. Most police agencies still observe a
24-hour waiting period, and too often police pride hinders smooth interaction be-
tween police agencies. Thus a kidnapper knows he is safe from the law as soon as he

crosses the nearest jurisdictional boundary.

4. Need for FBI jurisdiction

a. This agency advecates FBI jurisdiction (or a separate federal agency) to find
every missing child under 18 who cannot be located or PROVEN to he a runaway
within the first 24 hours after disappearance. The Tampa Police Department has
indicated to us that 24 hours is sufficient time to determine if foul play is a
possibility in a child disappearance.

b. We maintain that every missing child deserves the protection of specially
trained investigators who are authorized to transcend very local, county and state
boundary. Kidnapped children are rarely held within the jurisdictional boundaries,
but if the FBI had jurisdiction there would be no boundary lines to protect the
criminals. In our opinion, every missing child under 18 should have the benefit of
FBI jurisdiction, whether or not voluntary flight was involved. Until we consider
our children mature enough to vote, we cannot logically consider them mature
enough to fend for themselves on our crime-ridden streets.

c. In rebuttal to the potential argument that federal jurisdiction over kidnap cases
might violate Article I, Section 8, of the Constitution (which prohibits a national
police agency), we would remind you that the Federal Kidnapping Statute itself
makes provision for such jurisdiction through its 24-hour presumption clause . . .
which allows thg presumption that the abductee has been taken across state lines if
not released within 24 hours, thus meeting the basic requirements of the statute for

authorization of an FBI investigation.

V. SUPPORTIVE EVIDENCE

The files of the Dee Scofield Awareness Program abound with indications that
white slavery is flourishing in central Florida and throughout the United States.
‘We invite bona fide federal investigators to pursue the following sources of informa-
tion through us if they are interested in eradicating child kidnapping.

1. An investigative journalist, who was referred to us by a representative of the
Florida Secretary of State, has decumented records of white slavery throughout the
United States, complete with names and incidents involving organized crime.

2. A mother of a 16-year old girl believed to be a victim of forced prostitution in
the central Florida area, has names and license tag numbers of suspected ring
operators. She also has pictures of girls being loaded into trucks at a drop point
which was quickly changed as soon as she reported it to the local sheriff. The local
sheriff, incidentally, would not investigate this operation because the informant's
own daughter was not among those in the documented photograph.
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3. i

Floritsizvgizla:f:ws/ ofl‘3 abductlontand attempted abduction in Ocala and other central
1980 was o ey }(1-3 een rePoroed to us. A.15-ye‘ar old girl abducted from 0ca1ar'd
exporiaqond three months later in Qahfornia, too frightened to talk about tllln
that tae s Doth ¢ exfl‘ ﬁnd now. At the time of her return to Ocala it was thou h:
protecta an W re15o owing h_er to get her back, and her whereabouts had t gb
et .to ;s er : -year-old glr} was abducted from Ocala into a pickup t kob :
atmaged t thcape Tom the‘ moving vehicle, tearing off a large portion (P;f ;‘luc k?t

g the ground. A similar abduction was successful the following nigil;; sin Z

VI STATISTICS
yA Multiple crimes

In a large percenta i |
8 ge of cases, child molest
h N A cases, esters are neve ’
b::nng;mbge}?él ‘an’ }‘:-ght, {:X.ldam s killer has not been caught; a:‘ldcaNuegeg;’sDkeﬁlz agductor
they hitve aready commithag oL 220 MUFders are caught, it is often found that
it is méany mo?eytlrfomlil;ntted“a,n average of five previous sex crimes, In ngun e
multiple child mole?tltlarshgf{d ?112;: iflilrmt }iy 1g]gn.vinced that.the higﬁ percent?a;zsii'
country’s outdated juris dictionakll palice systee m.mted Statea is a direct result of the

2.-Kidnap motivations

Today, only 10 percent of the actu i i
i : ‘ al child kidnap cases i i
av‘;illzﬁl ;e;gsg;néh?gcoxﬁimg to our ﬁye-year study ofpthe limigacfh;uggéie%fsmtes
o o us £ Sexug‘ dngwspaggar clippings. The majority of child kidnappin caseg
woll organmyorve s and depravity and mental deficiencies, as well as S0 }?1 tgs ? I:i
logs luanizel h1ne}ss enterprises that thrive on child exploitation. Is g }s;.;gare ;
pPped when he is held for sex and depravity and pornograp.hy rat?hér tﬁgg

for ranson? Do not these other
e, Fanson? Ridmappin Statufgé?purposes come under the “or otherwise” clause in

VII. THUMBNAIL CASE HISTORIES

In support of our beliefs and icti
1 z convictions stated herei i
(f;'?III\(I):&ngsghumbna}l recaps of three case histories frofslg{l:v Elgsffejl;c? o e the
R y Shane Smith, age 5; and Dee Scofield, age 12: ‘ Aidam Walsh, age

1. Ad 1
am Walsh, age 6, is dead . - . decapitated. Hud been missing two weeks

A i :
o éi7a?ucli;si%1§§arﬁd from the toy department at Sears in the Hollywood/FI, Mall
vy unlzno e V\;as a}legsedly seen departing the area outside Sears -tha
J0yemeag whown'to Adarq s family, T}xis story was told under hypnosis vl;’l 1;hal
that Adum oo Who W1fnlclessed it. In our view, this constitutes valid “inform %, ;
we foo i a8 ent'at?, (111 ¥ abducted.” And since he did not return within 24 i urt
statute that presumési Vf((:)tizrlll eh:; %221& gkthe oross state Tronuse in the kiggzsg
an FBI Investigation) if not released within e.‘eri allxcggzs':. Slg?ltte tlllulzfgz Srgsqgfgggegf? tf}‘(:r
\ r e

Neely Shane Smith, age 5, is dead . . . strangled. Hod been missing two months

N - - 13
of ae§11y5g(1)s:;§§§8§§ddfrom (}iler yard in Charlqtte/NC on 18 February 1981, I it
mother, ol s fn]}%li (one of the requirements for FBI jurisdict{on)' Ir\} SIIJ1 s
Wobager Could, nc rigle1981 help. At her request, we wrote FB] Director’W'ﬁ% an
domary on, 8 suxk))se : ‘.:smd rqueqted an . FBI investigation, citin the "
vy Nod,2 sub quent “Alleged” sighting of Neely in Key West/FE th rarzsom
lacked aopys bod y was found before we received the negative repl t’;h tr etis %’tes
oxplonethort \‘Yv ho iiarc}: for her. We wrote two more times to the F)‘rBI :e k'e -
S atio Neely’g mle;rxc'lﬁfogl ge&isﬁd‘t}vas‘ not sufﬁqient authority for thz i"I}BgI aég
complealy imeeid s 0 rder; & 1d ko 1mes we received a negative reply which
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8. Dorothy “Dee” Scofield, age 12 . . . is still missing (after more than 5 years)

Dee vanished 22 July 1976 from an.Ocala/FL shopping center while waiting for
her mother to finish a written driver’s test at the Florida Highway Patrol office so
they could go to a movie together. A Highway Patrolman helped Dee’s mother
search around the shopping center that afternoon, but an official search did not
start until the next day when it was learned that Dee had been seen by a clerk at a
small convenience store near the Ocala National Forest just 24 hours earlier . . . if
there had been an immmediate search, would Dee be with her family today?

VIII. A CLASSIC CASE—DEE SCOFIELD

1. An analysis of the sightings of Dee Scofield after her disappearance on 22 July
1976 reveals a significant chronological and geographical pattern which should have
been detected by investigators, but which was not detecied either by the Ocala/FL
P.D. which had jurisdiction, or by the FBI which allegedly investigated some of the
sightings but did not take an active part in the overall investigation.

2. It is our belief that the Ocala P.D., being small and unaccustomed tc searching
for missing persons (237 runaways and missing persons cases during 1976, according
to Ocala, P.D. records; as compared to approximately 1,200 cases in the City of
Tampa/FL per Tampa P.D. records for 1976), lacked the insight and expertise
necessary to conduct an efficient investigation. It is our further belief that because
the FBI did not assume jurisdiction, in spite of several out-of-state sightings, and
investigated only selected sightings and/or clues, the involved FEI investigators
lacked both the incentive and the tools for reaching any accurate conclusions.

3. In our view, not all of the suspects in Dee’s case have been cleared. One such
suspect is wanted by the FBI for another crime in the same locale, and once when
he was spotted in another state the sheriff there would not pick him up without a
written warrant from the jurisdictional police in Ocals/FL. By the time the warrant
was mailed to the other state, the suspect had fled . . . if the FBI was notified, why
didn’t the FBI pick up this suspect? If the FBI was not notified, why not?

4, Recent information received by the Dee program leads us to beleve that Dee
could have been a victim of forced prostitution. If this is true, it is possible that
organized crime is involved . . . and organized crime does come under FBI jurisdic-

- tion. Why isn’t this angle pursued by the FBI, not just in Dee’s case but in many
others as well? Is the FBI blind to these possiblities, or is it purposely avoiding
them?

5. A list of sightings compiled by the Dee program illustrates the possibility that
Dee was in fact taken to California and back to Georgia, and that she may still be
alive. The list also illustrates the need to eliminate the 24-hour waiting policy and
the need for a national agency (FBI or otherwise) responsible for finding missing
children and having total jurisdiction and complete authority to transcend every

local, county and state boundary.
IX. LIST OF SIGHTINGS—DEE SCOFIELD

1. 22 Jul 76—Qcala/FL. Two hours after disappearance

(This was the only valid sighting, according to Ocala, P.D.) Dee was allegedly seen
by two clerks at a small grocery store near the edge of the Ocala Natioral Forest,
near the home of one of the suspects who is also wanted by the FBI for grand
larceny. On initial questioning, one of the clerks provided information from which a
composite drawing of the suspect was made. However, a week or so later she said
she had not seen the face when Dee came in and nervously purchased a Coke with a
dollar bill. The clerk then claimed she had only seen the back of the man’s head
and his hairline; he had not turned around so she could see his face.

2. 24 Jul 76—0Ocala/FL. Two days after disappearance ,

(This sighting was dismissed by police as the product of a 12-year-old schoolgirl’s
imagination.) The incident occurred in the morning but was not reported to the
police until 10:00 PM. While riding in the back of her father’s pickup, a classmate of
Dee’s thought she saw Dee in the back of a passing van as the two vehicles pulled
up at an intersection outside Ocala. She thought Dee seemed to be mouthing the
word “Help!” but had been afraid to say anything to her parents at first because she
was not sure it has been Dee. When the Ocala P.D. did get the report that night,
they allegedly gave the information to all their units which in turn checked all the
vans in the area but found none matching the girl’s description.
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3. 29 Jul ?6—Brando JFI, ; .
after disappearange - (20 mi. east of Tampa; 100 mi south of Ocala). A week

(This sighting was checked out

i ! personally by Dee’s 4 i
tol::ea 1]{ilgh aS(;;arre grotce:irly store in qundo_n/FL, v?rfho hasda_?tclis’th?ogggﬁgd]'S)rA %ashlg oo
R, | deparlggegt ytseen Dee twice in the grocery store and once nextacﬁ)oon trtoli]n
Aug, she Partment io(:lrl% Iigzvecﬁaéh;gglen ‘c(Iioe ts.goﬁfﬁd confronted her on Sul;zfllay ?
om0 of the g 1ot Y ldentily the girl she had seen as Dee
S ¢ pects irom Ocala was in"the process f bei ‘
randon K-Mart. As of the day of Dee’s disappealx)‘ance, }?isbf:ﬁ%l}t'r?vgssﬁ;%iiig

living in the Brando
Taneg oF b iy n area but he had not yet moved. There has been no surveil-

4. 8 Aug 76—Indianapolis/IN. Two weeks after disappearance

(A frightening report on which i

ooy f . uch efforts to obtain official acti

to ci s:élﬁgv)v ﬁtng't%o AM on this Sunday morning, Dee’s famﬂ;t::r):s ‘gséeaﬁ( treil;nely
paronir g, Whe SeeeyDretfelved a telephone call from a girl on vacati(I;n “Irl %h ohgo
Paents. Havi Eein n e}tla S poster when passing through Ocala, she believed 1h her
e Thane b a% pushed into a car in front of an Indianap,olis mgtel b : ﬁl o
Octla o, Was a gm;ifzr sticker on the car which read “Blacks hate whi)t, o %Ck
on st ace offi r uildc arge of Dee S Investigation was unavailable and theS. o he
Tampa to have t}feo l’lI‘amr;)at 11;1 %p!clll)eecisoilts tte}f, Ttoni I%ﬁrr, faed I\;ana Dﬂ%gv;cgl;

: >.D. e story; ’s i
church. But Tampa police said they could do nothirig’ Wiillllolli)i? Zudf?géflsztegsggt cg‘lofr?

though she got the same rules of juri i

check one (g0t the Les of jurisdiction there, the female i
S ead, but with negative resuls, The FBI did not investigate this
5. 12 Aug 76—St. George/UT. Three weeks after disappearance

Dee was allegedly seen at the L '
as Vegas Campground h i
lclil;%clie tt}:)el c;sciﬁge;i ;oﬁgortlill el;T :\;?gg.k'l‘he i‘BI inggstiggtedlegfisb)éié%%gisgsb‘ﬁ;w“isgg
. new her” i '
already left the area of the sighting when shg cgﬁiiiggiafﬁi glégﬁlgliggnant, who had

6. Ear:ly Sep 76’—-—Lo§ Angeles/CA. Six weeks after disappearance

ad someone coming from Holland
o ‘ who would be helpful
. [Note.—There was a noted psychic, Gerard Croiset,pwlilb Ifi%id in Holland at the

time. Perhaps Dr. Tho i
See eall fraps D Thomxgsajs'fﬁ)i/n'tmt.? imply he was the man they’were waiting for,

7. 15 Sep 76—Stanton/MoO, Eight weeks after disappearance

On Sunday, 19 Se 76, J ive
19 p 76, : é):nslgoﬁe_ld received a telephone call from a man who

ee in Missouri between S ] i
Z}V:isnzszieltlil)%‘ri eansroute.from a VA ,hospi‘tal in Columbialll/Mt(%nt?réhin%Eth Cla'ltr’lP'Ie
of & parle/FL wa?v%a%lét.gﬁfllggﬁ I:thsaldtlﬁee was with other children inotS}Il)é ;a;g
ere 15 sk i
woods where runaway children were livin,g.»eIrIee Z:fde t%gnlll%ﬁ?\léshi}:laﬁ{asd oau%ég ftihe
] re

recently, burning so i h ba
iy, bur resgultsr.ne of the children badly. FBI allegedly checked out this lead,

8. 7 Nov 76—Los Angeles/CA. Fifteen weeks after disappearance

(This refers to*Dr Thomas” in
" . as’ and does not involve i ighting;
o?‘clt) g:i%itvzllle ggéletr. f}lgd about his 1dentjty and occupat?gnat%nxl':e%?gv:lg}? tmgi Put the
whereboutsybea ntifying Dee me}‘kes him highly suspect. His motivese méy urront
Mo outs be: ;'nldn\}r]es(tiugatl'on.) Dr. Thomas” called Joe Scofield and t%?d };:prrent
in a California hospi?al ?;r;ves%aztig %ftl;ﬁoglg I{fx; %airafsychologists believed Dé? Vs}af
L3 - 3 . ? : a i i
Joe to send positive identification such ag footprint:, gerti‘;ll{ cvfx{atgsax;{g nl%eé_’I: de:asnktz(%
, ete,

7, i i i
when e;g 1g1n1dent1ﬁed body was discovered in

homas” but learned he was n Saroes Jental charts 3
0 longer at the add i s D
os Angeles P.D. was unable to locate him. Daee’sr e?:rfill‘;fel:vgsleagfg f};?)hﬁa?: dhfhe
m,
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however, through his last telephone bill in CA, to a telephone number in TX where
he was using another name. He has since vanished again and no officials are
looking for him. UCLA said they had never had a parapsychologits named Dr. C. A
Thomas on their staffl The FBI did not investigate.

9. 80 Dec 76— Worthington/OH (near Columbus/OH). Five months after disapearance

(The Scofield’s had moved to Ocala from a Columbus suburb ten months before
Dee disappeared.) A close acquaintance of the Scofield family saw a girl resembling
Dee riding in a pickup truck with a CB handle of “Runaway.” The truck’s license
number was given that evening to a Columbus relative of the Scofield’s who in turn
reported it to the Ohio Highway Patrol (about 17 hours after the incident). The
patrolman refused to investigate because he had no proof Dee had been abducted,
and he would not call Ocala P.D. to verify her disappearance. The Scofield’s finally
received the information through family ¢hannels and had the Ocala P.D. check out
the Alabama license tag. It took the Ocala P.D. two weeks to learn the truck
owner's name and discover that he could not be be located. No further attempts

have been made to find this man. The FBI did not investigate.

10. 90 Jan 77—Augusta/GA. Six months after disoppearance

Acting on a telephone call received by Joe Scofield, the FBI checked out the caller
and could not locate anyone by the name given. The Ocala P.D. reported that “there
was no such address as the one given, and the whole block there is a Plymouth

dealership.”
[Nore.—Did the FBI check out employees/owner of dealership?]

11. Early Sep 76—Moultrie/GA. Six weeks after disappearance

(This sighting is the only one that conflicts with the orderly geographical/chrono-
ings and hence was not included in sequence.)

logical pattern of the preceding sighting
A minister, on his way fram GA to Lakeland/FL called Joe Scofield after seeing

Dee’s poster in Ocala. Before leaving GA he said he hand been a couple get out of
their car outside a store. A young girl—who resembled the picture of Dee—had
stayed behind in the car until the couple said to her, “Come on, Dorothy, aren’t you
going to come with us?”’ The Scofield’s personally maintained surveillance of this
Moultrie/GA store from 15-18 Sep 76, with negative results. FBI did not investigate.

X. SUMMARY

We understand the Missing Children Act would provide a national clearinghouse
for information on missing children and unidentified bodies, and that it would be
accessible not only to police agencies and other autherities, but to parents of
missing children as well. We feel this would be a commendable first step toward
what is ultimately and urgently needed—one national agency to find missing chil-
dren and their abductors, and to insure that the abductors are brought to justice.

TEsTIMONY OF Ivana DiNova, CODIRECTOR AND PRESIDENT

The five years of intensive, detailed research behind the Dee Scofield Awareness
Program have led us to the awakening of Congressmen, Senators, and even our
President, to the dreadful crime of kidnapping. Criminals who deal with kidnapping
profit by personal gratification and in the fact that they are dealing with a multi-
million-dollar industry that is virtually being allowed to go unnoticed in our coun-
try. The criminals will do what they do to make money where and when they can
get away with it, so why does any type of crime exist in this country? Why are these
types of criminals spreading like weeds in our society? Why are child pornography
and child prostitution known to the officials—from the cop on the beat to the
President of the United States—and still allowed to grow?

The most important thing is to recognize and establish that this problem exists,
starting from as far up as the presidency and filtering down to the cop on the
beat . . . At the same level of importance is the need for all the people in this
country to see the problem and the cure at the same time. Just as the President
allows the budget to be presented in this manner, I believe that without the unified
realization and concentrated effort to eradicate this crime against the most inno-
cent, we jeopardize the entire solution needed. This is needed today without wasting
one more minute or one more life.

Our Crusade to Stop Kidnapping exists because we believe that all crimes commit-
ted against children deserve the highest of all priorities—even before the AWACS
and the MX missile, and even before our national budget. Our children’s safety and
well being must come first. i

Isn't it strange that in a country where justice prevails, its citizens know more
about Med-flies than they do about our endangered children?
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I believe that the Presi
) ! resident sh i
trying to eradicate this crime agg;lri(sit rgﬁieltizzﬁshaall e o are anng with and

crime, .
S as one more deadly than Communism itsel%d face this war against children’s

en we succeed i ieati
n eradicat i :
chance to suc Ing crime a ]
ceed gainst children i :
. » children will h
ave a

f‘Alléazmont‘e Springs; Fla., November 5, 1981
leld, was abducted from an Ocala s:hoppi.ng

anSdi ltlz}cl: s]})mr’t time they did assist, it
ee’s disappearance, the family has been
0 . . re

taken from their families.
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thousands of families theegerry So2€ Perso
) es th : ns could ch .
o i s Hroughout the Uniied Saie ookng o the el 2o
ortunately, there is r ones. It
persons, and bee ;.18 N0 agency established speci
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SHELLY Scorr. -
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e whole investigation was a farce. The general attitude of
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ly, it was foul play.
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them then? The om note or proof that she was tak. er
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me tragic situation.

TonNt Karr,
Ronnie Karg,
LENA ScoFieLp,
"JOE ScoFIELD,
Pam CopPAGE,
Ron Coppagck.
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U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE,
FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION,
Washington, D.C., November 17, 1981.

Hon. DoN EDWARDS, ) o . )
Chairman, Subcommittee on Civil and Constitutional Rights, Committee on the

Judiciary, House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.
Dear CHAIRMAN EDWARDS! 1 am writing to express my concern Over Senate
approved amendments to H.R. 4159, which incorporate the provisions of S. 1701,
Missing Children Act, and Amendment Number 612 which would at ieast delay for

2 years a pilot study for decentralization of state criminal history records.

8. 1701 MISSING CHILDREN ACT

8. 1701, introduced on October 5, 1981, by Sensutors Paula Hawkins, Claiborne
Pell, Jeremiah Denton, Arler Specter and Strom mhurmond amends Title 28, U.S.C.
and exchange informa-

Section 534, by authorizing the Attorney General to acquire
tion to assist Federal, state and local officials in the identification of certain de-
location of missing children and other specified

ceased individuals and in the
sindividuals. This bill has been referred to the Committee on the Judiciary for
appropriate action. The Depariment of Justice has been requested by the Senate
Judiciary Committee to provide official comment on this legislation and is currently
preparing a response. Although a significant improvement over its predecessor bill,
S. 1355, cortain provisions of . 1701 cause considerable concern to the FBL

One such provision is an attempt to provide the authority for a parent, legal

guardian, or next of kin of an unemancipated person to directly provide missing
ose of entering the missing person

person information to the FBI for the purp
information into the National Crime Information Center (NCIC) missing person file.
The investigation of almost all missing children complaints are the responsibility of
local and state police authorities. Preliminary descriptive and investigative informa-
tion pertaining to the missing person should be given to the local authorities
conducting the investigation for the person. It is the local authorities that will
coordinate the search, maintain regular contact with the family, update information
leading to the location of a missing person, and eventually remove the name of the
individual from the system. Tor these reasons, it is essential that state and local
in the front line position in these investigations and be given the
i into the NCIC file.

authorities maintai

exclusive decision making authority to en

The FBI should continue entering such information only in those cases involving
tatute and Unlawful

active FBI investigations, i.e., violations of Federal kidnaping s

Flight to Avoid Prosecution—Parental Kidnaping

It should also be noted that the current bill codifies existing NCIC criteria in
entering missing children; however, by creating permanent statutory language for
these provisions, it may deprive FBI management the ability to expand or limit the

criteria as needed.
Another significant provision of S. 1701 that should be discussed thoroughly in
Committee is the creation of the National Unidentified Dead File. In June 1981, the
d an offer of the state of Colorado to test the

NCIC Advisory Policy Board accepte
unidentified dead file concept for a period of two years. The pilot project is to
determine the need for such a file, cost, and the most efficient method in creating

such a file. To legislate the creation of this file at this time is premature without
additional data from the pilot project.
Senate Amendment 612—Delay of pilot project. Re Dece

history records o
This amendment would delay for two or more years an ongoing pilot study for
decentralization of state criminal history records, known as the Interstate Identifi-

cation Index (III).

Based upon progress to date, I11 continues to represent the most promising alter-
native to centralization of computerized criminal history records. It is currently
undergoing a pilot test which has yielded favorable results in a joint operation
between the FBI and the Florida Department of Law Enforcement. Operational
aspects of the test have been positive, as attested to by Florida representatives in a
recent House Judiciary Subcommittee hearing. It is anticipated that 11 will reduce

nt at the state level and ameliorate

the cost of criminal history records manageme

concerns surrounding centralized criminal history record holdings at the National
Crime Information Center Advisory Policy Board. It is recommended by the Attor-
ney General’s Task Force on Violent Crime and has been endorsed by the Attorney

ntralization of State criminal
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U.S. Senate,
Washington, D.C.
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